Syracuse University SURFACE

Dissertations - ALL

SURFACE

June 2017

Endogenous RNAi pathways are required in neurons for dauer formation in Caenorhabditis elegans

Pallavi Bharadwaj Syracuse University

Follow this and additional works at: https://surface.syr.edu/etd

Part of the Life Sciences Commons

Recommended Citation

Bharadwaj, Pallavi, "Endogenous RNAi pathways are required in neurons for dauer formation in Caenorhabditis elegans" (2017). *Dissertations - ALL*. 696. https://surface.syr.edu/etd/696

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the SURFACE at SURFACE. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations - ALL by an authorized administrator of SURFACE. For more information, please contact surface@syr.edu.

Abstract

Animals can adapt to unfavorable environments through changes in physiology and behavior. For *Caenorhabditis elegans* nematodes, environmental conditions perceived early in development determine whether the animal enters the reproductive cycle or enters into an alternative diapause stage called dauer. Here we demonstrate that endogenous RNA interference (endo-RNAi) pathways play a pivotal role early in the life cycle of worms in the detection of environmental conditions and mediating the appropriate developmental decisions. Our findings illustrate that functional endo-RNAi pathways contribute to the regulation of dauer formation in larvae when exposed to stress and recovery from the dauer stage when the conditions improve. Our experiments demonstrate that disruption of the *Mutator* proteins or the nuclear argonaute CSR-1 result in differential dauer-deficient phenotypes that are dependent upon the environmental stress. We found that these RNAi components function in individual neurons upstream of TGF- β and insulin signal transduction pathways to positively regulate G protein genes that are required to make dauer formation decision, suggesting a role for the distributed neuronal circuit in regulating this decision. Our results also suggest that endo-RNAi governs dauer recovery decisions in pheromone induced dauers when conditions are favorable. Together, our data suggest a model wherein the CSR-1 pathway promotes expression of genes required for the detection and signaling of environmental conditions, and highlight a mechanism whereby RNAi pathways mediate the link between environmental stress and adaptive phenotypic plasticity in animals.

Endogenous RNAi Pathways Are Required in Neurons For Dauer Formation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*

by

Pallavi S. Bharadwaj

B.E., New Horizon College of Engineering (VTU), 2007 M.S., University of Alabama in Huntsville, 2010

Dissertation Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Biology

> Syracuse University May 2017

Copyright © Pallavi S. Bharadwaj 2017

All Rights Reserved

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my deep and sincere thanks to people who made this dissertation possible.

First of all, I would like to thank Dr. Sarah Hall for giving me the opportunity to be part of her research team and guiding me throughout my PhD career. I truly appreciate her contagious positive energy and constant encouragement.

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to all my committee members—Dr. Eleanor Maine, Dr. John Belote, Dr. David Pruyne, and Dr. Melissa Pepling for giving me feedback and support that has shaped this dissertation.

I would like to thank Dr. Maria Ow for giving me tips and suggestions that proved to be very useful during crucial times. I feel lucky to have had wonderful lab mates both former (Jennie Sims, Mailyn Nishiguchi, Austin Hager) and current (Alexandra Nichitean and Rose Al-Saadi) who were tremendously helpful and created a very comfortable home-like atmosphere. In them I have found friends for life.

Lastly and importantly, I am forever indebted to my family. My mother Radhika's forward thinking and countless sacrifices has allowed me to study abroad and pursue my dreams. She has always believed in me and I would not have made this far without her. My brother Pratik has been one of my best friends and a great listener. I cannot thank my husband Aravind enough for being my pillar of strength. Despite going through the PhD journey himself he has been very understanding and was always willing to discuss my research. I would also like to thank my parents-in-law for their patience and encouragement when I needed it.

iv

Table of Contents

ABSTRACT	I
TITLE	II
COPYRIGHT	111
TABLE OF CONTENTS	V
LIST OF FIGURES	Х
LIST OF TABLES	XIII
CHAPTER 1 Background	
1.1 Polyphenism is expressed in adverse environments	1
1.2 Dauer formation in <i>C. elegans</i> is an example of polyphenism	3
1.3 Head neurons detect environmental signals in <i>C. elegans</i>	6
1.3.1 Pheromone is the primary inducer of dauer formation	7
1.3.2 Temperature is an important physical variable in the <i>C. elegans</i> life cycle	10
1.3.3 Worms can survive starvation by opting to enter diapause	11
1.3.4 Food availability is important for dauer recovery	13
1.3.5 G protein coupled receptors bind to pheromone to activate downstream	
pathways	13
1.4 Signal transduction pathways regulate dauer formation	15
1.4.1 Insulin-like signaling	16
1.4.2 TGF-β like pathway	20

1.4.3 Steroid hormone pathway	22
1.4.4 cGMP signaling	25
1.5 RNAi pathways are a complex gene regulatory mechanism in <i>C. elegans</i>	26
1.5.1 CSR-1 AGO pathway	27
1.5.2 <i>Mutator</i> loci	28
CHAPTER 2 RNAi pathway is required for pheromone induced dauer formation 2.1 Symonsis	31
2.2 Methods	32
2.2.1 Cloning and generation of rescue strains and double mutants	32
2.2.2 Pheromone dauer formation assay	33
2.2.3 RNA preparation and quantitative RT-PCR	36
2.2.4 Dil staining	36
2.3 Results	37
2.3.1 Endogenous RNAi pathways are required for dauer formation	37
2.3.2 MUT-16 functions upstream of or parallel to DAF-7 TGF- β and DAF-2 insulin	
receptor for dauer formation	41
2.3.3 Functional endogenous RNAi pathways are required in neurons for dauer	
formation	42
2.3.4 MUT-16 function in individual pheromone-sensing neurons is sufficient for d	auer
formation in response to pheromone stress	44
2.3.5 <i>mut-16</i> mutation does not affect cilium structure	45

2.3.6 RNAi pathways affect complete dauer morphogenesis in dauer inducing	
conditions	45
2.3.7 CSR-1 and Mutators promote expression of G protein genes required for daue	r
formation	50
2.4 Conclusion	53
CHAPTER 3	
RNAi is required in high temperature stress for dauer formation	
3.1 Synopsis	55
3.2 Methods	56
3.2.1 Cloning and generation of <i>mut-16</i> rescue strains	56
3.2.2 High temperature dauer formation assays for scoring <i>daf</i> phenotypes at eleva	ted
temperatures	56
3.3 Results	57
3.3.1 <i>Mutators</i> exhibit stress-specific <i>daf-d</i> phenotypes	57
3.3.2 RNAi activity in neurons is required for dauer formation at high temperatures	60
3.4 Conclusion	64
CHAPTER 4	
RNAi is required for dauer formation in starvation conditions	
4.1 Synopsis	65
4.2 Methods	66
4.2.1 Cloning and generation of rescue strains	66
4.2.2 Starvation-induced dauer formation assay	66
4.3 Results	68

4.3.1 A subset of <i>Mutators</i> and the CSR-1 AGO pathway are required for dauer	
formation in starvation conditions	68
4.3.2 RNAi pathway is required in neurons for dauer formation in starvation	
conditions	70
4.4 Conclusion	72
CHAPTER 5	
Role of RNAi pathways in regulation of dauer recovery in C. elegans	
5.1 Synopsis	75
5. 2 Methods	76
5.2.1 Dauer recovery assay	76
5.3 Results	76
5.4 Conclusion	77
CHAPTER 6	
Discussion	
6.1 Model	79
6.2 RNAi in neurons is required for dauer formation in high pheromone stress	81
6.3 A distributed chemosensory circuit promotes dauer formation in high pheromone	
concentrations	82
6.4 RNAi activity in neurons is required for dauer formation in diverse environments	84
6.5 Applications of our studies in understanding phenotypic plasticity	87
6.5.1 RNAi is required for expression of polyphenism	87
6.5.2 Stress dependent epigenetic marks can generate diverse phenotypes	88
6.6 Future Directions	90

APPENDIX 1	92
<i>C. elegans</i> strains used in this study	
APPENDIX 2	94
Primer sequences	
APPENDIX 3	99
Brood size of mut-16 pan-neuronal rescue	
LITERATURE CITED	102

List of figures

CHAPTER 1		Page
Figure 1	Effect of early stress in <i>C. elegans</i>	4
Figure 2	Requirement of amphid neurons in dauer formation and	
	dauer exit	7
Figure 3	Individual ascaroside molecules of pheromone identified	
	in <i>C. elegans</i>	9
Figure 4	Sequence of events in dauer formation	18

CHAPTER 2

Figure 5	Standard curve pheromone activity unit for activity unit	
	calculation	34
Figure 6	Characterization of <i>daf</i> phenotype of RNAi mutants in	
	high pheromone concentration	40
Figure 7	Epistasis analysis: MUT-16 functions upstream of DAF-	
	7 TGF- β and DAF-2 insulin- like receptor	40
Figure 8	MUT-16 expression in tissue specific manner is required	
	for dauer formation in response to high pheromone	40
Figure 9	Cell autonomous regulation of neuronal genes for dauer	
	formation	41
Figure 10	MUT-16 functions in subsets of neurons to regulate	
	dauer formation	41

Figure 11	Dye-filling images of wild-type and <i>mut-16(pk710</i>)	47
Figure 12	CSR-1 is required for expression of G protein genes for	
	dauer formation- Real time PCR results	52
CHAPTER 3		
Figure 13	Effect of mutations in CSR-1 AGO and Mutators on daf	
	phenotype at high temperatures	59
Figure 14	Role of RNAi in neurons in dauer formation in response	
	to temperature stress at 25°C and 27°C	59
Figure 15	Examination of role of RNAi in dauer formation in select	
	neurons at 25°C and 27°C	61
CHAPTER 4		
Figure 16	Optimization of quantity of heat killed <i>E. coli</i> required to	
	induce starvation dauers	69
Figure 17	Effect of mutations in CSR-1 AGO and Mutators on daf	
	phenotype in starvation conditions	71
Figure 18	Neuronal expression of MUT-16 is required for dauer	
	formation in starvation stress	71
Figure 19	Examination of role of RNAi pathway in dauer formation	
	in select neurons in starvation	71
CHAPTER 5		
Figure 20	Characterization of <i>daf-r</i> phenotype of <i>mut-7</i>	77

Figure 21 Model

List of tables

CHAPTER 2		Page
TABLE 1	Percentage partial dauers displayed by RNAi pathway	
	mutants in high pheromone dauer formation assay	48
TABLE 2	Percentage partial dauers observed in epistasis analysis	49
TABLE 3	Percentage of partial dauers displayed by mut-16 tissue	
	specific rescues in high pheromone conditions	50
TABLE 4	Percentage of partial dauers displayed by mut-16 tissue	
	specific rescues at high pheromone concentration	51
TABLE 5	Percentage partial dauers displayed by sid-1 mutants at	
	high pheromone concentration	52
CHAPTER 3		
TABLE 6	Percentage of partial dauers displayed by RNAi mutants	
	at elevated temperatures	60
TABLE 7	Percentage of partial dauers displayed by mut-16 tissue	
	specific rescues at elevated temperatures	62
TABLE 8	Percentage of partial dauers displayed by mut-16	
	neuron specific rescues at elevated temperatures	63
CHAPTER 4		
TABLE 9	Percentage of partial dauers displayed by RNAi mutants	

TABLE 10	Percentage of partial dauers displayed by <i>mut-16</i> tissue	
	specific rescues in starvation stress	73
TABLE 11	Percentage of partial dauers displayed by mut-16	
	neuron specific rescues in starvation stress	73

Chapter 1

Background

1.1 Polyphenism is expressed in adverse environments

Animals are capable of undergoing physiological and behavioral changes to adapt to adverse environments, a process known as allostasis (Sterling and Eyer, 1988). One such adaptation is the expression of polyphenism, or alternative developmental morphs, in a population of genetically identical organisms (Michener 1961, Mayr 1963). There are excellent examples reflecting the effects of environment on phenotypic plasticity leading into differential adult phenotypes. Caste determination in social insects such as honeybees is one such example of polyphenic development (Nijhout 1998, Nijhout 1999, Amdam et al. 2004). Female honeybees can either be designated to be worker bees or the single dominating queen bee. Worker bees carry out all the tasks to sustain a population, including collection of food and caring for the larvae. On the other hand, the queen bee mates with various potent males to generate genetic diversity and lays eggs (Oster and Wilson 1978). Although genetically identical, the polyphenism state of adult honeybees is dependent on the type of diet and the amount of moisture in the food that they received as larvae (Dietz et al. 1971, Hrassnigg et al. 2005, Maleszka 2014). The supply of the superior 'royal jelly' in the diet allows the larvae to develop into a queen; whereas the remaining larvae, which receive more of the p-coumaric acid are destined to become worker bees (Chittka and Chittka 2010, Kamakura 2011, Mao et al. 2015). The disparity in development between the classes is speculated to be due to the

differences in food sensing pathways prevailing in larval stages that are later on translated into phenotypic differences in adulthood (Wheeler *et al.* 2006, Patel *et al.* 2007, de Azevedo and Hartfelder 2008, Wolschin *et al.* 2011).

A second example of expression of polyphenism is seen in *Daphnia longispina*, which are water fleas that can exist in two forms: with helmet and long spines (armored), or without helmet and short spines (unarmored), depending on the presence of specific chemicals they might have encountered at the time of molting from juvenile stage. *Daphnia* possess antennules that detect the chemicals released by predators such as the aquatic insect *Notonecta glauca*, which activates secretion of neurotransmitter dopamine and the development of the appendages. The development of the defense mechanism is speculated to interfere with the predators' feeding mechanism (Juday 1910, Brewer *et al.* 1999 and reviewed in Ranta *et al.* 1993, Ebert 2005, and Weiss *et al.* 2012).

Phenotypic plasticity is also demonstrated by the seasonal differences in the wing patterns of adult *Pieris* butterflies (Shapiro 1976, Nijhout 1999). *Pieris* can exhibit variable wing melanin patterns determined by the temperature and/ or photoperiod that they were exposed to as larvae (Weismann 1882, Goldschmidt 1938, Shapiro 1976). This effect is believed to be important in adults for thermoregulatory adaptation to the cold and warm temperatures (Kingsolver and Wiernasz 1991), and increasing the fitness of the butterflies (Stearns 1989). These examples of polyphenisms illustrate how animals can adapt their physical characteristics and developmental trajectory in response to unfavorable environmental conditions; however the molecular mechanisms regulating these phenomena is still under investigation.

Given that polyphenisms can occur in isogenic populations of animals, epigenetic mechanisms, such as RNA interference (RNAi) and DNA methylation, are hypothesized to regulate the expression of alternative phenotypic morphs in response to environmental conditions (West-Eberhard 2003, Wang *et al.* 2006, Kronforst *et al.* 2008, Kucharski *et al.* 2008, Moczek and Snell-Rood 2008, Bonasio 2012, Humann *et al.* 2013).

For instance, female honeybee larvae that received royal jelly diet exhibit distinct DNA methylation signatures than those which receive an ordinary diet ultimately leading to different developmental trajectories (Kucharski *et al.* 2008). In pea aphids, unwinged and winged morphs develop in response to favorable or unfavorable environments, respectively (Reviewed in Müller 2001, Brisson 2010). Although genetically identical, winged and unwinged female populations exhibit differential DNA methylation patterns and expression of genes that are associated with regulation of juvenile hormone (JH), which has been implicated in wing polyphenism (Walsh *et al.* 2010). In addition, polyphenic transitions of locusts from solitary phase to gregarious (swarm formation) depends upon the differential accumulation of small RNAs in the two phases (Wei *et al.* 2009). Despite these examples, the molecular mechanisms that govern gene targeting and regulation by epigenetic pathways in response to environmental conditions are not well understood.

1.2 Dauer formation in *C. elegans* is an example of polyphenism

Caenorhabditis elegans is an excellent model system to study the molecular mechanisms regulating polyphenism, as we can take advantage of their alternative developmental trajectories, which are determined by environmental conditions after

hatching. In favorable growth conditions, worms proceed continuously through four larval stages (L1-L2-L3-L4) to form reproductive adults (control adults). In unfavorable conditions, such as low food availability, high temperatures, or high pheromone concentrations, larval L1 worms will proceed to the extended L2d stage. In this stage the larvae prepare to make the developmental decision to either molt to L3 if the conditions improve, or enter an alternative developmental stage called dauer if the



Fig. 1. Effect of early stress in *C. elegans*. Environmental stresses namely, overcrowding (increased pheromone), temperature, and starvation determine the developmental trajectory in *C. elegans*. Figure modified from Fielenbach and Antebi, 2008.

environment continues to be unfavorable (Cassada and Russell 1975; Golden and Riddle 1982; Golden and Riddle 1984a, b, c). When in dauer stage, worms develop a thick cuticle with alae (a longitudinal structure appearing as a protruding ridge) that protects them from desiccation and harsh environmental conditions (Cassada and Russell 1975). Dauers are non-feeding (no pharyngeal pumping), non-aging, and thought to be essential for dispersal in an environment unfavorable for reproduction (Klass and Hirsh 1976; Larsen 1993; Frézal and Félix 2015). Once conditions improve, animals may exit dauer to resume continuous development to L4 followed by growth into adulthood (postdauer adults) (Cassada and Russell 1975; Golden and Riddle 1982; Golden and Riddle 1984a, b, c) (Fig. 1).

Previous genetic screens performed to characterize the molecular pathways leading to dauer formation categorized two types of mutants exhibiting inappropriate dauer formation (*daf*) phenotypes. Strains that form significantly fewer dauer larvae than wild-type in response to environmental stress are considered dauer deficient (*daf-d*), while dauer constituent (daf-c) animals can form dauers even in the absence of environmental stress (Riddle et al. 1981, Vowels and Thomas 1992). An additional category of mutants in the dauer formation pathways is defective in dauer morphogenesis and categorized as having "partial dauer" phenotypes. Partial dauer larvae exhibit intermediate phenotypes between dauer and non-dauer and may not possess all the salient features of the dauer larvae. For example, partial dauers often complete normal dauer alae formation accompanied by radial constriction of the body, but fail to remodel their pharynx (Cassada and Russell 1975, Antebi et al. 2000, Gerisch et al. 2001, Jia et al. 2002, Ohkura et al. 2003, Li et al. 2004, Rottiers et al. 2006, Tennessen et al. 2010). Also, partial dauers exhibit a dearth of fat accumulation and display irregular pharynx pumping (Vowels and Thomas 1992, Ogg et al. 1997). Wildtype dauer larvae are resistant to 1% SDS detergent treatment based on two characteristics that dauer larvae possess: a thick cuticle and inability to ingest the detergent due to sealing of the mouth and absence of pharyngeal activity. However, some partial dauers do not escape this treatment when subjected to SDS for extended amounts of time (> 40 minutes) due to their failure to complete dauer morphogenesis (Albert and Riddle 1988, Nika et al. 2016).

Given the various morphological and behavioral changes brought about in adverse environments, *C. elegans* like other animals have developed strategies for

adaptation and hence are an apt example of polyphenism. Switching of animals from continuous developmental state to dauer state results in modifications at a molecular level and neurosensory level, and is associated with visible developmental and behavioral changes in postdauer adults (Hall *et al.* 2011, Hall *et al.* 2013, Sims *et al.* 2016). The dormancy in dauers helps worms preserve energy, although the neuromuscular stimuli are completely functional, and indicates the full intention for survival and dispersal (Cassada and Russell 1975, Klass and Hirsh 1976, Larsen 1993, Frézal and Félix 2015). Additionally, entry into dauer stage also causes remodeling of the cilium structure of the head neurons to increase sensitivity to environmental stimuli (Albert and Riddle 1983, White *et al.*1986). *C. elegans* developmental trajectory is yet another example of effects of the early life environment on adult behavior and development.

1.3 Head neurons detect environmental signals in *C. elegans*

C. elegans contains 302 neurons, out of which 11 pairs of bilaterally symmetrical chemosensory neurons in the head are referred to as amphid neurons, which possess ciliated dendrites that extend to the nose of the animal (Ward *et al.* 1975, Ware *et al.* 1975, Perkins *et al.* 1986, Bargmann and Mori 1997)(Fig. 2). Laser ablation studies of subsets of amphid neurons in L1 staged worms allowed identification of neurons pertinent to dauer developmental decisions, namely, ASG, ADF, ASI and ASJ (Bargmann and Horvitz 1991). These neurons express components of the insulin-like (Kimura *et al.* 1997) and TGF- β (Ren *et al.* 1996) pathways to trigger an appropriate developmental response based on the environmental conditions (Golden and Riddle 1982, Golden and Riddle 1984a). They can regulate dauer phenotypes by either

repressing or promoting dauer formation. Under favorable conditions of low pheromone concentration, neurons ASG, ADF, and ASI actively repressed dauer formation.



Fig. 2. Requirement of amphid neurons in dauer formation and dauer exit. Amphid neurons in the head of *C. elegans* are centers of receiving environmental cues and initiating dauer formation pathways. Colored neurons in this figure have been implicated in dauer formation and exit (Bargmann et al. 1991). Figure modified from Ortiz *et al.* 2006.

However, when the conditions were unfavorable, these neurons could be de-repressed resulting in entry into dauer state. ASJ on the other hand was found to be dormant in non-inducing conditions and active when nematodes are subjected to high amount of pheromone. This dauer promoting neuron is also required for recovery from dauer when the environmental conditions become favorable (Bargmann and Horvitz, 1991). A subset of the neurons that promote dauer formation have also been implicated in detection of dauer inducing conditions including individual pheromone molecules (ASI and ASK) and starvation stress (ASI) (Clark *et al.* 2006, Kim *et al.* 2009, McGrath *et al.* 2011, Park *et al.* 2012, Jang *et al.* 2012, Neal *et al.* 2015).

1.3.1 Pheromone is the primary inducer of dauer formation

Pheromones are molecules released by animals into the external environment that can bring about both primer and releaser effects. Primer effects are slow, long lasting changes in physiology and behavior due to pheromone-mediated regulation of genes affecting the endocrine, reproductive and neurological systems. On the other hand, releaser effects of pheromones are fast acting and can elicit an immediate behavioral response (Wilson 1971, Wyatt 2003, Grozinger *et al.* 2003, Alaux *et al.* 2009). An example of releaser effects of pheromones found in nature is the response of male silk moths when exposed to pheromone released by their female counterparts. The presence of a sex attractant in the pheromone caused fluttering of wings and dance like behavior in males. The pheromone responsible for this was soon extracted and became the first pheromone to be isolated from any animal (Sandler *et al.* 2000). Examples of the primer effects can be seen in honeybees. Adult honeybees release a chemical 'forager pheromone', which can delay the food foraging habits in younger bees that can in turn affect the work dynamics in the honeybee population (Leoncini *et al.* 2004).

Effects of pheromone-induced behavior and development in *C. elegans* are also excellent examples of releaser and primer effects. *C. elegans* secretes pheromone throughout its lifetime into the environment that is a blend of hydrophilic ascaroside (ascr) molecules containing 3 to 9 carbon side chains, and the composition of the pheromone differs based on the cultivation environment of the animals (Golden and Riddle 1982, Golden and Riddle, 1984a, Jeong *et al.* 2005, Schroeder 2006, Butcher *et al.* 2007, Butcher *et al.* 2008, Srinivasan *et al.* 2008, Pungaliya *et al.* 2009). Known pheromone molecules are named C3 (ascr #5), C6 (ascr #6), C7 (ascr #1), and C9 (ascr #3) based on the number of carbon atoms in the fatty acid chain attached to the ascaroside sugar (Fig. 3). Pheromone accumulation is interpreted by the nematodes as

a measure of population density (Golden and Riddle, 1982, Golden and Riddle, 1984a). Dauer pheromone is the primary cue for dauer formation, and is an example of primer effects of pheromone. Pheromone molecules have varying effects on dauer formation depending on types and concentration of ascaroside components present (Jeong *et al.* 2005, Butcher *et al.* 2007, Butcher *et al.*, 2008), with ascr#5 and ascr#3 being the two main components identified to be required primarily for dauer developmental decisions (Butcher *et al.* 2007, Kim *et al.* 2009).

Releaser effects are also evident in *C. elegans* when observing adult behaviors in response to pheromone. High concentrations of the pheromone component ascr#3



Fig. 3. Individual ascaroside molecules of pheromone identified in *C. elegans*. Pheromone molecules have been shown to elicit dauer formation in larvae and behavioral response in adults. Figure from Wormbook-Von-Reuss *et al.* 2012.

can elicit sex-specific behaviors in adult *C. elegans*. Hermaphrodites avoid high concentrations of ascr#3, while males are attracted to it. The different neuromodulatory

states of the two sexes allow interpretation of the pheromone stimulus differently to generate distinct behavioral responses (Jang *et al.* 2012). Our lab has shown that releaser effects of hermaphrodites are modulated as a result of passage through dauer stage. Postdauer adults exhibit a decreased avoidance behavior in response to ascr#3 compared to continuously developing worms (Sims *et al.* 2016).

Additionally, the different amphid neurons are able to sense individual pheromone molecules. For instance, ASI can detect ascr#5 and ascr#2 molecules and individual ascr#3 component can be detected by ADL (in adults) (Kim *et al.* 2009, Thomas and Robertson, 2008, Park *et al.* 2012, Jang *et al.* 2012). ASK neurons are shown to detect ascr#1, ascr#2, ascr#3, and ascr#5 to some extent for pheromone-induced dauer formation (Kim *et al.* 2009). Pheromone components bind to distinct receptors on the neurons to initiate signal transduction pathways for various developmental and behavioral outcomes. This is consistent with the findings that amphid neurons express G protein coupled receptors (GPCRs) on their surfaces to bind to individual ascaroside molecules to induce dauer formation (Discussed in section 1.4.2).

1.3.2 Temperature is an important physical variable in the *C. elegans* life cycle

C. elegans dauer developmental decision is also dependent on temperature in addition to high pheromone concentrations. Wild-type *C. elegans* dwell in temperatures ranging from 15 to 20°C (Hedgecock and Russell 1975, Ailion and Thomas, 2000). The probability of dauer formation is increased as the cultivation temperature increases from 25°C, substantially enhanced at 27°C, and this outcome can be independent of pheromone concentration (Ailion and Thomas, 2003).

The neural and molecular mechanisms underlying dauer formation due to temperature stress are yet to be fully understood (Golden and Riddle, 1984a, b, Ailion and Thomas, 2000, Ailion and Thomas, 2003). Ablation experiments have demonstrated that removal of the AFD sensory neurons resulted in reduced responsiveness to elevated temperature causing cryophilic phenotypes (Chung et al. 2006). AFD neurons are required by worms to distinguish temperature differences of as little as 0.05°C (Ramot et al. 2008, Kimura et al. 2004, Clark et al. 2006). The complex brush like cilium of the AFD sensory endings may act as a sensor to detect temperature changes. Specific thermosensory receptors in cilial ends of thermosensory neurons are yet to be explored although the search is ongoing (Coburn and Bargmann 1996, Komatsu et al. 1996, Clark et al. 2006, Inada et al. 2006). However, few studies have found that mutations in guanynyl cyclases gcy-8, gcy-18, and gcy-23 required in cGMP signaling in AFD signal transduction failed to exhibit temperature induced currents and hence defective thermosensation behavior (Hedgecock and Russell 1975, Mori et al. 1995, Kimura et al. 2004, Ramot et al. 2008, Wasserman et al. 2011). More studies have emerged implying the role of AWC neurons in modulating AFD neurons in temperature dependent behaviors (Biron et al. 2008). However, how the underlying molecular mechanisms in thermosensation modulate dauer formation decisions is not yet understood.

1.3.3 Worms can survive starvation by opting to enter diapause

Availability of nutrients can determine critical life history choices an animal makes. The adaptive nature of *C. elegans* life cycle allows the worms to enter diapause at several stages of their lifetime when experiencing low food availability. Animals can

arrest in L1 stage when they hatch in the absence of food (Baugh and Sterberg 2006) and may enter the dauer stage after L2 due to starvation (Johnson *et al.* 1984, Baugh 2013). Dauers resulting from starvation condition look distinct from dauers formed in the presence of food. Starvation induced dauers appear paler compared to pheromone dauers, a phenotype attributed to the accumulation of fat deposits (Hu *et al.* 2007). Worms encountering starvation in L4 stage will proceed to adulthood but are driven into reproductive diapause and cease laying eggs (Félix *et al.* 2010). Food availability information along with pheromone concentration and temperature conditions needs to be integrated into the sensory system to make an appropriate dauer entry decision in early larval stages.

There are limited studies that have tried to understand the molecular mechanisms underlying dauer formation in response to starvation. Studies in Neal *et al.* 2015 identified activity of one of the key molecules, calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase I (CMK-1), which is widely expressed in neurons to transduce 'nutrient availability signals' for dauer formation. In wild-type worms, starvation conditions cause the transient sequestration of CMK-1 to the nucleus in AWC neurons, which in turn affect regulation of expression of ILP genes *ins-26* and *ins-35* in AWC. The ILP signals can carry this 'food information' to downregulate growth promoting *daf-28* ILP gene in the ASJ neuron to ultimately make the dauer formation decision. In parallel, CMK-1 also functions cell autonomously in ASI to regulate *daf-7* gene expression. Moreover, *cmk-1* mutants exhibit downregulated *daf-7* and *daf-28* as seen in starved or dauer promoting conditions (Neal *et al.* 2015).

1.3.4 Food availability is important for dauer recovery

Like entry into dauer stage, exit from dauer stage also requires assessment of environmental cues, *i.e.*, pheromone concentration, availability of food, and temperature (Golden and Riddle 1984b, c). While pheromone concentration is the main trigger for dauer formation, the main cue for worms to exit dauer stage is presence of 'food signals' emanating from live E. coli (Golden and Riddle 1982). Indeed, pheromone and food signals show antagonistic effects on dauer recovery (Golden and Riddle 1982). Unlike the isolated pheromone molecules, the identity of the 'food signal' is yet to be fully understood. Evidence suggests that fatty acids secreted from the bacteria augment the food signals to encourage dauer recovery (Kaul et al. 2014). Similarly, temperature plays a collaborative role with food and pheromone in regulating dauer recovery. For example, when the culture temperature is lowered from 25°C to 15°C in the presence of exogenous pheromone and food, worms will initiate exit from dauer. Increasing the temperature further (above 25°C) however does not trigger dauer recovery (Golden and Riddle 1984b). Wild-type animals become committed to exiting dauer stage within 40-50 minutes after exposure to fresh food source and begin pharynx pumping within 3 hours for the transition to postdauer L4s (Golden and Riddle 1984b).

1.3.5 G protein coupled receptors bind to pheromone to activate downstream pathways

Generally, G protein coupled receptors (GPCR) play a pivotal role in detection of environmental stimuli and mediating sensory functions of light perception, olfaction, and pheromone signaling (Buck and Axel 1991, Jaffé 2012, Dong *et al.* 2001). Receptors in the amphid neurons represent the first interface between environment and the nervous system (Zwaal *et al.* 1997). In *C. elegans* neurons, GPCRs span the plasma membrane

of cilia and serve to detect specific environmental stimuli, including individual pheromone components. About 950 *C. elegans* genes are predicted to encode seven transmembrane chemoreceptors based on the genome data available (Waterston 1998, Troemel *et al.* 1995, Troemel *et al.* 1997). They are grouped as *sra*, *srb*, *srd*, *sre*, *srg*, *sro*, and *str* based on their sequence similarity (Bargmann 1998) where the 'sr' stands for serpentine chemosensory receptor. Out of these there are roughly 400 genes that are predicted to code for GPCRs (Troemel *et al.* 1997). This gives scope for recognition of various environmental cues by the multiple families of receptors that function in selected number of amphid neurons (Buck and Axel 1991). Therefore, a large number of receptors function in individual neurons devoted to identifying diverse environmental stimuli in *C. elegans* unlike in mammals where the one neuron-one receptor concept applies (Mazzoni *et al.* 2005).

When bound to a ligand, the cytoplasmic portion of GPCRs activate their associated G proteins which function to transduce the intracellular sensory signal (Koelle 2016). There are 20 G α , 2 G β , and 2G γ distinct heterotrimetric G proteins that interact with GPCRs to trigger downstream intracellular effectors. For instance, a current model suggests GPCRs residing in amphid neurons associate with G proteins to activate the guanylyl cyclase (Thomas *et al.* 1993, Birnby *et al.* 2000), TGF- β (Patterson *et al.* 1997) and insulin signaling pathways (Kimura *et al.* 1997) to regulate dauer formation, metabolism, stress resistance, and aging throughout the life cycle. Mutations in G proteins, GPA-1 (G protein α), ODR-3 (G protein α), and GPC-1 (G protein γ), resulted in reduced sensitivity to pheromone as demonstrated by high pheromone dauer formation assays. In contrast, overexpression of *gpa-11* (guanynyl cyclase) results in a

daf-c phenotype. Disruption of some of these proteins (ODR-3 and DAF-11) also showed additional phenotypes like alteration of longevity via DAF-16 FoxO (Lans and Jansen 2007).

GPCRs that are required for dauer formation are expressed in different neurons. SRBC-64 and SRBC-66 were the first GPCRs to be identified for responding to dauer pheromone. Loss of *srbc-64* and closely related gene *srbc-66* led to a strong *daf-d* phenotype in response to ascr#2 and acsr#3 but exhibited wild-type levels of *daf* phenotype in presence of ascr#5. SRBC-64 and SRBC-66 localize to the ciliary ends of ASK to detect ascarosides ascr#2 and ascr#3, and associate with GPA-2 and GPA-3 to activate downstream signaling pathways to mediate dauer formation (Thomas and Robertson 2008, Kim *et al.* 2009,). SRG-36, SRG-37, and DAF-37 are ASI-specific GPCRs thought to detect ascr#2 and ascr#5 pheromone molecules (Kim *et al.* 2009, McGrath *et al.* 2011, Park *et al.* 2012). The exact intracellular mechanisms regulating downstream pathways when pheromone binds to these receptors are yet to be fully understood.

1.4 Signal transduction pathways regulate dauer formation

Dauer formation pathways consist of a complex network of genes that positively or negatively regulate dauer formation. Genetic screens identifying genes required for dauer formation have characterized mutants exhibiting *daf-d* and *daf-c* phenotypes (Albert *et al.* 1981, Riddle *et al.* 1981, Swanson and Riddle, 1981). Furthermore, epistasis studies of mutants with *daf* phenotypes have revealed that activity of four complex networks of endocrine pathways, conserved among animal species, regulate the dauer developmental decision (Reviewed in Hu *et al.* 2007, Fielenbach and Antebi

2008) (Fig. 4). The detection of the environmental stresses results in altered signaling of the following pathways, promoting dauer formation in adverse conditions.

1.4.1 Insulin-like signaling

Insulin-like signaling is an extensively studied signal transduction pathway that is evolutionarily conserved among animals regulating critical metabolic decisions, development, and lifespan. Insulin signaling is widely identified as the anorexigenic

signal for suppression of appetite in animals in satiated conditions (Woods et al. 1996). In mammals, insulins are small peptide hormones secreted in the beta cells of pancreatic glands that act in the brain to suppress further consumption of food and stimulate breakdown of glucose via catabolic pathways (Woods et al. 1996). With the rise in obesity and other chronic diseases in the western world, there is enormous interest to understand the functioning of this pathway (World Health Organization, 2000). In addition to maintaining the blood sugar level insulin also regulates development such as neuronal proliferation, survival, and neurite outgrowth (Hodge et al. 2004, Barres et al. 1992, Torres-Aleman et al. 1994, Ozdinler and Macklis 2006). In *C. elegans*, the insulin-like pathway is a key determinant for making survival versus growth and/ or reproduction decisions based on the environmental conditions, thus making it a fine example of a signal transduction pathway that regulates developmental plasticity. Insulin-like pathway genes are crucial for making normal dauer formation decisions and are considered to be important for coupling of environmental conditions to genetic developmental programs. Some of the first genes discovered in this pathway were the *daf-2* insulin receptor, *age-1* phosphoinositide 3-kinase, and *daf-16* FoxO transcription factor. Worm strains carrying mutations in *daf-2* and *age-1* were found to

be *daf-c* in response to environmental stress (Riddle *et al.* 1981, Paradis and Ruvkin, 1998, Morris et al. 1996, Paradis et al. 1999). Mutations in daf-16, on the other hand, showed daf-d phenotype (Thomas et al. 1993, Gottlieb and Ruvkun 1994, Morris et al. 1996, Ogg et al. 1997, Riddle and Albert 1997, Gems et al. 1998). A widely accepted model suggests that *daf-2* and *age-1* function upstream in the insulin pathway such that in favorable conditions, secreted insulin-like proteins (ILPs) bind to DAF-2 receptor and activate AGE-1, leading to production of PIP₃, PIP₃ can in turn stimulate the downstream protein kinase cascade consisting of phosphoionositide dependent kinase PDK-1, and serine/threonine kinases AKT-1, and AKT-2 (Fig. 4) (Morris et al. 1996, Morris et al. 1996, Kimura et al. 1997, Paradis and Ruvkun, 1998, Paradis et al. 1999, Fielenbach and Antebi 2008). AKT-1/2 can in turn phosphorylate DAF-16 FoxO that results in retention of the transcription factor in the cytoplasm in favorable conditions. In unfavorable conditions, DAF-16 is sequestered to the nucleus to positively regulate genes required for dauer formation (Brunet et al. 1999, Lee et al. 2001, Lin et al. 2001). DAF-16 is widely expressed in ectoderm, muscles, intestine, and neurons regulating specialized functions (Lee et al. 2003, McElwee et al. 2003, Murphy et al. 2003). For instance, DAF-16 expression in neuron specific manner is required for dauer formation and expressing *daf-16* in intestine was sufficient for regulating lifespan in animals (Libina et al. 2003).

With respect to ILPs, there are about 40 predicted genes that participate in this pathway (Pierce *et al.*, 2001). ILPs are small peptide hormones many of which have been investigated for their role in dauer formation and longevity like DAF-28, INS-1, and INS-7, to name a few (Malone and Thomas 1994, Li *et al.* 2003, Murphy *et al.* 2003, Hu

et al. 2007). Amongst all the ILPs, *ins-1* encodes for the ILP most similar to human insulin to an extent that expression of human insulin cDNA can mimic function in *C. elegans* (Hu *et al.* 2007).



Fig. 4. Sequence of events in reproductive growth and dauer formation in *C. elegans*. The figure above represents the cellular and molecular events in a chronological order in response to favorable and unfavorable environments, including alteration of the signal transduction pathways that are conserved across species. Figure modified from Fielenbach and Antebi 2008.

Most of the ILPs are expressed in neurons, including DAF-28, which is

expressed in ASJ and ASI neurons (Pierce et al. 2001). Mutation in daf-28 can result in

downregulation of DAF-2/insulin signaling, consistent with DAF-28 binding DAF-2 (Li *et al.* 2003). Expression of *daf-28* can be inhibited by presence of pheromone or lack of food implying the role of environmental cues in regulation of insulin-like signaling (Li *et al.* 2003). In contrast, deletion of *ins-1* does not exhibit any obvious dauer formation phenotype but is suggested to have an antagonistic effect over insulin-like signaling (Pierce *et al.* 2001). INS-7 on the other hand is suggested to be the agonist of DAF-2 and is upregulated by the insulin-like pathway activity. (Pierce *et al.* 2001, Murphy *et al.* 2003, Husson *et al.* 2007).

Mutations in dauer formation pathway genes, such as *daf-2*, *daf-16*, *age-1* and other PDK/AKT pathway components, can also result in additional phenotypes like longer lifespan and improved stress resistance in *C. elegans* influenced by environmental cues (Kenton *et al.* 1993, Larsen *et al.* 1995, Morris *et al.* 1996, Lin *et al.* 1997, Ogg *et al.* 1997, Kimura *et al.* 1997, Paradis and Ruvkin 1998, Lee *at al.* 2003, McElwee *et al.* 2003, Murphy *et al.* 2003). Individual components like *daf-2* insulin receptor and *age-1* phosphoinositide 3-kinase were found to be orthologous to insulin/IGF-receptors (IGFR) and PI3 Kinase (PI3K) in mammals, respectively (Morris *et al.* 1996, Kimura *et al.* 1997). In a separate study drawing parallels in *C. elegans* and mammals, human FKHRL1 could partly replace *daf-16* FOXO transcription factor proving these genes are orthologous (Lee *et al.* 2001). Studies both in humans and *C. elegans* have indicated that *daf-16* or its orthologs are targets of the insulin-like pathway and are regulated in a similar manner (Lin *et al.* 1997, Ogg *et al.* 1997). Given the similarity in the components and mechanisms of insulin regulation between mammals

and worms, the prospect that this knowledge can be extended to humans to increase stress resistance and lifespan is intriguing.

1.4.2 TGF-β like pathway

Transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) superfamily of ligands are cytokines that include bone morphogenic proteins (BMP), growth and differentiation factor (GDFs), activin/inhibin, and TGF- β . The general sequence of events occurring in this pathway involves binding of TGF- β family of ligand to tyrosine kinase (type I and II) receptors (Reviewed in Derynck and Miyazono 2008). This ligand-receptor interaction stimulates serine/threonine kinase activity of the receptor to phosphorylate downstream SMAD transcription factors. Phosphorylated receptor activated SMADs (R-SMADs) form dimers with common mediator SMADs (co-SMADs) to get sequestered to the nucleus to regulate target genes (Reviewed in Massagué 2000, Attisano and Wrana, 2002).

TGF- β regulates various developmental aspects in animals (Kingsley 1994). In *Drosophila*, TGF- β signaling is essential during dorso-ventral axis formation in early embryos and cell-to-cell signaling for tissue formation in the gut. In *Xenopus*, expression of specific genes of this pathway is required for proper body planning. Mammalian TGF- β also regulates sexual development, pituitary hormone production, and bone and cartilage formation (Kingsley 1994). Misregulation of TGF- β can also lead to cardiovascular, autoimmune and fibrotic diseases (Border and Noble 1997, Lebrin *et al.* 2005, Wan and Flavell 2008). Components of the TGF- β pathway are potential therapeutic targets for treatment of cancer as TGF- β signaling operates as a tumorsuppressing pathway in normal cells and promotes tumor-promoting programs in cancerous cells (Derynck and Akhurst 2007, Massagué 2008).

In *C. elegans*, DAF-7 is one of the five identified TGF-β ligands, which binds to the type I and type II serine/threonine kinase receptor system encoded by daf-1 and daf-4 genes, respectively (Georgi et al. 1990, Estevez et al. 1993, Ren et al. 1996, Schackwitz et al. 1996, Patterson and Padgett 2000, Gumienny and Savage-Dunn 2005, Wu and Hill 2009) (Fig. 4). DAF-7/ TGF-β like protein is expressed in ASI, ADE, OLQ, and ASJ in favorable environmental conditions (Ren et al. 1996, Schackwitz et al. 1996, Meisel et al. 2014). DAF-7 binds to DAF-1/DAF-4 receptors that phosphorylate the downstream R-SMAD proteins namely, DAF-8, and DAF-14 (Fig. 4). The activated DAF-8 and DAF-14 SMAD then antagonizes co-SMAD DAF-3 function, allowing reproductive programs to be favored (Fig. 4). DAF-5 is a sno/ski acting protein as a cofactor of DAF-3 (Patterson et al. 1997, Thatcher et al. 1999, Da Graca et al. 2004, Massagué et al. 2005, Park et al. 2010). Both daf-3 and daf-5 mutants are daf-d, while the rest of the mutants belonging to this pathway are *daf-c*, thus important for normal dauer formation (Patterson and Padgett, 2000, Da Graca et al. 2004, Tewari et al. 2004). daf-3 loss-of-function mutants can also exhibit daf-c phenotype at 27°C implying a possible partnership of DAF-3 with other SMADs or transcription factors in a temperature dependent manner, acting as an activator or a repressor of the same target genes at different temperatures (Thomas et al. 1993, Ailion et al. 2000, Attisano and Wrana 2000).

Transforming growth factor- β (TGF- β) is a well-established pathway that is conserved across organisms both at functional and molecular level (Padua and Massagué 2009, Wu and Hill 2009). Dpp and BMP5 are two examples of TGF- β ligand found in *Drosophila* and humans, respectively (Morita *et al.* 1999, Suzuki *et al.* 1999).
sma-2, sma-3, and *sma-4* are *C. elegans* SMAD genes that are a conserved family of TGF-β pathway components referred to as 'dwarfins' in *Drosophila* and vertebrates required for cell-to-cell signaling for promoting growth and development (Padgett *et al.* 1987, Sekelsky *et al.* 1995, Savage *et al.* 1996). In *C. elegans,* these SMADs are required for body size regulation and maintenance of reproductive tissues (Luo *et al.* 2009, Luo *et al.* 2010, Wang *et al.* 2005). Also, DAF-3 is similar to the Medea protein in *Drosophila* and the vertebrate Smad 4 (Raftery *et al.* 1995, Hahn *et al.* 1996, Lagna *et al.* 1996, Savage *et al.* 1996, Wisotzkey *et al.* 1998). Further, interactions between DAF-3 and DAF-5 are very similar to that seen between their human counterparts (Da Graca *et al.* 2004, Tewari *et al.* 2004). Understanding of the TGF-β signaling in *C. elegans* is invaluable for getting insight into functioning of this pathway in other animal systems and applying our knowledge to identify targets associated with various diseases caused due to the misregulation of TGF-β.

1.4.3 Steroid hormone pathway

Steroid hormones are important for regulating development and physiology and are derivatives of cholesterol (Berg *et al.* 2012). In animals, steroids comprise a large group of hormones including sex hormones, glucocorticoids, and neurosteroids (Barnes 2006, Reddy 2010, Ruiz- Cortés 2012). In insects, steroids are synthesized for growth, development, and molting (Bollenbacher *et al.* 1975). In plants, hormones such as the brassinosteroids are required for growth and cell differentiation (Wang and Chory 2000). A previously proposed model for steroid signaling in animals suggested the requirement of intracellular fusion of steroid hormones with their respective nuclear receptors for transcription of target genes (Riddiford *et al.* 2003). More recent findings have shown

binding of steroids to cell surface receptors, specifically G protein coupled receptors (GPCR) that activate Ca²⁺ influx for cGMP signaling (Details in Section 1.3.4), to bring about rapid responses (Lösel *et al.* 2003, Wang *et al.* 2015) in humans (Maggiolini and Picard 2010), *Drosophila* (Srivastava *et al.* 2005), *Bombyx mori* (silkworm)(Elmogy *et al.* 2004), and *Helicoverpa armigera* (Cotton bollworm)(Liu *et al.* 2011). These examples demonstrate the mechanistic similarities across animals in terms of steroid hormone regulation.

Utilizing the simple and powerful genetics of C. elegans model system and the information available regarding the steroid signaling pathway, there has been tremendous progress made to understand the role of hormone signaling at cellular and organismic level, and provides the scope to learn much more about the complex biological processes that cannot be understood using mammalian systems. In C. *elegans*, insulin-like and TGF-β pathways converge onto the steroid signal transduction pathway (Riddle et al. 1981, Vowels and Thomas 1992, Thomas et al. 1993) (Fig. 4). Environmental cues favoring reproduction allow the synthesis or availability of steroid hormones with help of DAF-9 enzyme required for steroid biosynthesis. DAF-9 functions non-cell autonomously in epidermis, hermaphrodite spermatheca, and XXX endocrine cells. XXX cells act as a junction to integrate inputs from upstream signal transduction pathways that stimulate production of dafachronic acid (DA) (Gerisch and Antebi 2004, Li et al. 2004, Hu et al. 2006). Additionally, XXX neuron has also been shown to express genes like sdf-5, eak-4 and eak-6 required for promoting DAF-9 activity and steroid hormone biosynthesis (Ohkura et al. 2003, Hu et al. 2006). The hormones then serve as ligands for the nuclear hormone receptor (NHR) DAF-12 (Fig. 4). An earlier

study proposed need of two steroid dafachronic acids (Δ^4 and Δ^7) as endogenous ligands to DAF-12 to promote development of worms from L2 to L3 stage (Motola et al. 2006, Antebi et al. 2000, Snow and Larsen 2000). A more recent study conducted comparative metabolomics to identify other DAF-12 ligands, as the current understanding of DA function does not explain all roles of DAF-12 (Patel et al. 2008, Williams et al. 2010, Wollam et al. 2012). The new study showed presence of additional endogenous ligands, $\Delta^{1,7}$ -DA being the most abundant aside from smaller amounts of already known Δ^7 -DA and 3α -OH- Δ^7 -DA without any trace of DA- Δ^4 as thought to be found earlier (Mahanti et al. 2014). It is suggested that DAF-12 integrates signals from the upstream signal transduction pathways and ensures an appropriate regulatory switch between dauer formation and continuous reproductive development besides governing metabolism, lifespan and other aspects of C. elegans life history traits (Riddle et al. 1981, Albert and Riddle, 1988, Thomas et al. 1993 Gerisch et al. 2001, Jia et al. 2002). DAF-12 is widely expressed and is localized in the nucleus (Gerisch and Antebi 2004, Mak and Ruvkun 2004).

Mutation in *daf-12* results in either *daf-c* or *daf-d* phenotype depending on the allele being tested. This variability in *daf* phenotype suggested two separable gene activities implying that DAF-12 is important for promoting development into L3 stage in favorable conditions as well as promoting dauer programs in stressful environments (Antebi *et al.* 1998). However, *daf-9* mutants are unconditionally *daf-c* (Gerisch *et al.* 2001, Jia *et al.* 2002).

The two important components *C. elegans* steroid hormone pathway, DAF-12 and DAF-9, also have homologs in mammals and flies. DAF-12 is the homolog of

mammalian Vitamin D and liver-X receptors called VDR and LXR respectively (Bento *et al.* 2010, Ogawa *et al.* 2011 and Sommer and Ogawa, 2011). DAF-9 has sequence similarities in *Drosophila* CYP18 gene, and human CYP17 and CYP21 (Nelson 1998) that carry out important functions of cholesterol, steroid and other lipid biosynthesis (Hall 1986, Miller 2002, Mellon and Griffin 2002, Rainey *et al.* 2002).

1.4.4 cGMP signaling

The role of cyclic GMP pathway has been elucidated in diverse biological processes varying from modulating cell physiological changes in cardiovascular system to phototransduction in the retina of animals given the wide range of ligands triggering this pathway (reviewed in Potter *et al.* 2011). cGMP are secondary messengers in hormone signaling where the hormone itself is the first messenger (Sutherland 1972, Rodbell 1995). With respect to medical applications, genes functioning in the cGMP signaling are considered to be potential targets for drug design for treatment of various conditions, including breast cancer (Windham and Tinsley 2015) and schizophrenia (Shim *et al.* 2016).

In *C. elegans*, the cGMP pathway contributes to dauer formation by allowing animals to detect environmental conditions (Fig. 4). Transmembrane guanynyl cyclase, encoded by *daf-11*, alters the functioning of the ion gate channels encoded by *tax-2* and *tax-4* in response to the external environmental stimuli. In stress free environment, DAF-11 catalyzes conversion of GTP to cGMP that in turn facilitates intracellular Ca²⁺ influx via TAX-2 and TAX-4 ion channels to suppress dauer formation (Komatsu *et al.* 1996, Coburn *et al.* 1998, Birnby *et al.* 2000) (Fig. 4). DAF-11, TAX-2, and TAX-4 are localized in the cilium of a subset of amphid neurons and are thought to function upstream of

insulin and TGF- β pathways to contribute to dauer formation decisions (Birnby *et al.* 2000, Coburn and Bargmann, 1996; Li *et al.*, 2003; Murakami *et al.*, 2001) (Fig. 4). An additional component of this pathway, DAF-21, which is an Hsp90 homolog was found to be functioning in a similar loci as DAF-11 in the genetic pathways and is thought to be a regulator of DAF-11 function (Thomas *et al.* 1993, Vowels and Thomas 1992, 1994, Birnby *et al.* 2000).

1.5 RNAi pathways are a complex gene regulatory mechanism in *C. elegans*

RNA interference (RNAi) is a mechanism conserved across species required to regulate expression of coding genes, transposons, pseudogenes, and other non-coding small RNAs (Billi et al. 2014). In worms, small interfering RNAs (siRNAs) are characterized by their biogenesis and associated argonautes (AGOs). Primary siRNAs are lowly abundant, have Dicer-dependent biogenesis, and are 26 nucleotides long with a 5' guanine (26G-siRNAs) (Bernstein et al. 2001, Grishok et al. 2001, Ketting et al. 2001, Knight and Bass 2001, Han et al. 2009, Pavelec et al. 2009, Vasale et al. 2010). Through an unknown mechanism, 26G-siRNAs stimulate the production of highly abundant siRNAs that are 22 nucleotides long with a 5' guanine (22G siRNAs/secondary siRNA) and are synthesized through the action of RNA dependent RNA polymerases (RdRPs) (Smardon et al. 2000, Ketting et al. 2001, Knight and Bass 2001, Simmer et al. 2002, Ambros et al. 2003, Vought et al. 2005, Maine et al. 2005, Aoki et al. 2007, Pak and Fire 2007, She et al. 2009, Vasale et al. 2010, Gent et al. 2010, Pak et al. 2012). In addition, a group of proteins called the Mutators have been shown to play a role in siRNA amplification of both 26G- and 22G-siRNAs classes

(Zhang *et al.* 2011, Phillips *et al.* 2012). Specific small RNA classes bind to one or more of the 26 AGO proteins in *C. elegans*, which are characterized by their expression patterns and whether they function in the cytoplasm or nucleus (Yigit *et al.* 2006). Although the biogenesis of endogenous siRNAs has been relatively well characterized, we know little about how RNAi pathways target and regulate endogenous genes.

1.5.1 CSR-1 AGO pathway

In the germ line, the CSR-1 pathway requires CSR-1 AGO, RdRP EGO-1, helicase DRH-3, and EKL-1 (a tudor domain protein) to target genes for transcriptional regulation important for germline development. For example, EGO-1 is important for gametogenesis and heterochromatin assembly of unpaired chromosomes in meiosis (Qiao et al. 1995, Smardon et. al 2000, Vought et al. 2005, Maine et al. 2005). Helicase DRH-3 is also important for chromosome segregation and germ cell proliferation (Aoki et al. 2007, Eki et al. 2007, Rocheleau et al. 2008, Nakamura et al. 2007, Tabara et al. 2002, Duchaine et al. 2006, She et al. 2009). Additionally, EKL-1 is important for gamete production, embryo development, chromosome segregation, and fertility (Robert et al. 2005, Rocheleau et al. 2008, Gu et al. 2009, Claycomb et al. 2009, She et al. 2009). CSR-1 AGO was recently shown to possess the slicer activity in vivo to downregulate maternally expressed genes necessary for proper embryonic cell divisions (Gerson-Gurwitz et al. 2016). CSR-1 has also been shown to mediate proper compaction of the holocentric chromosomes in C. elegans and hence, animals carrying a null mutation in csr-1 are sterile due to chromosomes failing to segregate properly in the germline (Claycomb et al. 2009). Also, CSR-1 was shown to be residing in the Pgranule and localized to the nucleus in the oocytes (Claycomb et al. 2009). In one

study, 22G small RNAs associated with CSR-1 are antisense to genes expressing in the germline but a majority of them do not cause downregulation of gene expression of their targets (Claycomb et al. 2009). In a different study, CSR-1 was shown to be directly and positively regulating histone expression and the failure of chromosomes to segregate in mutants, attributed to misprocessed histone mRNA (Avgousti et al. 2012). More recent studies have implied CSR-1 to be positively regulating genes of both germline and somatic cells (Hall et al. 2013, Seth et al. 2013, Wedeles et al. 2013, Cecere et al. 2014). CSR-1 was also found to be involved in translational repression of target mRNA (Friend et al. 2012). In addition, CSR-1 has been shown to play an important role in accumulation of H3K9me2 marks on unpaired X chromosomes, implying a role of small RNA-mediated pathway during meiosis (She et al. 2009). Previous work from our lab has also shown that CSR-1 is important for changes in chromatin state in postdauers compared to control animals (Hall et al. 2013). Furthermore, comparative functional genomic analysis between C. elegans and C. briggsae found that CSR-1 has a conserved role in regulating germline protein coding genes in the germline (Tu et al. 2014). While CSR-1 has been implicated in important gene regulation mechanisms in C. elegans germline, their role in somatic cells needs more investigation (Yigit et al. 2006, Claycomb et al. 2009).

1.5.2 Mutator loci

The *Mutator* proteins play an important role in siRNA amplification, including of those that bind to CSR-1 (Claycomb *et al.* 2009, Phillips *et al.* 2012). One of the *Mutators*, MUT-16 (Q/N rich domain protein), is required for the formation and localization of a protein complex referred to as "*Mutator* focus" in the germline – an RNA

processing compartment where MUT-16 is involved in amplification of siRNA and subsequent silencing of mRNA targets by participating in the 22G siRNA pathway (Phillips et al. 2012). The other Mutators that are part of this complex are MUT-2 (nulceotidyl transferase), MUT-7 (3'-5' exonuclease), MUT-8/RDE-2 (unknown function), MUT-14 (Dead-box RNA helicase), MUT-15 (unknown function), and RRF-1 (RdRP). However, it is not clear if such a complex exists in the somatic tissue. The majority of the amplified 22G-siRNA are not destined to be part of CSR-1 pathway and are escorted by worm specific argonaute (WAGO) to gene targets including transposons and aberrant transcripts to bring about silencing. MUT-16 has been implicated in both exogenous and endogenous RNAi pathways. Apart from failing to silence transposons in the germ line, mut-16 mutants exhibit "increased incidence of male" phenotype, due to increased chromosome nondisjunction events (Ketting et al. 1999, Vastenhouw et al. 2003). To further assess the role of MUT-16 specifically in endogenous RNAi pathway in C. elegans, Zhang et al. (2011) found that MUT-16 is also required for 26G siRNA and 22G siRNA formation in somatic tissues to target coding genes by transcriptional (via nuclear RNAi pathway) and post-transcriptional silencing (Zhang et al. 2011). Published data has shown that siRNAs antisense to insulin-like signaling and TGF- β pathway genes require CSR-1 and MUT-16 for biogenesis and may be potential targets of these pathways (Claycomb et al. 2009, Phillips et al. 2012). Some of these genes include *daf-2* insulin receptor, *daf-16* FOXO, *daf-1* and *daf-4* TGF-β receptors, *daf-3* SMAD, and *daf-5* SNO/SKI (Claycomb *et al.* 2009, Phillips *et al.* 2012).

The current model suggests that siRNA are correctly channeled to their destinations via *Mutator* complex and the adjacent P granules that use separate

machineries as described above in order to (a) silence aberrant transcripts including transposons, (b) regulate transcriptional gene regulation where the siRNA may be "protecting" transcriptionally active genes by defining euchromatin regions, respectively (Zhang *et al.* 2011, Phillips *et al.* 2012).

In this dissertation, we investigated the role of *Mutators* and CSR-1 AGO pathway components in regulation of genes in dauer formation. First, we identified RNAi pathway required for dauer formation in response to high amounts of pheromone (Chapter 1). We were also able to identify the possible tissue where RNAi pathways might potentially function to mediate dauer formation. Furthermore, we propose a model that explains an underlying mechanism of how RNAi may be involved in the dauer developmental decision in the presence of high pheromone concentration (Chapter 1). Additionally, we were able to develop specialized assays to test if the results from Chapter 1 were consistent across stressful conditions, *i.e.*, in high temperature and starvation conditions (Chapters 3 and 4, respectively). In Chapter 5 we investigate a potential role of RNAi pathways in regulation of dauer exit decision.

Chapter 2

RNAi pathway is required for pheromone induced dauer formation

2.1 Synopsis

Routine experiments conducted in our lab involve subjecting worms to exogenous pheromone to obtain dauers for downstream applications. In this process, our lab has identified a subset of RNAi pathway mutants exhibiting daf-d or daf-c phenotypes when subjected to high concentrations of pheromone. This observation led us to form our first hypothesis that the *Mutators* and CSR-1 AGO are required for dauer formation in *C. elegans* in response to pheromone stress, which we verified using more sensitive dauer formation assays with high pheromone concentrations. Next, we performed epistasis experiments using RNAi and TGF-β or insulin-like signaling mutant strains to show that Mutator MUT-16 functions upstream of or in parallel to these evolutionarily conserved dauer formation pathways. We hypothesized that *Mutators* and the CSR-1 pathway are functioning in sensory neurons to regulate the dauer decision, since the detection of environmental stresses and the resulting differential regulation of TGF- β and insulin signaling pathways occurs in neurons (Golden and Riddle 1982, Golden and Riddle 1984a, Ren et al. 1996, Li et al. 2003). Consistent with our hypothesis, we showed that a strain expressing a *mut-16::gfp* translational fusion driven by a pan-neuronal promoter (rab-3) in the mut-16(pk710) background, exhibited wildtype dauer formation phenotype in response to high pheromone conditions. Furthermore, by rescuing MUT-16 in specific neurons, we showed that a subset of

pheromone-sensing neurons ASI, ADL, and ASJ rescued the *daf-d* phenotype of *mut-16(pk710)*. Finally, we show that G protein coding genes *gpa-1*, *gpa-3*, and *gpc-1* are downregulated in *mut-16(pk710)* and *csr-1* hypomorph backgrounds. We propose a model where the CSR-1 RNAi pathway is required in neurons to positively regulate G protein expression to facilitate detection of pheromone to induce dauer developmental decision in early larval stages.

2.2 Methods

2.2.1 Cloning and generation of rescue strains and double mutants

Genomic DNA template was used to amplify the full-length *mut-16* gene and all the promoters described in this study. Upstream regulatory regions were amplified for tissue specific or neuron-specific rescues using the following genes: *rab-3* (panneuronal), *trx-1* (ASJ), *unc-130* (ASG), *gpa-4* (ASI), *sre-1* (ADL), *srh-142* (ADF), *odr-10* (AWA), and *ges-1* (intestine) (Egan *et al.* 1995, Troemel *et al.* 1995, Sengupta *et al.* 1996, Nonet *et al.* 1997, Jansen *et al.* 1999, Sagasti *et al.* 1999, Sarafi-Reinach and Sengupta, 2000, Marshall and McGhee, 2001, Lanjuin *et al.* 2003, Miranda-Vizuete *et al.* 2006,) (Appendix 2, contains list of strains used in this study).

The genomic *mut-16* gene was fused to tissue-specific promoters and the *gfp* gene using fusion PCR (Hobert 2002). ADL- and ASI-specific *mut-16* rescue constructs were described previously (Sims *et al.* 2016). *rab-3*p::*mut-16*::*gfp*, *trx-1*p::*mut-16*::*gfp*, *unc-130*p::*mut-16*::*gfp*, *gpa-4*p::*mut-16*::*gfp*, and *sre-1*p::*mut-16*::*gfp* were cloned into the TOPO-XL (Life Technologies) and injected into *mut-16*(*pk710*) at a concentration of 8 ng/µL. For *srh-142*p::*mut-16*::*gfp*, *odr-10*p::*mut-16*::*gfp*, and *ges-1*p::*mut-16*::*gfp*, purified PCR products were directly injected into *mut-16*(*pk710*) at concentrations of 8

ng/ μ L, 4 ng/ μ L, and 1 ng/ μ L, respectively. *unc-122*p::*dsRed* (30 ng/ μ L) was used as the co-injection marker. Two independent transgenic lines were used in all dauer formation assays.

mut-16(*pk710*); *csr-1*(*tm892*) double mutants used in the high pheromone dauer formation assays were generated by Dr. Maria Ow (Syracuse University). Double mutants for epistasis analysis were generated by crossing *mut-16*(*pk710*)(\mathcal{C}) and *daf-2*(*e1370*)(\mathcal{C}), and *mut-16*(*pk710*)(\mathcal{C}) and *daf-7*(*e1372*)(\mathcal{C}) to obtain *mut-16*(*pk710*); *daf-2*(*e1370*) and *mut-16*(*pk710*); *daf-7*(*e1372*), in the F₂ population.

2.2.2 Pheromone dauer formation assay

To test dauer formation in the presence of high pheromone concentrations, we conducted assays as previously described using crude pheromone preparations (Zhang *et al.* 2013) with some modifications (Neal *et al.* 2015). The modifications were incorporated in order to accommodate for the severe sterility phenotypes of the mutants we tested.

Plate preparation: For each independent batch of crude pheromone, we calculated the amount of pheromone that resulted in 33% dauers in wild-type animals, which is defined as 1 activity unit (Zhang *et al.* 2013). Fig. 5 represents the activity curve for one of the batches of crude pheromone used for the assays. Each dauer formation plate contained 4 activity units of pheromone that was mixed in the media during preparation of the plates. Water was added instead of pheromone for the control plates. Each assay plate was seeded with 20 μ L of 8mg/mL (0.16 mg) heat-killed *E. coli* OP50.



Fig. 5. An example for calculation of activity units for a batch of crude pheromone. The above graph was plotted for one of the batches of crude pheromone extracted in our lab to calculate the number of activity units. 1 activity unit of pheromone is defined as the amount of pheromone required to obtain for 33% dauers.

Egg-laying: 5 well-fed adult worms (egg-laying, 48 hours after L4) were allowed to lay eggs on assay plates for 3-6 hours at room temperature. The worms were removed when approximately 60-80 eggs were laid on each of the plates. Since many of the mutant strains (*mut-2(ne298)*, *mut-7(pk720)*, *csr-1(hypomorph)*, and *drh-3(ne2453)*) exhibited sterility phenotypes, additional adults (3-4) were transferred to expedite the egg laying on mutant plates. However, egg-laying was not allowed to continue for more than 12 hours. To ensure that these adults did not starve due to extended times on plates, the amount of food was doubled when testing *mut-2(ne298)*, *mut-7(pk720)*, *csr-1* hypomorph, and *drh-3(ne2453)*. We did not observe a significant change in dauer formation for wild-type animals upon addition of excess food (Student's t-test, p = 0.17).

We made an exception when testing for the percentage of dauers for *csr-1(tm892)* and *mut-16(pk710)*; *csr-1(tm892)*, where we allowed 8 adults to lay eggs on 6 plates (usually done in duplicates when testing other strains), owing to the presence of the balancer that further reduced the incidence of *csr-1(tm892)* mutants in the progeny. To avoid OP50 contamination on assay plates, adults were allowed to crawl on unseeded NGM plates for 20 minutes prior to transferring them onto assay plates. In severe contamination cases adults were washed with streptomycin (50 µg/ml) dissolved in M9 buffer. The assay plates were shifted to 25°C incubator after sufficient eggs were laid (60-80 eggs).

Scoring dauer formation: The percentage of dauer formation on the assay plates was scored after 3 days. In case of mutants that exhibited increased number of partial dauers, we waited an additional day to confirm the results. Dauers were distinguished from adults by examining the pharynx activity and formation of the alae (Cassada and Russel, 1975, Popham and Webster 1979, Albert and Riddle, 1988, Riddle and Albert 1997). The progeny for all the genotypes were scored at the same time. In addition to dauers and non-dauers (adults/L4s), we also counted an additional category of larvae exhibiting the partial dauer phenotype. Partial dauers showed intermediate phenotype between dauer and non-dauer phenotypes displaying reduced pharyngeal pumping and lesser fat accumulation compared to dauers resulting in thinner cuticle (Cassada and Russell, 1975, Popham and Webster 1979, Albert and Riddle, 1988, Riddle and Albert 1997).

All dauer formation assays were performed at least 3 times with biologically independent samples of each strain. Statistical significance of data was determined

using one-way ANOVA with LSD or Tukey's HSD post hoc tests using SPSS (version 23) software.

2.2.3 RNA preparation and quantitative RT-PCR

Well-fed adult hermaphrodites were bleached according to the protocol described in Stiernagle 2006. Three biologically independent populations of L1 larvae were collected from wild-type, *csr-1* hypomorph, and *mut-16(pk710)* strains. Total RNA was extracted using TRIzol reagent (Invitrogen) according to the company protocol and reverse transcribed into cDNA using SuperScript IV Reverse Transcriptase (Invitrogen). Quantitative PCR was performed in triplicate for each reaction according to the protocol for iTaq Universal SYBR Green Supermix (Invitrogen). Normalized gene expression ratios were calculated for the candidate genes *flp-21, gpa-1, gpa-3*, and *gpc-1* using the mRNA levels of *y45f10d.4*, a somatically expressed gene that is not a CSR-1 target (Claycomb *et al.* 2009) and does not experience gene expression changes due to dauer-inducing conditions (M. C. Ow and S. E. Hall, personal communication). Primers sequences are listed in Appendix 2.

2.2.4 Dil staining

Dil is a red fluroscent stain taken up by the ciliary endings of environmentally exposed amphid neurons including ADL, ASI, ASJ, and ASK implicated in dauer formation (Shaham *et al.* 2006). A plate each of well-fed wild-type and *mut-16(pk710)* young adults were transferred into 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tubes using M9 and centrifuged to obtain a pellet. The worms were then resuspended in M9 containing Dil (1:200 dilution) prepared from 2mg/mL stock solution of the dye. The tubes were covered with aluminum foil and incubated at room temperature on a slow rotator for 30

minutes. The worms were then placed on 2% agar pads, paralyzed with sodium azide (100mM), and imaged using Leica DM5500 B and ORCA-R2 Digital C10600 camera by Hamamatsu.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Endogenous RNAi pathways are required for dauer formation

In order to characterize how RNAi pathways contribute to dauer formation in response to environmental stress, we carried out high pheromone dauer formation assays using strains carrying mutations in a subset of genes with functions in endogenous RNAi pathways. Newly hatched larvae were subjected to high concentrations of crude dauer pheromone and the percentage of animals that formed dauers was calculated (Neal *et al.* 2013).

Wild-type larvae populations formed significantly more dauers in high pheromone conditions (82.7 ± 2.2%) compared to control water plates (3.6 ± 0.7%), as expected (Fig. 6). As controls, we also verified that strains with mutations in TGF- β and insulin-like signaling pathways exhibited previously characterized *daf-d* (*daf-3*(*mgDf90*)) and *daf-c* (*daf-7*(*e1372*), *daf-2*(*e1370*)) phenotypes (Riddle *et al.* 1981, Vowels and Thomas 1992, Gottlieb and Ruvkun 1994). Next, we examined dauer formation phenotypes of strains carrying mutations in genes encoding proteins associated with *Mutator* foci. In the germline, *Mutator* proteins form foci that are dependent on MUT-16 and localize adjacent to P granules (Phillips *et al.* 2012). We observed that mutations in a majority of the *Mutator* genes, *mut-2(ne298)*, *mut-7(pk720)*, *mut-8/rde-2(ne221)*, *mut-15(tm1358)*, and two alleles of *mut-16(pk710* and *mg461)*, resulted in significantly fewer dauers compared to wild-type in the presence of pheromone (Fig. 6). The *pk710* allele is a null

mutation located within the coding sequence of *mut-16*, while the *mg461* allele has a small deletion in the upstream regulatory sequences that disrupts somatic RNAi (Zhang *et al.* 2011). The *mut-16(pk710)* strain exhibited a *daf-d* phenotype that is comparable to the control *daf-3(mgDf90)*, whereas the other strains, including *mut-16(mg461)*, exhibited intermediate *daf-d* phenotypes (Fig. 6). However, strains with mutations in *mut-14(pk738)* and the *Mutator*-associated RdRP, *rrf-1(pk1417)*, formed dauers comparable to wild-type levels, indicating that these proteins are not required for dauer formation in another somatic RdRP gene, *rrf-3*, although not identified previously as a part of the *Mutator* complex, exhibited *daf-d* phenotype indicating possible role of RRF-3 in dauer formation. These results indicate that a majority of the *Mutator* proteins and RdRP RRF-3, which are required for siRNA amplification, are necessary for dauer formation in response to high pheromone concentrations.

Next, we asked which endogenous RNAi pathway is required for dauer formation by examining the *daf* phenotypes of strains with mutations in various AGO genes. Since dauer formation occurs during early larval stages, we tested AGOs that are expressed in somatic tissue throughout *C. elegans* development. Previous work has shown that mutations in *Mutator* genes drastically reduce the abundance of siRNAs that associate with worm-specific AGO proteins (WAGOs), including the nuclear AGO NRDE-3 (Zhang *et al.* 2011). Thus, we first tested whether *nrde-3(gg66)* and MAGO12 (carrying mutations in all twelve *wago* genes) mutant strains exhibited *daf* phenotypes in response to high pheromone levels. We found that both strains formed dauers similar to wild-type, indicating that *Mutator*-amplified siRNAs required for dauer formation are not

associated with the WAGO RNAi pathways (Fig. 6).

Next, we tested whether the nuclear AGO CSR-1 pathway was playing a role in dauer formation. CSR-1 associated 22G-siRNAs are only slightly reduced for a subset of target genes in a *mut-16(pk710*) strain (Zhang *et al.* 2011). Surprisingly, both a null mutant csr-1(tm892) and a csr-1 hypomorph strain that expresses CSR-1 only in the germ line (Claycomb et al. 2009) exhibited significantly decreased dauer formation levels, similar to the levels of *mut-16(pk710)* and *daf-3(mgDf90)* strains (Fig. 6). In the germ line, the CSR-1 pathway requires RdRP EGO-1, Dicer-related helicase DRH-3, and Tudor-domain protein EKL-1; however, CSR-1, DRH-3, and EKL-1 are also expressed in somatic tissue during all larval stages (Claycomb et al. 2009). We found that the drh-3(ne4253) mutant strain also exhibited significant daf-d phenotype consistent with that seen in the *csr-1* hypomorph strain in response to high concentrations of pheromone (Fig. 6). We were unable to test an ekl-1(ok1197) allele mutant strain due to its sterility phenotype. Finally, in order to determine if CSR-1 and *Mutators* function are required in the same pathway for dauer formation, we subjected mut-16(pk710);csr-1(tm892) double mutant to high pheromone concentration. The double mutants exhibited a number of dauers not significantly different from individual *csr-1* mutants (one-way ANOVA with Tukey HSD post hoc test, p = 1.0) indicating their roles in the same pathway (Fig 6). These results suggest that *Mutator*-amplified siRNAs associating with the CSR-1 pathway are required for dauer formation in response to high pheromone conditions.





Fig. 6. Proportion of animals forming dauers in response to high pheromone conditions or water plates is shown. * p < 0.05, *** p < 0.005, *** p < 0.0005 compared to wild-type on pheromone plates, \$ indicates p < 0.0005 compared to wild-type on water plates, one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. N ≥ 3 trials; n ≥ 217 animals. **Fig. 7**. Epistasis analysis was performed using dauer formation assays in high pheromone conditions with *mut-16(pk710)*, *daf-2(e1370)*, *daf-7(e1372)*, *mut-16(pk710)*; *daf-2(e1370)*, and *mut-16(pk710)*; *daf-7(e1372)* strains. * p < 0.05, *** p < 0.0005 compared to wild-type on water plates, one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. wild-type on pheromone plates. # indicates p < 0.0005 compared to *mut-16(pk710)* on pheromone plates. # indicates p < 0.0005 compared to *mut-16(pk710)* on pheromone plates. # indicates p < 0.0005 compared to *mut-16(pk710)* on pheromone plates. * indicates p < 0.0005 compared to wild-type on water plates, one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. N ≥ 3 trials; n ≥ 274 animals. **Fig. 8**. Proportion of animals forming dauers in response to high pheromone and water plates is shown for pan-neuronal (*rab-3*p) and intestinal (*ges-1*p) *mut-16* rescue strains. * indicates p < 0.0005 compared to wild-type on pheromone plates; # and ## indicate p < 0.05 and p < 0.0005 compared to *mut-16(pk710)*, respectively, on pheromone plates; one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. N ≥ 3 trials; n ≥ 213 animals. All error bars represent S.E.M.



Fig. 9. Proportion of *sid-1* animals forming dauers in response to pheromone. * p < 0.05, one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. N = 3 trials; n ≥ 480 animals. **Fig. 10**. Proportion of animals forming dauers in response to high pheromone and water control is shown for wild-type, *mut-16(pk710)*, and neuron-specific rescue strains. N ≥ 3 trials; n ≥ 173 animals. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.0005 compared to wild-type; # p < 0.0005 compared to *mut-16(pk710)*; one-way ANOVA with Tukey's HSD post hoc test. All error bars represent S.E.M.

2.3.2 MUT-16 functions upstream of or parallel to DAF-7 TGF- β and DAF-2 insulin receptor for dauer formation

To address the question of how endogenous RNAi pathways are required for dauer formation, we performed epistasis experiments using RNAi, TGF- β , and insulinlike signaling mutant strains. Prior studies have ordered genes in the TGF- β and insulinlike signaling dauer formation pathways through epistasis analysis using *daf-d* and *daf-c* phenotypes (Riddle *et al.* 1981, Vowels and Thomas 1992, Thomas *et al.* 1993, Gottlieb and Ruvkun 1994, Malone and Thomas 1994, Larsen *et al.* 1995); thus, we used a similar approach to identify the possible points of interaction between dauer formation and endogenous RNAi pathways. To perform epistasis analysis, we crossed the *mut-16* (*daf-d*) with *daf-7* (*daf-c*) and *daf-2* (*daf-c*) strains of the TGF- β and insulin-like signaling pathways, respectively, and tested the resulting *mut-16*(*pk710*); *daf-2*(*e1370*) and *mut-16*(*pk710*); *daf-7*(*e1372*) double mutants for dauer formation phenotypes in response to high pheromone conditions. We observed that both double mutant strains exhibited percentages of dauer formation (96.6 ± 3.0% and 99.3 ± 0.4%) significantly greater than *mut-16(pk710)* alone (51.7 ± 6.2%), and similar to the individual *daf-2(e1370)* (97.6 ± 1.7%) and *daf-7(e1372)* (100.0 ± 0%) mutant strains (Fig. 7). Since MUT-16 dependent endo-siRNAs target multiple genes in the TGF- β and insulin signaling pathways (Phillips *et al.* 2012), and the *e1370* allele of *daf-2* is a hypomorph (Gems *et al.* 1998), we cannot conclusively interpret these results without additional experiments. However, these results suggest that MUT-16 is not functioning downstream of DAF-2 and DAF-7 in the dauer formation process. Since DAF-2 insulin receptor and DAF-7 TGF- β function early in the dauer formation decision (Fielenbach and Antebi 2008), this observation is consistent with the possibility that *Mutators* and CSR-1 AGO pathway function in neurons to regulate dauer formation in response to environmental stress.

2.3.3 Functional endogenous RNAi pathways are required in neurons for dauer formation

Neurons, specifically amphid neurons, are important centers for sensing pheromone and for the expression of genes with functions in insulin-like signaling and TGF- β dauer formation pathways (Bargmann and Horvitz 1991). Thus, we hypothesized that CSR-1 AGO and *Mutators* are required in neurons for dauer formation. In order to test our hypothesis, we expressed MUT-16 under a pan-neuronal promoter (*rab-3*) in *mut-16*(*pk710*) background and subjected pan-neuronal rescue worms to the high pheromone dauer formation assay (Fig. 8). As expected, wild-type worms formed significant number of dauers (83.6 ± 2.3%) under high pheromone conditions compared to *mut-16*(*pk710*), which formed 37.7 ± 4.7% dauers. The two independent transgenic lines carrying the *rab-3*p::*mut-16*::*gfp* transgene exhibited levels of dauer formation

significantly greater than *mut-16(pk710)* and similar to wild-type, completely rescuing the *daf-d* phenotype of *mut-16(pk710)* (Fig. 8). We also tested *mut-16(pk710)* strains expressing *mut-16::gfp* in the intestine under the *ges-1* promoter in order to show that RNAi activity required for dauer formation is tissue specific, *i.e.*, restricted to neurons. These results indicate that expression of *mut-16* in the neurons is sufficient to restore dauer formation in response to pheromone. In addition, this result provides evidence for the role of *Mutators* in somatic RNAi and implicates neurons to be the site of RNAi activity for dauer formation.

We next asked whether small RNAs generated in neurons are acting cell autonomously or spreading to other tissue types to affect dauer formation. C. elegans experience systemic RNAi, a process by which dsRNA can spread throughout cells and tissue types to regulate gene expression (Fire *et al.* 1998, Timmons and Fire 1998, Tabara et al. 1998, Timmons et al. 2001, Winston et al. 2002). Although neurons are resistant to systemic RNAi, they can experience autonomous RNAi and can export dsRNA to other tissue types in the worm (Tavernarakis et al. 2000, Timmons et al. 2001, Kamath et al. 2003, Calixto et al. 2010, Devanapally et al. 2015). Systemic RNAi is dependent upon the dsRNA uptake channel, SID-1, that is expressed throughout the worm in non-neuronal cells (Winston et al. 2002; Feinberg and Hunter 2003; Jose et al. 2009). Thus, to examine if siRNAs are acting cell autonomously in neurons to regulate dauer formation, we performed dauer formation assays using high pheromone concentrations with two alleles of *sid-1*—*pk3321* and *qt9*. Interestingly, the null mutant sid-1(qt9) strain formed significantly more dauers than wild-type and neither of the mutant alleles exhibited daf-d phenotypes, indicating that small RNAs generated in

neurons by *Mutator* proteins are regulating neuronally expressed genes that are essential for dauer formation in unfavorable environments (Fig. 9).

Together, these results indicate that endogenous RNAi pathways are required in neurons for dauer formation in response to high pheromone conditions.

2.3.4 MUT-16 function in individual pheromone-sensing neurons is sufficient for dauer formation in response to pheromone stress

Our results showed that MUT-16 is required in neurons for dauer formation. In order to determine if MUT-16 functions in specific neurons, we generated neuron specific rescues for ADL, ASG, ASJ, ASI, ADF, and AWA neurons and subjected these strains to high pheromone dauer formation assays (Fig. 10). We chose to test ASG, ASJ, ASI, and ADF neurons due to their well-documented roles in dauer formation (Bargmann and Horvitz, Schackwitz et al. 1996). We also tested ADL neuron as it has been implicated in promoting dauer formation although having a minor modulatory role (Schackwitz et al. 1996, Neal et al. 2016). Additionally, ADL neurons have the ability to detect ascr#3 in adult stage (Srinivasan et al. 2008, Jang et al. 2012). The AWA neuron was used as the negative control as it has not been shown to be important for dauer formation to date. We found that expression of *mut-16::gfp* in ASI and ASJ neurons in the *mut-16(pk710*) strain resulted in significantly greater number of dauers compared to *mut-16(pk710)* without the transgene. We also observed a partial rescue of the *mut-16* daf-d phenotype for one transgenic line expressing *mut-16::gfp* in ASG neurons, and no rescue for expression of *mut-16::gfp* in ADF and AWA neurons (Fig. 10). Although ASJ, ASI, ADF, and ASG neurons have previously been implicated in dauer formation (Bargmann and Horvitz 1991), these results indicate that expression of MUT-16 in either ASI or ASJ neurons, but not ADF or ASG, is sufficient to rescue the *daf-d* phenotypes of

mut-16 (pk710). Interestingly, we observed that expression of *mut-16::gfp* in ADL neurons also resulted in a significant rescue of the *mut-16 daf-d* phenotype. Hence, our results suggest that MUT-16 functions in subsets of neurons in response to high pheromone. ASI, ASJ, and ADL neurons respond to ascr#2 and ascr#3 pheromone (McGrath *et al.* 2011, Jang *et al.* 2012, Park *et al.* 2012, Neal *et al.* 2015), which are the two most abundant and potent components of crude dauer pheromone (Butcher *et al.* 2007, Butcher *et al.* 2008). Our results are consistent with a model that functional RNAi in just one of these pheromone- sensing neurons is sufficient for detection and/or signaling of high pheromone conditions to result in dauer formation.

2.3.5 *mut-16* mutation does not affect cilium structure

In order to verify that *mut-16* mutants are not dauer deficient due to a neuronal structural defect resulting in the inability to sense pheromone, we examined the ability of *mut-16*(*pk710*) and wild-type worms to uptake a lipophilic dye via their cilia. Worms were dye-filled with Dil that is taken up by amphid neurons ASJ, ADL, ASI, and ASK— neurons implicated in dauer formation (Fig. 11). The dye-filling images show that the amphid neurons appear to be dye-filled normally in *mut-16*(*pk710*)(Panel B) mutants similar to wild-type (Panel A). This result indicates that *mut-16* mutants are not defective in dauer formation due to a detectable developmental defect.

2.3.6 RNAi pathways affect complete dauer morphogenesis in dauer inducing conditions

We found that disruption of RNAi components can increase incidence of incomplete dauer formation. When testing the *daf* phenotypes of RNAi pathway mutants, we found wild-type larvae did not form partial dauers in pheromone conditions and formed very few partial dauers ($0.1 \pm 0.1\%$) on water control plates. RNAi mutants

drh-3(ne2453)($2 \pm 1.3\%$) formed significantly more partial dauers, comparable to control *daf-c* mutant *daf-2(e1370)*($1.3 \pm 1.29\%$) levels in pheromone conditions (Table 1). *csr-1(tm892)*; *mut-16(pk710)* double mutants also displayed significantly higher number of partial dauers ($2.5 \pm 1.7\%$)%)(One way ANOVA using LSD post-hoc test, *p*<0.0005). For the remainder of the mutant strains, we observed low numbers of this phenotype in high pheromone conditions showing a binary response to pheromone in choosing to enter either dauer stage or continuous development, consistent with the reports before indicating pheromone to be the strongest trigger of dauer formation (Golden and Riddle 1982)(Table 1).

Formation of partial dauers on control plates could be augmented by 25 °C, which was the incubation temperature used to carry out high pheromone dauer formation assay. Therefore, appearance of partial dauers in high pheromone conditions although in low numbers, indicates that disruption of RNAi pathway components increases the probability of incomplete dauer formation.

When analyzing the results of epistasis experiment (Fig. 7), wild-type worms did not form partial dauers on either high pheromone or water control plates (Table 2). *mut-*16(pk710) did not exhibit any partial dauers in water plates but showed 4.7 ± 2.1% partial dauers in pheromone plates indicating the possible effect the *mut-16* mutation may have on completion of dauer morphogenesis.

A Wild-type



B mut-16(pk710)



Fig. 11. Dye-filling using Dil stain highlights the cilium structures extending from amphid neurons important for dauer formation (ADL, ASI, ASJ, ASK). The *mut-16(pk710)*(panel **B**) do not diplay obvious abnormal cilium phenotype and appear similar to wild-type (panel **A**). This experiment shows that *mut-16* mutants exhibit no ciliary malfunction, which therefore does not contribute to the *daf-d* phenotype of *mut-16(pk710)*.

Genotype	Water	Pheromone
Wild-type	0.1	0.0
mut-7(pk720)	0	0.7
mut-8(ne221)	0.1	1.1
mut-16(pk710)	0	0.1
csr-1(tm892)	0	1.5
mut-16(pk710);	0	2.5
drh-3(ne4253)	0	2.1
daf-2(e1370)	3.6	1.2
daf-7(e1372)	0.7	0

TABLE 1: Percentage of partial dauers displayed by RNAi mutants in high pheromone dauer formation assay

The mutants not listed here did not exhibit any partial dauer phenotype. The phenotypes observed here correspond to results section 2.3.1

Additionally, the *daf-2;mut-16* and *daf-7;mut-16* double mutants exhibited increased partial dauer formation on water plates and fewer partial dauers forming on pheromone plates. Appearance of partial dauers on water plates could be due to the effect of 25°C incubation temperature that induces dauer formation which was perhaps not penetrable enough to successfully complete the dauer morphogenesis.

For the dauer formation assays using tissue-specific *mut-16* rescues (Fig. 8), only intestinal rescue line #1 (9.8 \pm 5.9%) formed significantly more number of partial dauers than wild-type (0%) and *mut-16(pk710*)(0.7 \pm 0.7%)(Table 3).

Genotype	Water	Pheromone
Wild-type	0	0
mut-16(pk710)	0	4.0
daf-2(e1370)	4.7	1.8
mut-16(pk710);daf-2(e1370)	0.7	0
daf-7(e1372)	1.2	0
mut-16(pk710);daf-7(e1372)	6.2	0.6

TABLE 2: Epistasis analysis- Percentage partial dauers in high pheromone dauer formation assay

The partial dauer phenotypes observed here correspond to results section 2.3.2

For the neuron specific rescues, we observed varying numbers of partial dauers displayed by rescue lines in both pheromone and water conditions (Table 4). ADL rescue line #2 (9.6 \pm 5.2%) and ASJ rescue line # 1(6.0 \pm 2.9%) exhibited significantly more number of partial dauers than wild-type (0.2 \pm 0.1%) and *mut-16(pk710)* (1.6 \pm 0.7%) in high pheromone stress. The transgenic rescues are extrachromosomal lines, which could be the reason for the inconsistent phenotypes between lines for the same rescues.

We also noticed insignificant numbers of partial dauers exhibited by *sid-1* null mutant strain (0.8 \pm 0.9%) on pheromone plates but none for wild-type or the *sid-1(pk3322)* strains (Table 5). There were no partial dauers on control plates.

Thus, RNAi pathway mutants consistently showed increased number of partial dauers in high pheromone conditions, which may have been facilitated by extrinsic factors such as incubation temperature.

Genotype	Water	Pheromone
Wild-type	0.1	0.0
mut-16(pk710)	0	0.7
Pan neuronal rescue 1	0	0.1
Pan neuronal rescue 2	0	2.1
Non neuronal rescue 1	0	9.8
Non neuronal rescue 2	0	3.3

TABLE 3: Percentage partial dauers in high pheromone dauer formation assay for pan neuronal *mut-16* rescue

The partial dauer phenotypes observed here correspond to results section 2.3.3

2.3.7 CSR-1 and *Mutators* promote expression of G protein genes required for dauer formation

Our results thus far have shown that MUT-16 expression in the ASI, ADL and ASJ neurons is required for dauer formation. These neurons detect dauer inducing pheromone molecules, thereby mediating dauer entry (McGrath *et al.* 2011, Jang *et al.* 2012, Park *et al.* 2012, Neal *et al.* 2015). ASI is known to detect ascr#2 and ascr#5 ascarosides in larva and ADL is known to detect ascr#3 specifically in adults (Thomas and Robertson, 2008, Kim *et al.* 2009, Park *et al.* 2012, Jang *et al.* 2012). In *C. elegans* neurons, GPCRs and associated proteins localize to the membrane of cilia and serve to detect specific environmental stimuli, including individual pheromone components.

Genotype	Water	Pheromone
Wild-type	0	0.2
mut-16(pk710)	0	1.6
ADL #2	0	9.6
ASG #2	0	0.6
ASJ #1	2.2	6.0
ASJ #2	1.3	2.3
ASI # 1	0	0.5
ASI #2	1.4	3.2
ADF #1	0	0.6
AWA #1	0	0.2

 TABLE 4 : Percentage of partial dauer phenotype displayed by *mut-16* neuron specific rescues in high pheromone dauer formation assay

The transgenic lines not listed here did not exhibit any partial dauer phenotype. The phenotypes observed here correspond to results section 2.3.4

Upon ligand binding, GPCRs activate G proteins, which function to transduce the sensory signal intracellularly (Koelle 2016). Based on this information we hypothesized that *Mutator*-amplified siRNAs regulate the expression of genes that play a role in the detection and signaling of high pheromone concentrations via the CSR-1 pathway. In order to understand the potential molecular mechanism by which endogenous RNAi regulates pheromone sensation, we sought to identify candidate genes involved in sensory signaling that are expressed in ASI, ASJ, and ADL neurons. The CSR-1 pathway has been shown to positively regulate the transcription of endogenous genes (Avgousti *et al.* 2012, Conine *et al.* 2013) through interactions with RNA polymerase II (Cecere *et al.* 2014) and maintenance of a euchromatic chromatin state at target gene

loci (Claycomb et al. 2009, Seth et al. 2013, Wedeles et al. 2013). Thus, we hypothesized that gene expression of CSR-1 targets required for dauer formation would be down-regulated in the *mut-16* and *csr-1* hypomorph strains, resulting in their observed *daf-d* phenotypes. We identified three genes encoding G protein subunits, qpa-1 (G protein α), qpa-3 (G protein α), and qpc-1 (G protein γ), that meet these criteria and exhibit *daf-d* phenotypes in their respective loss-of-function mutant strains in response to high pheromone concentrations (Zwaal et al. 1997, Lans and Jansen 2007, Kim et al. 2009).

Genotype Water Pheromone 0 Wild-type 0 0 0.8 sid-1(qt9)

TABLE 5: Percentage partial dauers in high pheromone dauer formation assay for *sid-1* mutants

The mutants not listed here did not exhibit any partial dauer phenotype The partial dauer phenotypes observed here correspond to results section 2.3.3



Fig. 12. Mutator MUT-16 and CSR-1 AGO promote expression of chemosensation genes required for dauer formation. Log2 mRNA levels for flp-21, gpa-1, gpa-3, and gpc-1 genes in wild-type, csr-1 hypomorph, and mut-16(pk710) strains, normalized to y45f10d.4, are shown. * p < 0.05 and \$ p < 0.005 compared to wild-type, one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. N ≥ 3 biological replicates. Error bars represent propagated standard deviation.

To examine if *Mutator* proteins and CSR-1 are playing a role in the regulation of these genes, we measured their mRNA levels in larval L1 stage animals in wild-type, csr-1 hypomorph, and *mut-16(pk710*) strains. We found that mRNA levels of gpa-1 and gpa-3 were significantly reduced in the *csr-1* hypomorph indicating that the CSR-1 pathway promotes expression of these G proteins during the L1 larval stage. Also, *qpa-3* and gpc-1 were significantly downregulated in mut-16(pk710) background compared to wildtype (Fig. 12). In order to verify that the expression pattern of gpa-1, gpa-3, and gpc-1 is specific to the mutant backgrounds, we also checked the expression of *flp-21*, another gene expressed in ADL, ASJ, and ASI neurons. Mutation in *flp-21* has not been shown to exhibit any dauer formation defects in response to high pheromone concentration. We found the expression of *flp-21* to be the same across all genotypes (Fig. 12). These results are consistent with our hypothesis that the *daf-d* phenotypes exhibited by the csr-1 hypomorph and mut-16(pk710) strains in response to high pheromone conditions are a result of decreased G protein signaling in neurons that allow detection of high concentrations of ascaroside molecules. Together, our results indicate that endogenous RNAi pathways are required in distinct subsets of neurons for appropriate dauer formation in response to different environmental stresses, and provide evidence that the CSR-1 pathway promotes expression of genes essential for sensory signaling early in C. elegans development.

2.4 Conclusion

In this chapter, we provide evidence that endogenous RNAi pathways are required for the dauer formation decision in *C. elegans*. We showed that strains carrying mutations in *Mutator* proteins and the nuclear CSR-1 AGO pathway exhibit *daf-d*

phenotypes in response to high pheromone conditions. In addition, we demonstrate that MUT-16 function is required in distinct subsets of neurons for dauer formation in response to stress. Furthermore, our data indicates that CSR-1 promotes expression of genes essential for sensory signaling in neurons that have been shown to detect individual ascarosides.

Chapter 3

RNAi is required in high temperature stress for dauer formation

3.1 Synopsis

Dauer formation can also be induced by high temperature (27°C), although the neural and molecular mechanisms underlying this behavior are yet to be fully understood (Golden and Riddle, 1984a, b, Hobert et al. 1997, Ailion and Thomas 2000, Ailion and Thomas 2003). As described in Chapter 2, we showed that mutations in RNAi pathway genes affect the ability of C. elegans to form dauers in response to pheromone stress. Next, we sought to verify if this *daf* phenotype persists in elevated temperature conditions. Upon conducting high temperature dauer formation assays, we verified that CSR-1 and a distinct subset of *Mutator* proteins are required for dauer formation in high temperatures, indicating that different stresses have distinct requirements for dauer formation. Similar to high pheromone conditions, RNAi is required in neurons for dauer formation at elevated temperature; however, the specific neurons where RNAi is required for dauer formation in response to high temperature are distinct from those required in high pheromone. Identification of specific neurons or subsets of neurons where RNAi pathway function is required for high temperature induced dauer formation will further our understanding of how temperature is integrated in the neural circuit for dauer developmental decisions.

3.2 Methods

3.2.1 Cloning and generation of *mut-16* rescue strains

The method followed to generate transgenic *mut-16* pan-neuronal and neuron specific rescue lines (listed in Appendix 1) is described in Chapter 2 (section 2.2.1).

3.2.2 High temperature dauer formation assays for scoring *daf* phenotypes at elevated temperatures

In order to characterize the *daf* phenotypes of RNAi pathway mutants in response to high temperature, we developed a dauer formation temperature assay that was modified from previous published protocols (Ailion and Thomas 2000, Ailion and Thomas 2003). These protocols required optimization due to the fact that RNAi pathway mutants showed severe sterility phenotypes and sensitivity to higher temperatures. As a result, we modified the timing of when the progeny were moved to high temperatures after hatching (L1 larvae). In the original protocol, embryos were allowed to hatch at high temperatures. Our modified protocol is described in further detail below.

Our high temperature dauer formation assay involves subjecting newly hatched worms to high temperatures in order to induce dauer formation. The preparation of assay plates was carried out in a similar manner as described in section 2.2.1 with the omission of pheromone in assay plates. The egg laying procedure was also carried out similar to the pheromone dauer formation assay with the modification that we waited 10-12 hours for the eggs to hatch at room temperature before shifting the plates to the incubators (25°C or 27°C) to prevent embryonic lethality or L1 diapause. Incubation temperatures of 25°C and 27°C are known to induce intermediate and high levels of dauer formation in wild-type, respectively (Ailion and Thomas 2000). At all temperatures, a wet paper towel was placed in the incubator boxes to prevent the plates

from desiccation and was replaced everyday. Assay plates were scored for the presence of dauers after 4 days. The dauers were scored by checking for the complete absence of the pharynx pumping activity and the appearance of the alae (Cassada and Russell, 1975, Albert and Riddle, 1988, Popham and Webster 1979, Riddle and Albert 1997). Temperature stress can result in increased number of partial dauers in certain mutant strains; thus, careful examination of the pharynx activity and body structure using a dissection microscope was required. It should also be noted that there is overall fewer dauers induced through high temperature compared to high pheromone stress for wild-type animals.

Each strain was tested independently at least 3 times on separate days. Statistical significance was determined using an ANOVA with LSD post hoc test available in the SPSS software (version 23).

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Mutators exhibit stress-specific daf-d phenotypes

We questioned if the disruption of *Mutator* and CSR-1 pathway proteins also exhibited *daf-d* phenotypes in response to different environmental stresses. First, we subjected newly hatched L1 worms to elevated temperatures ($25^{\circ}C$ and $27^{\circ}C$) and measured the proportion of dauer formation (Fig. 13). At $27^{\circ}C$ wild-type formed dauers ($45.6 \pm 2.6\%$) that were characterized by the appearance of prominent alae, thickening of the cuticle, and lack of pharyngeal activity (Cassada and Russell, 1975, Albert and Riddle, 1988, Popham and Webster 1979, Riddle and Albert 1997). *daf-2(e1370)* and *daf-7(e1372)* controls exhibited *daf-c* phenotype as expected at all temperatures (Riddle *et al.* 1981, Vowels and Thomas 1992, Gottlieb and Ruvkun 1994). We also noted that
the *daf-3(mgDf90*) strain exhibited a *daf-d* phenotype at 25°C ($5.4 \pm 3.8\%$), but a *daf-c* phenotype at 27°C ($71.4 \pm 13.0\%$), consistent with previous reports (Ailion and Thomas, 2000). Compared to wild-type, *mut-2(ne298)* ($29.6 \pm 8.6\%$), *mut-15(tm1358)* ($13.7 \pm 9.4\%$), *mut-16(pk710*) ($22.5 \pm 4.0\%$), *rrf-1(pk1417*) ($20.6 \pm 4.9\%$) and *csr-1* hypomorph ($11.0 \pm 3.3\%$) strains formed significantly fewer dauers at 27°C (Fig. 13). Interestingly, except for *mut-16(pk710)* and *csr-1* hypomorph, these mutant strains formed dauers at moderately high temperature (25° C) similar to wild-type (Fig. 13). We were unable to test *drh-3(ne2453*) due to its sterility and arrested growth phenotype at this temperature. Moreover, *mut-8(ne221)* ($23.5 \pm 13.6\%$) formed more dauers compared to wild-type at 25° C ($9.9 \pm 2\%$). When compared with pheromone dauer formation assay results, we observed that a different subset of *Mutator* genes is required for dauer formation in response to temperature stress, indicating that the RNAi components required for dauer formation are stress-specific.

We also observed that wild-type strains and most of the RNAi mutants showed increased incidence of partial dauers at 27°C compared to that scored at 25°C (Table 6). Overall the high temperature dauer formation assays resulted in higher percentages of partial dauers compared to seen that in high pheromone dauer formation assays (Tables 1-5).





Fig. 13. Proportion of animals forming dauers when cultivated at 25°C and 27°C. * p < 0.05, *** p < 0.005, *** p < 0.0005 compared to wild-type, one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. N ≥ 3 trials; n ≥ 164 animals. **Fig. 14**. Proportion of animals forming dauers in response to 25°C and 27°C is shown for pan-neuronal and intestinal *mut-16* rescue strains. * p < 0.05 and ** p < 0.0005 compared to wild-type at 27°C; # p < 0.005 compared to *mut-16(pk710)* at 27°C; \$ p < 0.05 compared to wild-type at 25°C; one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. N = 3 trials; n ≥ 119 animals. All error bars represent S.E.M.

Genotype	25°C	27°C
Wild-type	0.2	12.6
mut-2(ne298)	0.2	30.0
mut-7(pk720)	0	9.6
mut-8(ne221)	0.3	0
mut-14(pk738)	3.9	38.3
mut-15(tm1358)	0.9	0
mut-16(pk710)	0.1	26.9
mut-16(mg461)	0	33.0
rrf-1(pk1417)	0	0.7
csr-1 hypomorph	0.7	17.3
drh-3(ne4253)	1.3	0
daf-2(e1370)	23.2	13.5
daf-3(mgDf90)	0	12.0
daf-7(e1372)	1.6	2.9

TABLE 6: Percentage of RNAi mutants exhibiting partial dauer phenotype at high temperatures

The mutants not listed here did not exhibit any partial dauer phenotype. The phenotypes observed here correspond to results section 3.3.1

3.3.2 RNAi activity in neurons is required for dauer formation at high temperatures

Since our model predicts that endo-RNAi pathways are regulating genes in neurons important for sensory detection and/or signaling of dauer-inducing high

pheromone conditions, we hypothesized that MUT-16 would be required to regulate dauer formation in response to other stressors including elevated temperature. To



Fig. 15. Proportion of animals forming dauers in response to 25° C and 27° C is shown for neuron-specific *mut-16* rescue strains. * represents *p* < 0.0005 compared to wild-type at 27°C; # *p* < 0.005 and ## *p* < 0.0005 compared to *mut-16(pk710)* at 27°C; one-way ANOVA with LSD postdoc test. N ≥ 3; n ≥ 120 at 27°C and N ≥ 3; n ≥ 146 at 25°C. All error bars represent S.E.M.

address our hypothesis, we first subjected two *mut-16::gfp* pan-neuronal rescues to high temperature dauer formation assays (Fig. 14). Both the transgenic lines expressing *mut-16* under a pan-neuronal promoter (*rab-3*) exhibited increased number of dauers (19.8 ± 2.6% and 18.7±1.4% for lines #1 and #2, respectively) compared to *mut-16*(*pk710*) (11.8 ± 0.8%) at 27°C (Fig. 14). The *daf-d* phenotype of *mut-16* (*pk710*) was also rescued at 25°C shown by increased number of dauers in the rescue lines not significantly different from wild-type phenotype (Fig. 14). On the other hand, transgenic lines harboring *mut-16* driven by intestine promoter (*ges-1*) exhibited *daf-d* phenotype similar to *mut-16*(*pk710*) levels (8.5 ± 3.0% and 3.5 ± 1.9% for lines #1 and #2, respectively) (Fig. 14). It is also worth noting there is increased number of partial dauers exhibited by the rescue lines at 25°C and 27°C (Table 7). Given that the rescues are extrachromosomal lines, this is not surprising since the mutants were expressing more than one copy of *mut-16*, generating genetic mosaics. Neither the wild-type or the *mut-16*(*pk710*) strains formed any partial dauers.

Genotype	25°C	27°C
Wild-type	0	0
mut-16(pk710)	0	0
Pan neuronal rescue 1	1.2	18.3
Pan neuronal rescue 2	5.6	0
Non neuronal rescue 1	6.6	6.5
Non neuronal rescue 2	2.4	2.7

TABLE 7: Percentage of *mut-16* tissue specific rescues displaying partial dauers in high temperature dauer formation assay

The mutants not listed here did not exhibit any partial dauer phenotype. The phenotypes observed here correspond to results section 3.3.2

Overall, these results indicate that endogenous RNAi pathways are required in neurons for dauer formation when subjected to at least two types of environmental stresses — temperature and pheromone. We next tested whether the neuron-specific MUT-16 rescue strains exhibited increased dauer formation in response to high temperature. At 27°C, all of the neuron specific rescues tested formed percentage dauers that were not significantly different from *mut-16(pk710)* levels. These results indicate that MUT-16 is not sufficient in ASJ, ASI, ADF, ASG, ADL, or AWA alone to

regulate dauer formation in response to high temperature but may be required in single neurons that remain untested or in a subset of neurons (Discussed in detail in section 6.3)(Fig. 15). Overall, 27°C for certain rescue lines induced a larger number of partial dauers compared to 25°C. Neuron specific lines ADL #2 (20.2 ± 12.8%), ASG #2 (47.7 ± 3.0%), ASJ #1(32.5 ± 10.1%), ADF #1 (36.4 ± 5.9%), and ADF #2 (25.9 ± 9.6%) formed significantly large numbers of partial dauers compared to wild-type (7.2 ± 2.8%) and *mut-16(pk710)*(15.7 ± 5.6%)(Table 8). At 25°C, these strains did not form any partial dauers.

Genotype	25°C	27°C
Wild-type	0.1	7.2
mut-16(pk710)	0	15.7
ADL #1	0	0.4
ADL #2	0	20.2
ASG #1	0	13.5
ASG #2	0	47.7
ASJ # 1	0	32.5
ASJ #2	1.1	14.6
ASI #1	0	3.6
ASI #2	0.3	7.3
ADF #1	0	36.4
ADF #2	0	25.9

TABLE 8: Percentage of *mut-16* neuron specific rescues displaying partial dauer phenotype in high temperature dauer formation assay

The transgenic lines not listed here did not exhibit any partial dauer phenotype. The phenotypes observed here correspond to results section 3.3.2

Together, these findings give us insight on how endogenous RNAi pathways are required for dauer formation, and are consistent with a model that the *Mutators* and CSR-1 pathways act in specific subsets of neurons required for dauer formation in response to different environmental cues.

3.4 Conclusion

In this chapter we show that RNAi pathways are also required for dauer formation in high temperatures. Given that our results show that distinct subsets of *Mutators* are required for dauer formation in response to pheromone or high temperature, we speculate that the *Mutator* complex may not necessarily operate as a unit in neurons as is does in the germ line and that the requirement of individual components may be contingent upon the nature of stress experienced. Although we have shown that MUT-16 is required in neurons for high temperature dauer formation, the precise location of MUT-16 function is yet to be determined.

Chapter 4

RNAi is required for dauer formation in starvation conditions

4.1 Synopsis

Availability of food is a limiting factor for *C. elegans* growth and reproduction, and the lack of it can create unfavorable conditions leading to dauer formation. After testing whether components of the RNAi pathway regulate pheromone and temperature induced dauer formation, the next step was to investigate if mutations in *Mutator* and CSR-1 pathway genes exhibited daf phenotypes in starvation conditions (Chapter 2 and Chapter 3). To achieve this goal, we designed specialized starvation assays to accommodate for the reduced fecundity of the strains tested. The results of dauer formation assays using starvation showed that a different subset of *Mutators* were required for starvation-induced dauer formation compared to high pheromone conditions. Similar to the results of high temperature dauer formation assays, we show that MUT-16 is required in neurons for dauer formation; however, expression of MUT-16 in the individual neurons tested did not rescue the *mut-16(pk710) daf-d* phenotype. Since the neuronal and molecular mechanisms regulating dauer formation in response to starvation stress are not as well characterized as for high pheromone conditions (Hu 2007), this study has the potential to uncover the neurons where dauer RNAi is required for dauer formation in the starvation condition.

4.2 Methods

4.2.1 Cloning and generation of rescue strains

The method followed to generate transgenic *mut-16* pan-neuronal and neuron specific rescue lines (listed in Appendix 1) is described in Chapter 2 (section 2.2.1).

4.2.2 Starvation-induced dauer formation assay

The starvation-induced dauer formation assay is based on the understanding that worms assess the 'food to population ratio' in their environment (Golden and Riddle 1984). The protocol that was commonly followed to characterize *daf* phenotypes through starvation assay was semi-quantitative that did not control the number of worms present and the amount of food available to them before starving them for entry into dauer stage (Malone and Thomas 1996).

For our purposes, we developed specialized assays that carefully controlled the number of animals and amount of food present on the dauer formation assay plates. First, we optimized the minimum amount of food required for the worms to enter dauer stage. The plate preparation was the same as that used in the high temperature dauer formation assay (Chapter 3, section 3.2.2). Eight wild-type young adults were allowed to lay eggs for approximately 12 hours on plates with varying amounts of heat killed *E. coli* (OP50) (0.024 mg, 0.028 mg, 0.036 mg, 0.04 mg, 0.16 mg) at room temperature (22°C). The adults were removed and the plates were shifted to 25°C incubator for 5 days. The assay plates containing 0.04 mg of heat killed OP50 generated maximum number of dauers (Fig. 16). Plates seeded with lesser amounts of food (0.024 mg and 0.028 mg) resulted in increased numbers of larvae entering L1 arrest or L1 diapause stage. This is consistent with the previous reports that describe increased incidence of L1 arrest in the

absence of food and that presence of limited amount of food is required for worms to enter dauer, although not conducive enough for reproduction and population growth (Baugh 2013, Baugh and Sterberg 2006). Accordingly, the daf phenotype of RNAi mutants in starvation conditions was determined by allowing adults to lay eggs that hatched in the presence of 0.04 mg of heat killed OP50. Some of the mutant strains tested (csr-1 hypomorph, mut-16(pk710), mut-2(ne298), mut-7(pk720), and drh-3(ne2453) exhibited significantly reduced brood sizes. One of our challenges was to obtain similar number of progeny on all assay plates across genotypes. The mutant adults do not make the same number of progeny as wild-type and adding extra adults meant depletion of food source. Additionally, allowing the mutant adults to continue laying eggs for extended amounts of time could result in excess depletion of food present on the plates. Thus, in order to compensate for the partial sterility of these mutant strains and to accumulate required number of progeny on assay plates, we transferred 2 transgenic wild-type worms expressing unc122p::dsRed marker (SH48, Appendix 1) in addition to 6 mutant adults. After allowing the worms to lay eggs for 12 hours, the adults were removed and embryos were moved to the 25°C incubator for 5 days. At the time of scoring, the mutant and wild-type worms were distinguished by the presence of dsRed; the *daf* phenotypes of the mutants alone were reported. The characteristics typically displayed by dauers, *i.e.*, no pharynx activity and appearance of alae was used to distinguish dauers from non-dauers, as described for other assays in Chapters 2 and 3.

Starvation induced dauer formation assays were performed at least 3 times with biologically independent samples of each strain (Appendix 1). Statistical significance of

data was determined with a One-way ANOVA with a LSD post hoc correction using SPSS software (version 23).

4.3 Results

4.3.1 A Subset of *Mutators* and the CSR-1 AGO pathway are required for dauer formation in starvation conditions

We measured dauer formation in response to starvation conditions by subjecting newly hatched worms to depleted amounts of *E. coli* (Fig. 17). Control strain *daf*-7(*e*1372) formed a significant number of dauers as anticipated (89.6 ± 0.6%) and *daf*-3(*mgDf*90) (1.9 ± 1.2%) formed significantly less dauers resembling the *daf-d* mutants. We observed that *mut-2*(*ne298*) (3.6 ± 0.9%), *mut-7*(*pk*720) (1.5 ± 0.5%), *mut-*14(*pk*738) (2.7 ± 1.6%), *mut-*15(*tm*1358) (4.9 ± 1.2%), and *mut-*16(*mg*461) (10.1 ± 4.1%), *mut-*16 (*pk*710) (8.2 ± 1.8%), and *csr-*1 hypomorph (3.0 ± 1.2%) strains exhibited significant *daf-d* phenotypes compared to wild-type (19.9 ± 2.3%) when exposed to starvation conditions early in development. However, *mut-*8(*ne*221) (14.8 ± 3.5%) and *rrf-*1(*pk*1417) (25.4 ± 3.3%) formed dauers not significantly different from wild-type. From these results, we concluded that a different subset of *Mutators* than that seen in pheromone and temperature stress are required in starvation conditions for regulating dauer formation.

Overall, our results suggest that MUT-2, MUT-7, MUT-16, MUT-14, MUT-15, and CSR-1 are required to regulate dauer formation in starvation conditions. It should be noted that in our assays, wild-type animals formed fewer dauers in response to starvation as compared to both high pheromone and elevated temperature. We also found both *mut-16* alleles exhibiting partial dauer phenotypes (Table 9). *mut-16*(*pk710*) and *mut-16*(*mg461*) exhibited 9.3 \pm 4.9% and 7.04 \pm 3.7% partial dauers, respectively.

Wild-type did not form any starvation-induced partial dauers implying that disruption of RNAi can increase the incidence of partial dauers in starvation stress (Table 9). It is possible that disruption in the RNAi pathway may cause errors in complete transition into dauer morphology.



Fig. 16. Optimization of amount of heat-killed OP50 *E. coli* required to induce dauer formation in starvation conditions. Maximum number of dauers was induced at 2mg/mL of heat-killed bacteria. 8 mg/mL was used as the control.

 TABLE 9: Percentage of partial dauer phenotype displayed by *Mutator* mutants in starvation condition

Genotype	2mg/ml OP50
Wild-type	0
mut-16(pk710)	9.3
<i>mut-16(mg461)</i>	7.0

The transgenic lines not listed here did not exhibit any partial dauer phenotype. The partial dauer phenotypes observed here correspond to results section 4.3.1 4.3.2 RNAi pathway is required in neurons for dauer formation in starvation conditions

Next, we subjected the *mut-16*(*pk710*) strain carrying pan-neuronal rescue construct rab-3p::mut-16::gfp to starvation-induced dauer formation assays to determine if MUT-16 activity in neurons is required for dauer formation. The expression of the *mut*-16::gfp transgene in neurons completely rescued the daf-d phenotype of mut-16(pk710). The pan-neuronal *mut-16* rescue line #1 and line #2 formed 29.4 ± 7.0% and 23.2 ± 3.5% of dauers, respectively, with line #1 exhibiting a significantly higher number of dauers than wild-type $(18.2 \pm 2.2\%)$ (Fig.18). The intestine specific rescue lines #1 (4.5) $\pm 2.5\%$) and #2 (5.7 $\pm 2.2\%$) formed fewer dauers similar to *mut-16*(*pk710*) (7.4 $\pm 1.1\%$). We did not observe formation of partial dauers in this experiment except for negligible numbers mut-16(pk710)(0.13 ± 0.1%) and intestine specific rescue line #1 (0.62 ± 0.6%) plates (Table 10). However, we did not observe any rescue of mut-16(pk710) daf*d* phenotypes in response to starvation for the neuron-specific MUT-16 expression strains (Fig. 19). The *mut-16*(pk710) (7.1 ± 0.6%) consistently formed significantly fewer dauers than wild-type ($24.4 \pm 1.7\%$). MUT-16 activity in the individual neurons ADL, ASG, ASJ, ASI, ADF and AWA resulted in a small percentage of dauers similar to *mut*-16(pk710). We noticed a significant decrease in dauer formation in one line of ASIspecific MUT-16 expression. This is interesting given the known role of ASI in integration of food signals in starvation conditions that ultimately facilitate dauer formation (Neal et al. 2015)(Chapter 1, section 1.4.4).



Fig. 18



Fig. 17. Proportion of animals forming dauers when subjected to starvation condition. * p < 0.005, ** p < 0.0005 compared to wild-type, one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. N ≥ 3 trials; n ≥ 300 animals. "ND" indicates not determined; "0" indicates no dauers were formed. All error bars represent the standard error of the mean, S.E.M. **Fig. 18**. Proportion of animals forming dauers in response to starvation conditions for pan-neuronal and intestinal *mut-16* rescue strains. * p < 0.005 and ** p < 0.005 compared to wild-type; # p < 0.005 and ## p < 0.005 compared to *mut-16*(*pk710*); one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. N = 3 trials; n ≥ 196 animals. **Fig. 19.** Proportion of animals forming dauers in response to starvation. * p < 0.0005 compared to wild-type; # p < 0.05 compared to *mut-16*(*pk710*); one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. N = 3 trials; n ≥ 196 animals. **Fig. 19.** Proportion of animals forming dauers in response to starvation conditions for neuron-specific *mut-16* rescue strains. * p < 0.0005 compared to wild-type; # p < 0.05 compared to *mut-16*(*pk710*); one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. N = 3 trials; n ≥ 196 animals. **Fig. 19.** Proportion of animals forming dauers in response to starvation conditions for neuron-specific *mut-16* rescue strains. * p < 0.0005 compared to wild-type; # p < 0.05 compared to *mut-16*(*pk710*) using one-way ANOVA with LSD post hoc test. N ≥ 3 ; n ≥ 160 . No dauer formation is indicated by "0". Two independent transgenic lines for each neuron-specific rescue were tested. All error bars represent S.E.M.

We know expression of *cmk-1* encoding the CaMKI enzyme is required in AWC neuron (in coordination with ASJ) to regulate ILP synthesis as a function of feeding state. In parallel, *cmk-1* expression in ASI is needed to regulate *daf-7* TGF- β gene. Together these pathways are required for signaling information regarding lack of food availability in the process of dauer formation (Neal *et al.* 2015). Therefore, reduced number of dauers in ASI rescue line #1 could be because expressing *mut-16* in ASI alone may not be sufficient to rescue the *daf* phenotype. Perhaps expressing MUT-16 in subsets of neurons would increase the number of dauers to wild-type levels. It is possible that certain neurons are indispensable for the additive, synergistic or antagonistic interactions leading to dauer formation.

In this experiment, we observed almost no partial dauer formation except for the ASJ neuron rescue line #1 (1.6 \pm 1.7%) demonstrating an increased ability to enter dauer stage by the neuron specific rescue strains tested in the starvation condition (Table 11).

4.4 Conclusion

Our results suggest that CSR-1 and the *Mutators* modulate appropriate development decision in starvation stress conditions. We have not yet identified the specific neurons where MUT-16 is required for dauer formation during exposure to this stress; however, our model predicts that it would be in the neurons that detect low food availability. Although the chemical identity of the 'food signal' is yet to be identified, the presence of food (*E. coli*) is integrated by CAMKII in ASI and non-cell autonomously in AWC (Neal *et al.* 2015). However, unlike in high pheromone dauer formation assays,

Genotype	2 mg/ml OP50
Wild-type	0
mut-16(pk710)	0.1
Pan neuronal rescue 1	0
Pan neuronal rescue 2	0
Non neuronal rescue 1	0.6
Non neuronal rescue 2	0

TABLE 10: Percentage of partial dauer phenotype displayed by *mut-16* tissue specific rescues in starvation condition

The transgenic lines not listed here did not exhibit any partial dauer phenotype. The partial dauer phenotypes observed here correspond to results section 4.3.2

TABLE 11: Percentage of partial dauer phenotype displayed by *mut-16* neuron specific rescues in starvation condition

Genotype	2mg/ml OP50
Wild-type	0
mut-16(pk710)	0
ASJ #1	1.6

The transgenic lines not listed here did not exhibit any partial dauer phenotype. The partial dauer phenotypes observed here correspond to results section 4.3.2

we have shown that MUT-16 expression in ASI neurons is not sufficient to rescue the *daf-d* phenotype of *mut-16(pk710)* in starvation conditions. More experiments are needed to identify specific neurons for RNAi activity and we speculate such mechanisms may control sensation of absence of food. Overall our results indicated

that subsets of *Mutators* are important for starvation induced dauer formation and are different from that seen in response to other conditions. This might be an implication of how different stressors use distinct subsets of genes and possibly distinct neurons for dauer formation.

Chapter 5

Role of RNAi pathways in regulation of dauer recovery in *C. elegans*

5.1 Synopsis

We successfully developed dauer formation assays to characterize *daf-d* phenotypes of strains carrying mutations in *Mutators* and CSR-1 pathway components in response to distinct environmental stresses. During experiments characterizing *mut-7(pk720)* phenotype in dauer formation assays, we observed that *mut-7(pk720)* exhibited a second phenotype: delayed recovery of dauers to larval L4 stage compared to wild-type, despite being subjected to favorable conditions. MUT-7 has been shown to be important for promoting odor adaptation in AWC neuron (Juang *et al.* 2013). Additionally, mutation in *mut-7* can result in olfactory defects in response to certain odorants in adults (A. D. Hager and S. E. Hall, unpublished data). Here we propose a novel function for MUT-7 in dauer recovery, which is also likely to be regulated in neurons. We hypothesize that MUT-7 functions in ASJ for dauer recovery given its role in dauer exit (Bargmann and Horvitz 1991).

Previous studies found that presence of food is necessary for dauer recovery even though the identity of the food signals is yet to be fully understood. Keeping this requirement in mind we developed assays that defined the inability of worms to recover from dauer stage, despite the prevalence of favorable conditions, as "*daf-r*" phenotype. Hence, dauer recovery assay helped us test the ability of worms to exit dauer stage on exposure to favorable conditions (availability of food and low population density).

The results of dauer recovery assay indicated that MUT-7 is indeed important for dauer recovery. Therefore, our result suggests an additional role for MUT-7 in larval developmental decisions.

5. 2 Methods

5.2.1 Dauer recovery assay

We developed a new assay to test the ability of RNAi pathway mutants to exit dauer stage. First, the pheromone-induced dauer formation was conducted as described in Chapter 2. The dauers were identified based on the absence of pharynx activity and appearance of alae (Cassada and Russell 1975, Popham and Webster 1979, Albert and Riddle, 1988, Riddle and Albert 1997). Ten pheromone-induced dauers (48 hours in dauer) for each of the strains were rescued by picking them onto separate NGM plates with live OP50 *E. coli* and incubated at 20°C. The dauer recovery phenotypes were scored after 24 hours. The recovered worms had resumed development to mid-L4 stage and were distinguishable from dauers based on their thickened cuticle and lack of pharyngeal pumping (Cassada and Russell, 1975, Albert and Riddle, 1988, Popham and Webster 1979, Riddle and Albert 1997).

The assays were carried out three times with biologically independent samples for wild-type and *mut-7(pk720*). A two-tailed T-test was used to determine the significance of the data (Microsoft Excel 2011).

5.3 Results

Dauer recovery assay results indicated that there were significantly higher number of dauers for *mut-7*(*pk720*) mutants compared to wild-type, 24 hours after exposure to favorable conditions (20°C) (Fig. 20). We observed that 94.3 \pm 2.2% of the

wild-type worms exited dauer stage and transitioned into the mid L4 stage. Only $37.5 \pm 13.2\%$ of *mut-7* (*pk710*) on the other hand were L4s after 24 hours. Allowing the assay plates to incubate at 15°C during recovery slowed dauer exit, but not to a significant extent; p=0.21 for wild-type^{15°C} versus wild-type^{20°C} and p=0.29 for *mut-7*(*pk720*)^{15°C} versus *mut-7*(*pk720*)^{20°C.}



Fig. 20. *mut-7(pk720)* is *daf-r* after passage through pheromone induced dauer formation. The graph represents the proportion of L4 animals at 20°C after 24 hours of rescue from pheromone plates. *mut-7* mutant exhibits *daf-r* phenotype. Fewer mutants exited dauer phenotype even after 24 hours of exposure to favorable conditions. * Represents p-value < 0.05 using two-tailed T-test. Error bars represent SEM. Minimum of 300 animals were used to test the dauer recovery phenotype.

5.4 Conclusion

Results from the recovery assay indicate that MUT-7 is required for dauer

recovery in C. elegans in addition to the dauer entry decision (Chapter 2, 3 and 4).

Decrease in population density and access to increased amounts of food are key

determinants of dauer recovery for transition of dauers into reproductive postdauer

adults (Bargmann and Horvitz 1991). When we incorporated these favorable conditions in the dauer recovery assay, we characterized *mut*-7(*pk*720) animals as *daf-r*.

Future experiments are needed to verify if RNAi pathways function in specific tissues to regulate the decision to recover from the dauer stage. We speculate that as seen in dauer formation (Chapter 2), RNAi functions in neurons to regulate dauer recovery decisions. ASJ neurons are good candidates to test this possibility as they have been implicated in dauer exit previously in addition to their role in dauer formation (Bargmann and Horvitz 1991). Our studies found that MUT-16 activity is required in ASJ for dauer formation in high pheromone conditions. It will be interesting to explore the role of MUT-7 in the molecular mechanism that surveys the environmental conditions for signaling the worms to recover from dauer. Future experiments could test whether there are parallel RNAi pathways functioning in different sets of neurons regulating dauer entry and dauer recovery. Mutants like *daf-2* or *daf-7* with known *daf-c* phenotypes can be tested alongside as controls (Malone and Thomas 1996).

Chapter 6

Discussion

6.1 Model

We propose a model where small RNA signals in neurons promote expression of G proteins that associate with neuron-specific receptors in order to modulate larval development in response to environmental cues. Our model is built on the following known facts and findings: C. elegans L1 larvae utilize their neurons to sense pheromone using their cilial endings (Albert et al. 1981, Perkins et al. 1986, Bargmann et al. 1991, Schackwitz et al. 1996, Vowels and Thomas 1992, Bargmann et al. 2006). We showed that this phenomenon is mediated by RNAi activity upstream (or parallel) to insulin-like and TGF- β pathways in subsets of neurons (ASI, ADL and ASJ) promoting dauer formation (Chapter 2, sections 2.3.2-2.3.4). We also found that the expression of gpa-1, gpa-3, and gpc-1, is significantly downregulated in csr-1 and mut-16 mutants compared to wild-type background (Chapter 2 section 2.3.5). gpa-1, gpa-3, and gpc-1 genes code for G proteins associated with GPCRs required for sensation of pheromone in amphid neurons (Zwaal et al. 1997, Jansen et al. 1999, Lans and Jansen 2007, Kim et al. 2009, McGrath et al. 2011). Accordingly, we propose that Mutator complex generated siRNAs associating with CSR-1 AGO pathway positively regulate the expression of genes required for sensation of high pheromone (Fig. 21). Although we found RNAi function in neurons to be important for dauer formation in other stress conditions including temperature and starvation, the specific neurons where RNAi functions to regulate dauer formation in these conditions remain unidentified. Our model is relevant to RNAi mechanism in high pheromone conditions and additional studies will need to be done to identify and characterize RNAi pathways regulating temperature and starvation induced dauer formation.



Fig. 21. Proposed model: RNAi pathways positively regulate transcription of genes required in amphid neurons for sensation of high pheromone to induce dauer formation.

6.2 RNAi in neurons is required for dauer formation in high pheromone stress

The main focus of this study is to investigate whether endogenous RNAi is playing a role in the regulation of dauer formation behavior in *C. elegans*. We showed that strains carrying mutations in *Mutator* proteins and the nuclear CSR-1 AGO exhibit *daf-d* phenotypes in response to high pheromone concentration. In addition, we provide evidence that MUT-16 functions in a subset of pheromone sensing neurons to promote dauer formation in high pheromone conditions. Our findings have implicated a new role of endo-siRNA in somatic cells, specifically neurons, in dauer formation.

Since the publication reporting that dsRNA has the ability to silence endogenous genes in 1998, much progress has been made defining the genetic pathways and gene targets of RNAi in C. elegans (Fire et al. 1998; Youngman and Claycomb 2014). Although at least half of the protein-coding genes in the C. elegans genome are targets of an RNAi pathway (Gu et al. 2009), we know little about how these pathways regulate endogenous genes, particularly in neurons. Previous work from our lab and others has shown that *Mutator* proteins and the nuclear AGO NRDE-3 play a role in regulating neuronal genes in response to environmental and developmental history. For example, stable down-regulation of the guanylyl cyclase gene odr-1 in AWC neurons is required for experience-dependent olfactory adaptation to the odorant butanone, and is dependent upon MUT-7 and NRDE-3-mediated heterochromatin formation at the odr-1 locus (Juang et al. 2013). Similarly, our recent work has shown that down-regulation of the osm-9 TRPV channel gene in ADL neurons of animals that passed through the dauer stage is dependent upon a majority of the *Mutator* proteins and NRDE-3 AGO, resulting in altered responses to ascr#3 in adults (Sims et al. 2016). While the previous

examples illustrate how RNAi can silence neuronal genes in response to environmental history, our results indicate that MUT-16 and CSR-1 AGO are required in L1 larvae, regardless of their history, to promote transcription of genes with functions in sensory signaling of pheromone stress, including *gpa-1*, *gpa-3*, and *gpc-1*. These genes are expressed in ASI, ASJ, and ADL sensory neurons, among others, and loss-of-function mutations in these genes result in defects in dauer formation in response to pheromone (Zwaal *et al.* 1997, Jansen *et al.* 1999, Lans and Jansen 2007, Kim *et al.* 2009). Detection of high levels of a single ascaroside or ascaroside blends by a single neuron would be sufficient to induce dauer formation (Butcher *et al.* 2007). However, since we have not shown that the ASI, ASJ, and ADL neurons have pheromone-specific defects in *mut-16* and *csr-1* hypomorph strains, the possibility exists that these neurons have an overall reduced function in response to other stimuli as well.

6.3 A distributed chemosensory circuit promotes dauer formation in high pheromone concentrations

Our finding that expression of MUT-16 in a subset of individual sensory neurons rescues the *daf-d* phenotypes of *mut-16(pk710)* suggests that a distributed chemosensory circuit functions to detect high pheromone concentrations and promote dauer formation. Distributed neural circuits have been described previously in *C. elegans* as a mechanism for aggregation in response to low oxygen and pheromones exhibited by *npr-1(lf)* strains (Chang *et al.* 2006, Macosko *et al.* 2009). In addition, detection of chemical attractants at different concentrations, such as benzaldehyde and isoamyl alcohol, is distributed among a similar subset of chemosensory neurons (Yoshida *et al.* 2012, Leinwand *et al.* 2015). The idea that multiple neurons are working

to sense and induce dauer formation is not very surprising given that various GPCRs expressing in specific neurons have been characterized to sense individual pheromone molecules. What was unexpected was that we could rescue mut-16(pk710) dauer formation defects by expression of MUT-16 in ADL alone, which has not previously been implicated in pheromone detection during dauer formation. ADL has been shown to contribute to dauer formation in response to noxious chemicals, and exhibited a minor contribution to dauer formation when ablated with ASJ, suggesting that it might have a modulatory function for promoting dauer formation (Schackwitz et al. 1996, Neal et al. 2016). Alternatively, ADL may detect unknown molecules in crude pheromone that promote dauer formation. This result is consistent with the observation that expression of SRBC-64 and SRBC-66 in ASK alone can rescue the dauer formation defects of their respective null mutants, and contribute to the detection of ascr#1-3 (Kim et al. 2009). Based on our results, we speculate that detection of high pheromone concentrations by ADL, ASI, and ASJ results in downstream modulation of TGF- β and insulin signaling pathways to promote dauer formation. Further experimentation is required to test if expression of MUT-16 in ASK also rescues the mut-16(pk710) daf-d phenotypes as predicted by our model knowing that G protein GPA-3 expresses in ASK (Lans and Jansen 2007).

Furthermore, we propose that a distributed chemosensory circuit to promote dauer formation in the presence of high pheromone concentrations provides an adaptive advantage to *C. elegans* animals. The concentrations of the major ascaroside molecules isolated from *C. elegans* populations grown at 20°C differs from populations grown at 25°C, indicating that pheromone composition of crude dauer pheromone is

dependent upon environmental conditions (Jeong *et al.* 2005, Butcher *et al.* 2007, Butcher *et al.* 2008). Thus, the ability of *C. elegans* larva to detect a high concentration of any one ascaroside component in early development allows for phenotypic plasticity in an overcrowded area, regardless of other environmental conditions such as temperature. In this study, we provide evidence that RNAi pathways function early in the sensory signaling of high pheromone levels by promoting expression of G proteins in pheromone-sensing neurons. Although dauer-inducing environmental conditions are detected by a complex network of chemosensory neurons found in the head of worms, little is known about the concurrent integration of these signals. Since other animals, such as pea aphids, also form polyphenisms due to overcrowding, we predict that this work may have broader implications for the RNAi-mediated regulation of phenotypic plasticity.

6.4 RNAi activity in neurons is required for dauer formation in diverse environments

C. elegans is capable of detecting small changes in temperature up to 0.05°C (Ramot et al., 2008, Kimura et al., 2004, Clark *et al.* 2006). Hence, it is not surprising that a change in temperature can affect behavior including dauer formation, which is also demonstrated through our temperature assay results. Our results suggest that endo-RNAi is required for *C. elegans* to respond to environmental cues and enter the appropriate developmental trajectory. We found that different groups of RNAi mutants exhibited different *daf* phenotypes at 25°C and 27°C, and showed a distinct pattern from that seen in pheromone dauer formation assays. In order to determine if the molecular basis of this regulation is tissue specific we rescued *mut-16* RNAi mutant exclusively in

neurons and subjected the transgenic lines to temperature stress. The *daf-d* phenotype of the *mut-16*(*pk710*) was rescued at both the elevated temperatures suggesting that RNAi pathways in neurons are largely required for dauer formation irrespective of the degree of temperature stress.

The exact underlying molecular mechanisms and neurons detecting temperature to induce dauer formation in C. elegans are not well understood. C. elegans prefer to thrive in the temperature where they were cultivated. In case of temperature increase or decrease they manage to migrate to their cultivation temperature if accessible (Kuhara et al. 2008). This memory of the cultivation temperature or thermotaxis behavior requires a neural circuit involving AFD, which senses the temperature and activates downstream interneurons to integrate information regarding temperature change (Kuhara et al. 2008). Previous studies have also implicated molecular mechanisms involving guanynyl cyclase (gcy-8, gcy-18, gcy-23) and ion gate channels (tax-2, tax-4) subunits) expressed in AFD neurons, with AWC neuron contributing in a modulatory role in thermosensory navigation behaviors (Biron et al. 2008, Kuhara et al. 2008, Garrity et al. 2010). We have not identified specific neurons wherein RNAi pathway is required for dauer formation at high temperatures. If the small endo-siRNA pathway is required for detection of high temperature similar to RNAi regulation of G protein genes in high pheromone conditions, we can rescue RNAi mutants in individual neurons and test them in high temperature conditions using dauer formation assays. Given that AFD and/or AWC are required for thermosensation, we could potentially rescue *mut*-16(pk710) in these specific neurons to elucidate the underlying RNAi mechanisms in thermosensation and dauer formation. Hence, further experiments are necessary to

determine how MUT-16 functions to regulate sensation of high temperatures to promote dauer formation.

The results of our starvation assays indicate that CSR-1 and a different subset of *Mutators* are required for starvation induced dauer formation than are needed in temperature and pheromone conditions. Based on our model, we predict that RNAi is required for starvation-induced dauer formation in the neurons that detect low food availability. Food availability is encoded by calcium/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase I (CamKI) in the AWC and ASI sensory neurons (Neal et al. 2015) although the chemical identity of the 'food signal' is yet to be identified. One of the well known 'food information' signals comes from the secretion of serotonin that is required for food odor associated learning in worms (Nuttley et al. 2002). How small RNAi pathways in neurons may facilitate detection of this information needs more investigation. Rescuing mut-16 neuron specifically, perhaps in AWC, and subjecting them to starvation-induced dauer formation assay can identify individual neurons or subsets of them wherein RNAi activity is required for dauer formation in starvation conditions. Presence of food also promotes the exit from dauer stage and we have found that MUT-7 regulates dauer recovery decision (Chapter 5). It is possible that the inability of *mut*-7 mutant strain to detect food availability resulted in *daf-r* phenotype. Properties of food signals are still being investigated to know the trigger for dauer recovery that might give more insight into this process (Kaul et al. 2014).

It is also worth noting that disruption of RNAi pathways can increase the incidence of incomplete dauer formation. Mutants that exhibit partial dauer phenotypes have been reported previously. In dauer inducing conditions, mutations in *daf-16*, *daf-*

18, and *daf-20* genes result in abnormal larvae where some tissues resemble that of a dauer while others looked L3-like (Vowels and Thomas 1992). The partial dauer phenotypes have been utilized in epistasis studies for ordering genes in dauer formation pathways (Vowels and Thomas 1992). Also, partial dauers exhibited alae formation, but had intermittent pharyngeal activity and were shorter in length.

Additionally, at 27°C dauer formation can be transient despite of prevalent continuous stress (Ailion and Thomas 2000). It is possible that at this temperature the RNAi mutants may show increased frequencies of transient dauer formation than wild-type. If this hypothesis is correct, then it is possible that RNAi pathway is also required to make dauer exit decision in high temperature conditions. Indeed, we have found MUT-7 to be important for dauer recovery in high pheromone conditions (Chapter 5). The mechanisms intrinsic to temperature induced dauer formation and exit are largely unknown that need to be further studied in order to address these questions.

6.5 Applications of our studies in understanding phenotypic plasticity6.5.1 RNAi is required for expression of polyphenism

One of the first identified functions of RNAi was its role in defense against viruses and transposable elements that became part of extensive host-parasite studies in eukaryotic animals (Reviewed in Matranga *et al.* 2007). In plants, changes in the epigenetic state allow transposon and retroelement movement that facilitates and increases the plants' ability to survive in harsh conditions (Miura 2001, Tsukahara 2009, Reinders 2009). For instance, *C. plantagineum* have allowed increased production of a repertoire of small RNA to be generated in stressful conditions against desiccation by activating ABA pathways (Hilbricht 2008). A study conducted in *Drosophila* has also

looked at the role of RNAi as part of their immune system and found RNAi pathway genes for driving extensive adaptive evolution in response to pathogens (Obbard *et al.* 2009). In this study, we demonstrated the requirement of the RNAi pathway in dauer formation, which is an adaptive stage in *C. elegans* development. Our study is yet another example of how RNAi pathway can impact organisms' ability to cope with their environment, and we have shown that the underlying mechanism to this coping strategy is stress specific. Our findings aim to improve our knowledge of the ability of RNAi pathway to control genes relating to metabolism, development, and behavior in response to stress, which would be an important factor for increasing the scope for phenotypic plasticity and ultimately allow polyphenism to flourish.

6.5.2 Stress dependent epigenetic marks can generate diverse phenotypes

Our work indicates that pheromone, temperature, and starvation induced dauer formation may have distinct molecular signatures. Our visual observations suggest that the dauers induced by different stresses might have physiological differences in addition to the typical features of dauers. We noted that pheromone induced dauers typically have a noticeably long, hardy, constricted, and retractile body. As reported before, temperature induced dauers were paler and fragile looking, and needed careful examination of the pharynx under the microscope (Ailion and Thomas 2000). 27°Cinduced dauers were also less responsive when prodded compared to pheromoneinduced dauers. In depleted food conditions, dauers are shorter and exhibit intermediate cuticle thickness compared to pheromone and temperature-induced dauers. These observations suggest that dauers induced by distinct stresses are physiologically different.

If the differences in the molecular pathways leading to dauer formation are reflected in the phenotypes giving rise to different 'types of dauers', then further studies would open up new opportunities to understanding the underlying mechanisms being adopted in humans (and other animals) in response to various types of stress. The possibility that each type of stress can result in distinctive epigenetic marks is very exciting and can help us solve many issues related to both mental and even physical trauma. This is also a very intriguing avenue in forensic sciences, which is already using epigenetic tools extensively to perform studies (Reviewed in Courts and Madea, 2010 and Silva *et al.* 2015).

The focus of this dissertation is to understand the role of RNAi pathways in regulating dauer formation and elucidating a possible mechanism of stress perception via neurons right at the onset of stress. It would be fascinating to know if environmental changes can trigger and set molecular marks in single neurons that are established and maintained into adulthood. Our studies have started to unravel the intricate pathways regulating dauer formation at single neuron level and study the importance of components of RNAi pathways like CSR-1 AGO and MUT-16 in this process. Given the similarity in hormonal signaling and RNA interference pathways in *C. elegans* and other biological systems (Chapter 1- section 1.3), including humans, we believe this study answers crucial questions regarding effects of stress and will help us understand how to encounter neurodegenerative diseases like schizophrenia and depression which are very relevant today (Bale *et al.* 2010, Felitti *et al.* 1998, Dube *et al.* 2001).

6.6 Future Directions

Our work demonstrates the need of RNAi pathway component MUT-16 in individual chemosensory neurons for facilitating the sensation of pheromone stress resulting in dauer formation. Although we found that MUT-16 activity in neurons is generally sufficient for dauer formation irrespective of type of stress induced, specific neurons or subsets of neurons where RNAi pathway is regulating sensation of high temperature and starvation are yet to be identified. Neurons namely AWA, ASJ, and ASI are required for food signal integration and transduction in dauer formation (Neal et al. 2015). Additionally, AFD and AWC neurons show modified states during dauer stage and are implicated in temperature dependent behaviors (Albert and Riddle 1983, White et al. 1986, Biron et al. 2008). Hence, more mut-16 neuron specific rescues can be generated and tested to know if these and other neurons are required for sensation of food signals and temperature changes. Therefore, our approach of testing neuron specific rescues could be used to map out all the neurons where RNAi is required for dauer formation. Additionally specific CSR-1 targets that regulate dauer formation genes can be identified, which will give us an insight into not only how the small RNA signals are initiated upon sensation of environmental stress, but also how the signals are regulating dauer formation genes in intra-or intercellular manner. Furthermore, the site of action of more *Mutators* could also be tested to know if the *Mutators* including MUT-16 function together in the soma, as seen in the germ line, to regulate dauer formation (Phillips et al. 2012). Besides these studies, our observations suggest that all dauers are not created equal. The morphology of dauers and partial dauers induced by the three stresses can be investigated further followed by a closer look at their

molecular states, *i.e.*, epigenetic states. In fact, ongoing studies in our lab have suggested that different types of stresses leave their own 'signatures' in postdauer adults and RNAi pathways are required maintain these differences. Together, an overall understanding of RNAi function right at the start at stress perception level to manifestation of polyphenism in *C. elegans* will improve our understanding of this phenomenon in humans and other biological systems as well.

Appendix 1

Strains used in this study

WM30 [mut-2(ne298)I]

NL1820 [mut-7(pk720)III]

WM29 [mut-8(ne221)I]

NL1838 [mut-14(pk738)]

GR1747 [mut-15(tm1358)V]

GR1823 [mut-16(mg461)I]

NL1810 [mut-16(pk710)]

NL2098 [rrf-1(pk1417)I]

NL2099 [rrf-3(pk1426)II]

YY158 [nrde-3(gg66)X]

WM193 [csr-1(tm892)IV;nels20{pie-1::3xFLAG::csr-1+unc-199(+)}]

GR1311 [daf-3(mgDf90)X]

WM206 [drh-3(ne4253)I]

WM191 [mago12]{Full genotype: sago-2(tm894) ppw-1(tm914) ppw-2(tm1120) wago-

2(tm2686) wago-1(tm1414) l; wago-11(tm1127) wago-5(tm1113) wago-

4(tm1019) II; hrde-1(tm1200) sago-1(tm1195) III; wago-10(tm1186) V; nrde-

3(*tm*1116) X}

CB1370 [daf-2(e1370)III]

CB1372 [daf-7(e1372)III]

NL3321 [sid-1(pk3321)V]

HC196 [sid-1(qt9) V]

SH236 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx64(rab-3p::mut-16::gfp)]

SH240 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx63(rab-3p::mut-16::gfp)] SH308 mut-16(pk710); pdrEx83(ges-1p::mut-16::gfp; unc-122p::dsRed) SH309 mut-16(pk710); pdrEx84(ges-1p::mut-16::gfp; unc-122p::dsRed) SH273 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx65(trx-1p::mut-16::gfp)] SH278 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx66(trx-1p::mut-16::gfp)] SH284 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx67(unc130p::mut-16::gfp)] SH285 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx68(unc130p::mut-16::gfp)] SH286 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx69(gpa-4p::mut-16::gfp)] SH287 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx70(gpa-4p::mut-16::gfp)] SH288 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx71(sre-1p::mut-16::gfp)] SH289 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx72(sre-1p::mut-16::gfp)] SH277 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx73(srh-142p::mut-16::gfp)] SH290 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx74(srh-142p::mut-16::gfp)] SH291 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx75(odr-10p::mut-16::gfp)] SH292 [mut-16(pk710); pdrEx76(odr-10p::mut-16::gfp)] SH293 [mut-16(pk710); daf-2(e1370)] SH294 [mut-16(pk710); daf-7(e1372)] SH296 [mut-16(pk710) I; csr-1(tm892) IV/ nT1(qls51) (IV, V)] SH48 [N2;K09E9.3P::int4]
Appendix 2

Primer sequences used for cloning pan-neuronal and neuron-specific rescue constructs of *mut-16*. Cloning strategies and primer D and D* sequences are based on Hobert 2002.

Note: Primer sequences used for cloning of ASI and ADL neuron specific rescue constructs of *mut-16* is listed in Sims *et al.* 2016.

Note: *mut-16* gene sequences are highlighted in **bold** and *gfp* sequences are highlighted in green.

	Product	Primer nar	ne	Sequence
PCR1	rab-3 promoter	PSB62 PSB65	Fw Rev	GATTTCGGTCCTGGTGCAGC GATAATCATCATCACTTTCGGACAT
PCR2	mut-16 gene	PSB66	Fw	GGCGGAAACGAAGAAGACCATGTCC GAAAGTGATGATGATTATC
		PSB51	Rev	GTTCTTCTCCTTTACTCAT GTTTCGG ATATCATCTTTCAAAACG
PCR3	gfp	PSB50	Fw	CGTTTTGAAAGATGATATCCGAAAC ATGAGTAAAGGAGAAGAAC
		D	Rev	AAGGGCCCGTACGGCCGACTAGTAGG
PCR4	mut-16::gfp	PSB66	Fw	Listed above
		D	Rev	Listed above
Final PCR	rab-3p::mut- 16::gfp	PSB62	Fw	Listed above
		D*	Rev	GGAAACAGTTATGTTTGGTATATTGGG
	PSB62 p rab-3p	SB66 <i>mut-16g</i>	PSB50	gfp
		P2B62	P2R21	Primer D*

Primers for *rab-3*p::*mut-16::gfp*

Appendix 2—Contd.

* *rab-3*p::*mut-16::gfp* inserted into TOPO XL vector (Invitrogen) was used as a template to amplify *mut-16::gfp* fragment for PCRs below.

Primers for <i>unc-130</i> p:: <i>mut-16::gfp</i>				
	Product	Primer na	ame	Sequence
		PSB57	Fw	GCCACCCAGAATTAGTCGATT
PCR1	unc-130 promot	ter PSB61	Re	v CATCATCACTTTCGGACAT TG TTACCGGTGTCTACCTAGTTAG
PCR2*	mut-16::gfp	PSB60	Fw	CTAACTAGGTAGACACCGGTAAC AATGTCCGAAAGTGATGATG
		D	Re	v Listed Above
Final PCR	unc-130p::mut 16::afp	- PSB57	Fw	Listed above
		D*	Re	v Listed above
	PSB	57 PSB60 → →		
		unc-130p m	ut-16g	gfp
		← PSB61		< Primer D
				← D*
Primers for	trx-1p::mut-16::q	fp		
	Product	Primer name		Sequence
	trx-1 promoter	PSB73	Fw	GACCTTGGTAACCTCGACTTTG
PCR1		PSB74	Rev	GATAATCATCATCACTTTCGGACATGAT GAAATACAAGTGTAGAAAATTC
PCR2*	mut-16::gfp	PSB75	Fw	GAATTTTCTACACTTGTATTTCAT CATGTCCGAAAGTGATGATGATTATC
		D	Rev	Listed above
Final PCR	trx-1p::mut- 16::gfp	PSB73	Fw	Listed above
		D*	Rev	Listed above

Appendix 2—Contd.



	Product	Primer name		Sequence
		PSB69	Fw	CAAATGTTGATATGTTTTCCCGAG
PCR1	srh-142 promoter			
		PSB70	Rev	GATAATCATCATCACTTTCGGACAT
				ATTGGCAAAAAGAAAAAAGAGGTG
		PSB71	Fw	CACCTCTTTTTTCTTTTTGCCAA
0003*	mut 16uafa			TATGTCCGAAAGTGATGATGATTATC
PCKZ	тис-16ујр			
		D	Rev	Listed above
Final	srh-142p::mut-	PSB69	Fw	Listed above
PCR	16::gfp			
		D*	Rev	Listed above



Appendix 2—Contd.

Primers for ges-1p::mut-16::gfp

	Product	Primer name		Sequence
		PSB89	Fw	GGCTCTCTTTCAGATCACTTAAAAC
PCR1	ges-1 promoter			
		PSB91	Rev	GATAATCATCATCACTTTCGGA
				CATCTGAATTCAAAGATAAGATATG
		PSB90	Fw	CATATCTTATCTTTGAATTCAG
0003*	mut 1 Cuata			ATGTCCGAAAGTGATGATGATTATC
PCRZ	mut-16::gjp			
		D	Rev	Listed above
Final	ges-1p::mut-	PSB89	Fw	Listed above
PCR	16::gfp			
		D*	Rev	Listed above



Appendix 2—Contd

Primer sequences used for qRT-PCR experiment

y45f10d.4	Forward Reverse	5' ACTTCAGTTGCTCAGTATCACG 5' TCATGACATCTCCACAAGCTG
gpa-1	Forward Reverse	5' TTGCATTTGAGTCATTTAGTGGAC 5' TCTCTTTGTTCTCTGCCATACTTC
gpa-3	Forward Reverse	5' GCCGAGAAGATTAAAAGAACTTCA 5' AACTTTTCCTCAATATATCGACACG
gpc-1	Forward Reverse	5' GCTGAGGCCAACATTCAAC 5' GCATGTCGTTGGTCTTGTTC
flp-21	Forward Reverse	5' TGAACGCATATTTGGGTTT 5' CCGAGACCACGTTTCATTG



Appendix 3

Fig. S1. Brood size assays were conducted using mut-16 pan neuronal rescues to study the effect of mut-16 expression in neurons on brood size. A. Brood size comparison for mut-16 pan-neuronal rescue controls (CON) and post dauers (PD_{Pher}). * indicates p<0.05 using student's T-Test. N=3. B. Brood size comparison of *mut-16* pan-neuronal rescue controls (CON) and post dauers (PD_{starve}) * indicates p<0.05. N=3. Error bars represent SEM.

Our studies have found that endogenous RNAi pathways, specifically *mut-16*, functions in neurons cell-autonomously and that siRNA signals may not propagate to other tissue types in dauer formation (Fig. 8 and Fig. 9). However, we wanted to test if the molecular signals generated in the neurons can contribute to postdauer phenotypes as a result of passage through dauer. Therefore, we extended our studies to determine if neuronal MUT-16 expression could affect other life history traits in *C. elegans* adults. We chose to test the brood size of *mut-16* pan-neuronal rescues given our initial observations that these strains (same lines used for dauer formation assays) exhibit sterile phenotypes.

Brood size in postdauer adults (PD) is different depending on early-experienced stress. Mutations in *mut-16* eliminate changes in PD/CON brood sizes for both stresses. The possibility exists that stress-specific changes in brood size result from propagation of small RNA signals generated from sensory neurons that detect the dauer-inducing stress. Additionally, a previous study provides evidence for the generation of small RNA signals in neurons that are transmitted to the germline resulting in transgenerational silencing (Devanapally *et al.* 2015). Thus, we hypothesized that rescue of *mut-16* expression in neurons could impact the brood size in adults. We generated postdauers via high pheromone (PD_{Phe}) and starvation stress (PD_{stv}). We counted the brood size of controls (animals that do not experience stress) and postdauers for wild-type, *mut-16(pk710)*, and pan neuronal rescues according to the methods described in Hall *et al.* 2010.

Wild-type PD_{Pher} produced more progeny compared to their corresponding controls as reported before (Hall *et al.* 2010) (Fig. S1A). *mut-16*(*pk710*) controls (60.9 \pm 5.6) and *mut-16* (*pk710*) postdauers (70.4 \pm 6.6) produced similar numbers of progeny confirming previous results (Hall *et al.* 2013). This finding implies that MUT-16 is required for regulating the brood size differences between controls and postdauers in

100

wild-type. In addition, we observed that the PD/CON changes in brood size are not rescued in the pan-neuronal rescues (CON#3- 26.7 \pm 2.7; PD#3- 15.7 \pm 2.2; CON#4- 13.4 \pm 3.0; PD#4- 5.8 \pm 1.7) but exhibit significant reduction (p<0.0005, using two tailed T-test, comparing rescues to wild-type and *mut-16*(*pk710*)) in the brood size compared to wild-type (CON- 225.4 \pm 5.8; PD- 276 \pm 7.8) and *mut-16*(*pk710*)(CON- 60.9 \pm 5.6; PD- 70.4 \pm 6.6) for both controls and postdauers. These results show that since panneuronal rescue lines are essentially overexpressing MUT-16, excess RNAi activity in neurons could have adverse effects on the brood size.

Likewise, we subjected pan-neuronal control and postdauer adults (PD_{stv}) obtained via starvation to brood size assays (Fig. S1B). As observed previously, wild-type postdauers (178.8 ± 8.8) produced fewer progeny than controls (209.2 ± 6.7)(M. Ow and A. Nichitean, personal communication). Similar to pheromone stress, the *mut-16* mutation eliminated the brood size differences between wild-type controls and postdauers (Fig S1B). The pan-neuronal rescues consistently produced fewer progeny (CON#3- 16.8 ± 2.8; PD#3- 17.8 ± 2.5; CON#4- 8.8 ± 1.8; PD#4- 12.2 ± 2.0) compared to wild-type and *mut-16(pk710)*(CON#3- 53.6 ± 6.7; PD#3- 59.5 ± 5.9) strains, and there was insignificant difference between rescue controls and postdauers. These results suggest that while *mut-16* rescue in neurons does not restore the differences between PD/CON brood size, neuronal amplified siRNAs can impact germline development and brood size. Further experiments are required to test the mechanism of how small RNAs are transported from neurons to the germline to impact the brood size.

Literature cited

Ailion, M., & Thomas, J. H. (2000). Dauer formation induced by high temperatures in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Genetics*, *156*(3), 1047-1067.

Alaux, C., Le Conte, Y., Adams, H. A., Rodriguez-Zas, S., Grozinger, C. M., Sinha, S., & Robinson, G. E. (2009). Regulation of brain gene expression in honey bees by brood pheromone. *Genes, Brain and Behavior*, *8*(3), 309-319.

Albert, P. S., & Riddle, D. L. (1988). Mutants of *Caenorhabditis elegans* that form dauer-like larvae. *Developmental Biology*, *126*(2), 270-293.

Ambros, V., Bartel, B., Bartel, D.P., Burge, C.B., Carrington, J.C., Chen, X., Dreyfuss, G., Eddy, S.R., Griffiths-Jones, S.A.M., Marshall, M. and Matzke, M(2003). A uniform system for microRNA annotation. *RNA*, *9*(3), 277-279.

Amdam, G. V., Norberg, K., Fondrk, M. K., & Page, R. E. (2004). Reproductive ground plan may mediate colony-level selection effects on individual foraging behavior in honey bees. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *101*(31), 11350-11355.

Anderson, G. L. (1978). Responses of dauerlarvae of *Caenorhabditis elegans* (Nematoda: *Rhabditidae*) to thermal stress and oxygen deprivation. *Canadian Journal of Zoology*, *56*(8), 1786-1791.

Antebi, A. (2006). Hormonal control of *C. elegans* dauer formation and life span by a Rieske-like oxygenase. *Developmental Cell*, *10*(4), 473-482.

Antebi, A., Culotti, J. G., & Hedgecock, E. M. (1998). *daf-12* regulates developmental age and the dauer alternative in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Development*, *125*(7), 1191-1205.

Antebi, A., Yeh, W. H., Tait, D., Hedgecock, E. M., & Riddle, D. L. (2000). *daf-12* encodes a nuclear receptor that regulates the dauer diapause and developmental age in *C. elegans*. *Genes & Development*, *14*(12), 1512-1527.

Aoki, K., Moriguchi, H., Yoshioka, T., Okawa, K., & Tabara, H. (2007). *In vitro* analyses of the production and activity of secondary small interfering RNAs in *C. elegans*. *The EMBO Journal*, *26*(24), 5007-5019.

Apfeld, J., & Kenyon, C. (1998). Cell nonautonomy of *C. elegans daf-2* function in the regulation of diapause and life span. *Cell*, *95*(2), 199-210.

Attisano, L., & Wrana, J. L. (2000). Smads as transcriptional co-modulators. *Current Opinion in Cell Biology*, 12(2), 235-243.

Avgousti, D. C., Palani, S., Sherman, Y., & Grishok, A. (2012). CSR-1 RNAi pathway positively regulates histone expression in *C. elegans*. *The EMBO Journal*, *31*(19), 3821-3832.

Bale, T.L., Baram, T.Z., Brown, A.S., Goldstein, J.M., Insel, T.R., McCarthy, M.M., Nemeroff, C.B., Reyes, T.M., Simerly, R.B., Susser, E.S. and Nestler, E.J. (2010). Early life programming and neurodevelopmental disorders. *Biological Psychiatry*, 68(4), 314-319.

Bargmann, C. I. (1998). Neurobiology of the *Caenorhabditis elegans* genome. *Science*, *282*(5396), 2028-2033.

Bargmann, C. I. (2006). Chemosensation in *C. elegans* (October 25, 2006), *WormBook*, ed. The *C. elegans* Research Community, *WormBook*, doi/10.1895/wormbook. 1.123. 1.

Bargmann, C. I., & Mori, I. (1997). Chemotaxis and Thermotaxis. *Cold Spring Harbor Monograph Archive*, *33*, 717-737.

Barnes, P. J. (2006). Corticosteroid effects on cell signalling. *European Respiratory Journal*, 27(2), 413-426.

Barres, B. A., Hart, I. K., Coles, H. S. R., Burne, J. F., Voyvodic, J. T., Richardson, W. D., & Raff, M. C. (1992). Cell death and control of cell survival in the oligodendrocyte lineage. *Cell*, 70(1), 31-46.

Baugh, L. R. (2013). To grow or not to grow: nutritional control of development during *Caenorhabditis elegans* L1 arrest. *Genetics*, *194*(3), 539-555.

Baugh, L. R., & Sternberg, P. W. (2006). DAF-16/FOXO regulates transcription of cki-1/Cip/Kip and repression of *lin-4* during *C. elegans* L1 arrest. *Current Biology*, *16*(8), 780-785.

Bento, G., Ogawa, A., & Sommer, R. J. (2010). Co-option of the hormone-signalling module dafachronic acid-DAF-12 in nematode evolution. *Nature*, *466*(7305), 494-497.

Berg, J. M., Tymoczko, J. L., & Stryer, L. (2002). Important derivatives of cholesterol include bile salts and steroid hormones. *Biochemistry*, *5th edn. WH Freeman, New York*.

Bernstein, E., Caudy, A. A., Hammond, S. M., & Hannon, G. J. (2001). Role for a bidentate ribonuclease in the initiation step of RNA interference. *Nature*, *409*(6818), 363-366.

Billi, A. C., Fischer, S. E. J., & Kim, J. K. (2014). Endogenous RNAi pathways in *C. elegans*. *WormBook*, ed. The *C. elegans* Research Community, *WormBook*.

Birnby, D. A., Link, E. M., Vowels, J. J., Tian, H., Colacurcio, P. L., & Thomas, J. H. (2000). A transmembrane guanylyl cyclase (DAF-11) and Hsp90 (DAF-21) regulate a common set of chemosensory behaviors in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genetics*, *155*(1), 85-104.

Biron, D., Shibuya, M., Gabel, C., Wasserman, S. M., Clark, D. A., Brown, A., ... & Samuel, A. D. (2006). A diacylglycerol kinase modulates long-term thermotactic behavioral plasticity in *C. elegans. Nature Neuroscience*, *9*(12), 1499-1505.

Biron, D., Wasserman, S., Thomas, J. H., Samuel, A. D., & Sengupta, P. (2008). An olfactory neuron responds stochastically to temperature and modulates *Caenorhabditis elegans* thermotactic behavior. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *105*(31), 11002-11007.

Blüher, M., Kahn, B. B., & Kahn, C. R. (2003). Extended longevity in mice lacking the insulin receptor in adipose tissue. *Science*, *299*(5606), 572-574.

Bollenbacher, W. E., Vedeckis, W. V., Gilbert, L. I., & O'Connor, J. D. (1975). Ecdysone titers and prothoracic gland activity during the larval-pupal development of *Manduca sexta*. *Developmental Biology*, 44(1), 46-53.

Bonasio, R. (2012). Emerging topics in epigenetics: Ants, brains, and noncoding RNAs. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1260*(1), 14-23.

Border, W. A., & Noble, N. A. (1997). TGF-β in kidney fibrosis: a target for gene therapy. *Kidney International*, 51(5), 1388-1396.

Bradley, R.G., Binder, E.B., Epstein, M.P., Tang, Y., Nair, H.P., Liu, W., Gillespie, C.F., Berg, T., Evces, M., Newport, D.J. and Stowe, Z.N. (2008). Influence of child abuse on adult depression: moderation by the corticotropin-releasing hormone receptor gene. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 65(2), 190-200.

Brewer, M. C., Dawidowicz, P., & Dodson, S. I. (1999). Interactive effects of fish kairomone and light on *Daphnia* escape behavior. *Journal of Plankton Research*, *21*(7), 1317-1335.

Brisson, J. A. (2010). Aphid wing dimorphisms: linking environmental and genetic control of trait variation. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences*, *365*(1540), 605-616.

Brunet, A., Bonni, A., Zigmond, M.J., Lin, M.Z., Juo, P., Hu, L.S., Anderson, M.J., Arden, K.C., Blenis, J. and Greenberg, M.E. (1999). Akt promotes cell survival by phosphorylating and inhibiting a Forkhead transcription factor. *Cell*, 96(6), 857-868.

Buck, L., & Axel, R. (1991). A novel multigene family may encode odorant receptors: a molecular basis for odor recognition. *Cell*, *65*(1), 175-187.

Butcher, R. A., Fujita, M., Schroeder, F. C., & Clardy, J. (2007). Small-molecule pheromones that control dauer development in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature Chemical Biology*, *3*(7), 420–422.

Butcher, R. A., Ragains, J. R., Kim, E., & Clardy, J. (2008). A potent dauer pheromone component in *Caenorhabditis elegans* that acts synergistically with other components. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *105*(38), 14288–14292.

Calixto, A., Chelur, D., Topalidou, I., Chen, X., & Chalfie, M. (2010). Enhanced neuronal RNAi in *C. elegans* using SID-1. *Nature Methods*, 7(7), 554-559.

Cassada, R. C., & Russell, R. L. (1975). Dauerlarva, A Post-Embryonic Developmental Variant Of Nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Developmental Biology*, *46*(2), 326-342.

Cecere, G., Hoersch, S., O'Keeffe, S., Sachidanandam, R., & Grishok, A. (2014). Global effects of the CSR-1 RNA interference pathway on the transcriptional landscape. *Nature Structural & Molecular Biology*, 21(4), 358-365.

Chang, A. J., Chronis, N., Karow, D. S., Marletta, M. A., & Bargmann, C. I. (2006). A distributed chemosensory circuit for oxygen preference in *C. elegans. PLoS Biology, 4*(9), e274.

Chittka, A., & Chittka, L. (2010). Epigenetics of royalty. PLoS Biol, 8(11), e1000532.

Chung, S. H., Clark, D. A., Gabel, C. V., Mazur, E., & Samuel, A. D. (2006). The role

of the AFD neuron in *C. elegans* thermotaxis analyzed using femtosecond laser ablation. *BMC Neuroscience*, 7(1), 30.

Clancy, D. J., Gems, D., Harshman, L. G., Oldham, S., Stocker, H., Hafen, E., ... & Partridge, L. (2001). Extension of life-span by loss of CHICO, a *Drosophila* insulin receptor substrate protein. *Science*, *292*(5514), 104-106.

Clark, D. A., Biron, D., Sengupta, P., & Samuel, A. D. (2006). The AFD sensory neurons encode multiple functions underlying thermotactic behavior in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *26*(28), 7444-7451.

Claycomb, J.M., Batista, P.J., Pang, K.M., Gu, W., Vasale, J.J., van Wolfswinkel, J.C., Chaves, D.A., Shirayama, M., Mitani, S., Ketting, R.F. and Conte, D. (2009). The Argonaute CSR-1 and its 22G-RNA cofactors are required for holocentric chromosome segregation. *Cell*, 139(1), 123-134.

Coburn, C. M., & Bargmann, C. I. (1996). A putative cyclic nucleotide–gated channel is required for sensory development and function in *C. elegans. Neuron*, *17*(4), 695-706.

Coburn, C. M., Mori, I., Ohshima, Y., & Bargmann, C. I. (1998). A cyclic nucleotidegated channel inhibits sensory axon outgrowth in larval and adult *Caenorhabditis* elegans: a distinct pathway for maintenance of sensory axon structure. *Development*, *125*(2), 249-258.

Colbert, H. A., Smith, T. L., & Bargmann, C. I. (1997). OSM-9, a novel protein with structural similarity to channels is required for olfaction, mechanosensation, and olfactory adaptation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *17*(21), 8259-8269.

Conine, C. C., Moresco, J. J., Gu, W., Shirayama, M., Conte, D., Yates, J. R., & Mello, C. C. (2013). Argonautes promote male fertility and provide a paternal memory of germline gene expression in *C. elegans*. *Cell*, *155*(7), 1532-1544.

Cornils, A., Gloeck, M., Chen, Z., Zhang, Y., & Alcedo, J. (2011). Specific insulin-like peptides encode sensory information to regulate distinct developmental processes. *Development*, *138*(6), 1183-1193.

Courts, C., & Madea, B. (2010). Micro-RNA–a potential for forensic science?. *Forensic Science International*, *203*(1), 106-111.

da Graca, L. S., Zimmerman, K. K., Mitchell, M. C., Kozhan-Gorodetska, M., Sekiewicz, K., Morales, Y., & Patterson, G. I. (2004). DAF-5 is a Ski oncoprotein homolog that functions in a neuronal TGF β pathway to regulate *C. elegans* dauer development. *Development*, *131*(2), 435-446.

de Azevedo, S. V., & Hartfelder, K. (2008). The insulin signaling pathway in honey bee (*Apis mellifera*) caste development—differential expression of insulin-like peptides and insulin receptors in queen and worker larvae. *Journal of Insect Physiology*, *54*(6), 1064-1071.

Derynck, R., & Akhurst, R. J. (2007). Differentiation plasticity regulated by TGF- β family proteins in development and disease. *Nature Cell Biology*, 9(9), 1000-1004.

Derynck, R., & Miyazono, K. (2008). 2 TGF-β and the TGF-β Family. *Cold Spring Harbor Monograph Archive*, 50, 29-43.

Devanapally, S., Ravikumar, S., & Jose, A. M. (2015). Double-stranded RNA made in *C. elegans* neurons can enter the germline and cause transgenerational gene silencing. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 112*(7), 2133-2138.

Dietz, A., & Haydak, M. H. (1971). Caste determination in honey bees. I. The significance of moisture in larval food. *Journal of Experimental Zoology*, *177*(3), 353-357.

Dodson, S. I. (1974). Adaptive change in plankton morphology in response to sizeselective predation: A new hypothesis of cyclomorphosis. *Limnology and Oceanography*, *19*(5), 721-729.

Dube S. R., Anda R. F., Felitti V. J., Chapman D. P., Williamson D. F., Giles W. H. Childhood abuse, household dysfunction, and the risk of attempted suicide throughout the life span. *Findings From the Adverse Childhood Experiences Study*. 2001. *JAMA*. 286. 3089-3096.

Duchaine, T.F., Wohlschlegel, J.A., Kennedy, S., Bei, Y., Conte, D., Pang, K., Brownell, D.R., Harding, S., Mitani, S., Ruvkun, G. and Yates, J.R. (2006). Functional proteomics reveals the biochemical niche of C. elegans DCR-1 in multiple small-RNA-mediated pathways. *Cell*, 124(2), 343-354.

Ebert, D. (2005). Introduction to Daphnia biology. *Ecology* (2005).

Egan, C. R., Chung, M. A., Allen, F. L., Heschl, M. F., Van Buskirk, C. L., & McGhee,

J. D. (1995). A gut-to-pharynx/tail switch in embryonic expression of the *Caenorhabditis elegans ges-1* gene centers on two GATA sequences. *Developmental Biology*, 170(2), 397-419.

Elliott, E., Ezra-Nevo, G., Regev, L., Neufeld-Cohen, A., & Chen, A. (2010). Resilience to social stress coincides with functional DNA methylation of the Crf gene in adult mice. *Nature Neuroscience*, *13*(11), 1351-1353.

Elmogy, M., Iwami, M., & Sakurai, S. (2004). Presence of membrane ecdysone receptor in the anterior silk gland of the silkworm *Bombyx mori*. *European Journal of Biochemistry*, 271(15), 3171-3179.

Estevez, M., Attisano, L., Wrana, J. L., Albert, P. S., Massagué, J., & Riddle, D. L. (1993). The *daf-4* gene encodes a bone morphogenetic protein receptor controlling *C. elegans* dauer larva development. *Nature*, 644-649.

Feinberg, E. H., & Hunter, C. P. (2003). Transport of dsRNA into cells by the transmembrane protein SID-1. *Science*, *301*(5639), 1545-1547.

Felitti V. J., Anda R. F., Nordenberg D., Williamson D. F., Spitz A. M., Edwards V., Koss M. P., Marks J. S. Relationship of childhood abuse and household dysfunction to many of the leading causes of death in adults. 1998. *Am J Prev Med*. 14.

Félix, M. A., & Braendle, C. (2010). The natural history of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Current Biology*, *20*(22), R965-R969.

Fielenbach, N., & Antebi, A. (2008). *C. elegans* dauer formation and the molecular basis of plasticity. *Genes & Development*, 22(16), 2149-2165.

Fire, A., Xu, S., Montgomery, M. K., Kostas, S. A., Driver, S. E., & Mello, C. C. (1998). Potent and specific genetic interference by double-stranded RNA in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Nature, 391*(6669), 806-811.

Frézal, L. & Félix, M.-A. (2015). The natural History of model organisms: *C. elegans* outside the Petri dish. *eLife*, *4*, e05849.

Friend, K., Campbell, Z. T., Cooke, A., Kroll-Conner, P., Wickens, M. P., & Kimble, J. (2012). A conserved PUF–Ago–eEF1A complex attenuates translation elongation. *Nature Structural & Molecular Biology*, *19*(2), 176-183.

Garrity, P. A., Goodman, M. B., Samuel, A. D., & Sengupta, P. (2010). Running hot and cold: behavioral strategies, neural circuits, and the molecular machinery for

thermotaxis in *C. elegans* and *Drosophila*. *Genes* & *Development*, 24(21), 2365-2382.

Gems, D., Sutton, A.J., Sundermeyer, M.L., Albert, P.S., King, K.V., Edgley, M.L., Larsen, P.L. and Riddle, D.L. (1998). Two pleiotropic classes of *daf-2* mutation affect larval arrest, adult behavior, reproduction and longevity in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genetics*, *150*(1), 129-155.

Gent, J.I., Lamm, A.T., Pavelec, D.M., Maniar, J.M., Parameswaran, P., Tao, L., Kennedy, S. and Fire, A.Z. (2010). Distinct phases of siRNA synthesis in an endogenous RNAi pathway in *C. elegans* soma. *Molecular Cell*, *37*(5), 679-689.

Georgi, L. L., Albert, P. S., & Riddle, D. L. (1990). *daf-1*, a *C. elegans* gene controlling dauer larva development, encodes a novel receptor protein kinase. *Cell*, *61*(4), 635-645.

Gerisch, B., Weitzel, C., Kober-Eisermann, C., Rottiers, V., & Antebi, A. (2001). A hormonal signaling pathway influencing *C. elegans* metabolism, reproductive development, and life span. *Developmental Cell*, *1*(6), 841-851.

Gerson-Gurwitz, A., Wang, S., Sathe, S., Green, R., Yeo, G. W., Oegema, K., & Desai, A. (2016). A small RNA-catalytic argonaute pathway tunes germline transcript levels to ensure embryonic divisions. *Cell*, 165(2), 396-409.

Golden, J. W., & Riddle, D. L. (1982). A pheromone influences larval development in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Science*, *218*, 578-580.

Golden, J. W., & Riddle, D. L. (1984a). A pheromone-induced developmental switch in *Caenorhabditis elegans*: Temperature-sensitive mutants reveal a wild-type temperature-dependent process. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 81*(3), 819-823.

Golden, J. W., & Riddle, D. L. (1984b). A *Caenorhabditis elegans* dauer-inducing pheromone and an antagonistic component of the food supply. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, *10*(8), 1265-1280.

Golden, J. W., & Riddle, D. L. (1984c). The *Caenorhabditis elegans* dauer larva: Developmental effects of pheromone, food, and temperature. *Developmental Biology*, *102*(2), 368-378.

Goldschmidt, R. (1938). Physiological genetics. *Physiological genetics*.

Gottlieb, S., & Ruvkun, G. (1994). *daf-2, daf-16* and *daf-23*: Genetically interacting genes controlling dauer formation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genetics, 137*(1)

Grabe, H.J., Schwahn, C., Appel, K., Mahler, J., Schulz, A., Spitzer, C., Fenske, K., Barnow, S., Lucht, M., Freyberger, H.J. and John, U. (2010). Childhood maltreatment, the corticotropin releasing hormone receptor gene and adult depression in the general population. *American Journal of Medical Genetics Part B: Neuropsychiatric Genetics*, 153(8), 1483-1493.

Grishok, A., Pasquinelli, A. E., Conte, D., Li, N., Parrish, S., Ha, I., Baillie, D. L., Fire, A., Ruvkun, G. & Mello, C. C. (2001). Genes and mechanisms related to RNA interference regulate expression of the small temporal RNAs that control *C. elegans* developmental timing. *Cell*, *106*(1), 23-34.

Grozinger, C. M., Sharabash, N. M., Whitfield, C. W., & Robinson, G. E. (2003). Pheromone-mediated gene expression in the honey bee brain. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *100*(suppl 2), 14519-14525.

Gu, W., Shirayama, M., Conte, D., Vasale, J., Batista, P. J., Claycomb, J. M., Moresco, J. J., Youngman, E. M., Keys, J., Stoltz, M. J. & Mello, C. C. (2009). Distinct argonaute-mediated 22G-RNA pathways direct genome surveillance in the *C. elegans* germline. *Molecular Cell*, *36*(2), 231-244.

Gumienny, T. L., & Savage-Dunn, C. (2005). TGF-β signaling in *C. elegans*.

Hall, P. F. (1986). Cytochromes P-450 and the regulation of steroid synthesis. *Steroids*, *48*(3), 131-196.

Hall, S. E., Beverly, M., Russ, C., Nusbaum, C., & Sengupta, P. (2010). A cellular memory of developmental history generates phenotypic diversity in C. elegans. *Current Biology*, *20*(2), 149-155.

Hall, S. E., Chirn, G. W., Lau, N. C., & Sengupta, P. (2013). RNAi pathways contribute to developmental history-dependent phenotypic plasticity in *C. elegans*. *RNA*, *19*(3), 306-319.

Han, T., Manoharan, A.P., Harkins, T.T., Bouffard, P., Fitzpatrick, C., Chu, D.S., Thierry-Mieg, D., Thierry-Mieg, J. and Kim, J.K. (2009). 26G endo-siRNAs regulate spermatogenic and zygotic gene expression in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 106(44), 18674-18679.

Hedgecock, E. M., & Russell, R. L. (1975). Normal and mutant thermotaxis in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *72*(10), 4061-4065.

Henderson, S. T., & Johnson, T. E. (2001). daf-16 integrates developmental and environmental inputs to mediate aging in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Current Biology*, *11*(24), 1975-1980.

Hilbricht, T., Varotto, S., Sgaramella, V., Bartels, D., Salamini, F., & Furini, A. (2008). Retrotransposons and siRNA have a role in the evolution of desiccation tolerance leading to resurrection of the plant *Craterostigma plantagineum*. *New Phytologist*, 179(3), 877-887.

Hobert, O. (2002). PCR fusion-based approach to create reporter gene constructs for expression analysis in transgenic *C. elegans. Biotechniques 32*: 728-730.

Hobert, O., Mori, I., Yamashita, Y., Honda, H., Ohshima, Y., Liu, Y., & Ruvkun, G. (1997). Regulation of interneuron function in the *C. elegans* thermoregulatory pathway by the ttx-3 LIM homeobox gene. *Neuron*, *19*(2), 345-357.

Hodge, R. D., D'Ercole, A. J., & O'Kusky, J. R. (2004). Insulin-like growth factor-I accelerates the cell cycle by decreasing G1 phase length and increases cell cycle reentry in the embryonic cerebral cortex. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 24(45), 10201-10210.

Holzenberger, M., Dupont, J., Ducos, B., Leneuve, P., Géloën, A., Even, P. C., ... & Le Bouc, Y. (2003). IGF-1 receptor regulates lifespan and resistance to oxidative stress in mice. *Nature*, *421*(6919), 182-187.

Hong, S.T., Bang, S., Paik, D., Kang, J., Hwang, S., Jeon, K., Chun, B., Hyun, S., Lee, Y. and Kim, J. (2006). Histamine and its receptors modulate temperaturepreference behaviors in *Drosophila*. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 26(27), 7245-7256.

Hrassnigg, N., & Crailsheim, K. (2005). Differences in drone and worker physiology in honeybees (*Apis mellifera*). *Apidologie*, *36*(2), 255-277.

Hu, P. J. (2007). Dauer (August 08, 2007), *WormBook*, ed. The *C. elegans* Research Community, *WormBook*, doi/10.1895/wormbook. 1.144. 1.

Hu, P. J., Xu, J., & Ruvkun, G. (2006). Two membrane-associated tyrosine phosphatase homologs potentiate *C. elegans* AKT-1/PKB signaling. *PLoS Genet*, *2*(7), e99.

Humann, F. C., Tiberio, G. J., & Hartfelder, K. (2013). Sequence and expression characteristics of long noncoding RNAs in honey bee caste development–potential novel regulators for transgressive ovary size. *PloS One, 8*(10), e78915.

Husson, S. J., Mertens, I., Janssen, T., Lindemans, M., & Schoofs, L. (2007). Neuropeptidergic signaling in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Progress in Neurobiology*, *82*(1), 33-55.

Jaffé, F. W., Freschet, G. E. C., Valdes, B. M., Runions, J., Terry, M. J., & Williams, L. E. (2012). G protein–coupled receptor-type G proteins are required for lightdependent seedling growth and fertility in *Arabidopsis*. *The Plant Cell*, 24(9), 3649-3668.

Jang, H., Kim, K., Neal, S. J., Macosko, E., Kim, D., Butcher, R. A., Zeiger, D. M., Bargmann, C. I. & Sengupta, P. (2012). Neuromodulatory state and sex specify alternative behaviors through antagonistic synaptic pathways in *C. elegans*. *Neuron*, *75*(4), 585-592.

Jansen, G., Thijssen, K. L., Werner, P., Hazendonk, E., & Plasterk, R. H. (1999). The complete family of genes encoding G proteins of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature Genetics*, *21*(4), 414-419.

Jeong, P. Y., Jung, M., Yim, Y. H., Kim, H., Park, M., Hong, E., Lee, W., Kim, Y. H., Kim, K. & Paik, Y.K. (2005). Chemical structure and biological activity of the *Caenorhabditis elegans* dauer-inducing pheromone. *Nature*, *433*(7025), 541-545.

Jia, K., Albert, P. S., & Riddle, D. L. (2002). DAF-9, a cytochrome P450 regulating *C. elegans* larval development and adult longevity. *Development*, *129* (1), 221-231.

Johnson, T. E., Mitchell, D. H., Kline, S., Kemal, R., & Foy, J. (1984). Arresting development arrests aging in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Mechanisms of Ageing and Development*, *28*(1), 23-40.

Jose, A. M., Smith, J. J., & Hunter, C. P. (2009). Export of RNA silencing from *C. elegans* tissues does not require the RNA channel SID-1. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 106*(7), 2283-2288.

Juang, B. T., Gu, C., Starnes, L., Palladino, F., Goga, A., Kennedy, S., & Noelle, D. L. (2013). Endogenous nuclear RNAi mediates behavioral adaptation to odor. *Cell*, *154*(5), 1010-1022.

Juday, C. (1910). Weitere experimentelle Untersuchungen über Artveränderung, speziel über das Wesen quantitativer Artuntershiede bei Daphniden. *Science*, *32*(819), 344-345.

Kamakura, M. (2011). Royalactin induces queen differentiation in honeybees. *Nature*, *473*(7348), 478-483.

Kamath, R. S., Fraser, A. G., Dong, Y., Poulin, G., Durbin, R., Gotta, M., Kanapin, A., Le Bot, N., Moreno, S., Sohrmann, M. & Welchman, D. P. (2003). Systematic functional analysis of the *Caenorhabditis elegans* genome using RNAi. *Nature*, *421*(6920), 231-237.

Kaplan, J. M., & HoRVITZ, H. R. (1993). A dual mechanosensory and chemosensory neuron in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 90(6), 2227-2231.

Kaul, T. K., Rodrigues, P. R., Ogungbe, I. V., Kapahi, P., & Gill, M. S. (2014). Bacterial fatty acids enhance recovery from the dauer larva in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *PloS One*, *9*(1), e86979.

Kenyon, C., Chang, J., Gensch, E., Rudner, A., & Tabtiang, R. (1993). A *C. elegans* mutant that lives twice as long as wild type. *Nature*, *366*(6454), 461-464.

Ketting, R. F., Fischer, S. E., Bernstein, E., Sijen, T., Hannon, G. J., & Plasterk, R. H. (2001). Dicer functions in RNA interference and in synthesis of small RNA involved in developmental timing in *C. elegans. Genes & Development*, *15*(20), 2654-2659.

Kikusui, T., & Mori, Y. (2009). Behavioural and neurochemical consequences of early weaning in rodents. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology*, *21*(4), 427-431.

Kim, K., Sato, K., Shibuya, M., Zeiger, D. M., Butcher, R. A., Ragains, J. R., Clardy, J., Touhara, K. & Sengupta, P. (2009). Two chemoreceptors mediate developmental effects of dauer pheromone in *C. elegans*. *Science*, *326*(5955), 994-998.

Kimura, K. D., Miyawaki, A., Matsumoto, K., & Mori, I. (2004). The C. elegans thermosensory neuron AFD responds to warming. *Current Biology*, 14(14), 1291-1295.

Kimura, K. D., Tissenbaum, H. A., Liu, Y., & Ruvkun, G. (1997). daf-2, an insulin receptor-like gene that regulates longevity and diapause in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Science*, 277(5328), 942-946.

Kingsley, D. M. (1994). The TGF-beta superfamily: new members, new receptors, and new genetic tests of function in different organisms. *Genes & Development*, 8(2), 133-146.

Kingsolver, J. G., & Wiernasz, D. C. (1991). Seasonal polyphenism in wing-melanin pattern and thermoregulatory adaptation in Pieris butterflies. *American Naturalist*, 816-830.

Klass, M., & Hirsh, D. (1976). Non-ageing developmental variant of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature, 260*, 523-525.

Knight, S. W., & Bass, B. L. (2001). A role for the RNase III enzyme DCR-1 in RNA interference and germ line development in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Science*, *293*(5538), 2269-2271.

Kodama, E., Kuhara, A., Mohri-Shiomi, A., Kimura, K.D., Okumura, M., Tomioka, M., Iino, Y. and Mori, I. (2006). Insulin-like signaling and the neural circuit for integrative behavior in *C. elegans*. *Genes & Development*, 20(21), 2955-2960.

Koelle, M. R. (2016). Neurotransmitter signaling through heterotrimeric G proteins: insights from studies in *C. elegans*. *Wormbook*, 1-78.

Komatsu, H., Mori, I., Rhee, J. S., Akaike, N., & Ohshima, Y. (1996). Mutations in a cyclic nucleotide–gated channel lead to abnormal thermosensation and chemosensation in *C. elegans. Neuron*, *17*(4), 707-718.

Kronforst, M. R., Gilley, D. C., Strassmann, J. E., & Queller, D. C. (2008). DNA methylation is widespread across social Hymenoptera. *Current Biology*, *18*(7), R287-R288.

Kucharski, R., Maleszka, J., Foret, S., & Maleszka, R. (2008). Nutritional control of reproductive status in honeybees via DNA methylation. *Science*, *319*(5871), 1827-1830.

Kuhara, A., Okumura, M., Kimata, T., Tanizawa, Y., Takano, R., Kimura, K.D., Inada, H., Matsumoto, K. and Mori, I. (2008). Temperature sensing by an olfactory neuron in a circuit controlling behavior of *C. elegans*. *Science*, 320(5877), 803-807. Lagna, G., Hata, A., Hemmati-Brivanlou, A., & Massagué, J. (1996). Partnership between DPC4 and SMAD proteins in TGF-β signalling pathways. *Nature*, 383(6603), 832.

Lanjuin, A., VanHoven, M. K., Bargmann, C. I., Thompson, J. K., & Sengupta, P. (2003). Otx/otd homeobox genes specify distinct sensory neuron identities in *C. elegans*. *Developmental Cell*, *5*(4), 621-633.

Lans, H., & Jansen, G. (2007). Multiple sensory G proteins in the olfactory, gustatory and nociceptive neurons modulate longevity in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Developmental Biology*, *303*(2), 474-482.

Larsen, P. L. (1993). Aging and resistance to oxidative damage in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 90*(19), 8905-8909.

Larsen, P. L., Albert, P. S., & Riddle, D. L. (1995). Genes that regulate both development and longevity in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Genetics*, *139*(4), 1567-1583.

Lebrin, F., Deckers, M., Bertolino, P., & Ten Dijke, P. (2005). TGF-β receptor function in the endothelium. *Cardiovascular Research*, 65(3), 599-608.

Lee, R. Y., Hench, J., & Ruvkun, G. (2001). Regulation of C. elegans DAF-16 and its human ortholog FKHRL1 by the daf-2 insulin-like signaling pathway. *Current Biology*, *11*(24), 1950-1957.

Lee, S. J., & Kenyon, C. (2009). Regulation of the longevity response to temperature by thermosensory neurons in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Current Biology*, *19*(9), 715-722.

Lee, S. S., Kennedy, S., Tolonen, A. C., & Ruvkun, G. (2003). DAF-16 target genes that control *C. elegans* life-span and metabolism. *Science*, *300*(5619), 644-647.

Leinwand, S. G., Yang, C. J., Bazopoulou, D., Chronis, N., Srinivasan, J., & Chalasani, S. H. (2015). Circuit mechanisms encoding odors and driving agingassociated behavioral declines in *Caenorhabditis elegans. eLife, 4*, e10181.

Leoncini, I., Le Conte, Y., Costagliola, G., Plettner, E., Toth, A.L., Wang, M., Huang, Z., Bécard, J.M., Crauser, D., Slessor, K.N. and Robinson, G.E. (2004). Regulation of behavioral maturation by a primer pheromone produced by adult worker honey bees. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, *101*(50), 17559-17564.

Li, J., Brown, G., Ailion, M., Lee, S., & Thomas, J. H. (2004). NCR-1 and NCR-2, the C. elegans homologs of the human Niemann-Pick type C1 disease protein, function upstream of DAF-9 in the dauer formation pathways. *Development*, *131*(22), 5741-5752.

Li, W., Kennedy, S. G., & Ruvkun, G. (2003). *daf-28* encodes a *C. elegans* insulin superfamily member that is regulated by environmental cues and acts in the DAF-2 signaling pathway. *Genes & development*, *17*(7), 844-858.

Libina, N., Berman, J. R., & Kenyon, C. (2003). Tissue-specific activities of *C. elegans* DAF-16 in the regulation of lifespan. *Cell*, *115*(4), 489-502.

Lin, K., Dorman, J. B., Rodan, A., & Kenyon, C. (1997). daf-16: An HNF-3/forkhead family member that can function to double the life-span of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Science*, *278*(5341), 1319-1322.

Liu, P. C., Wang, J. X., Song, Q. S., & Zhao, X. F. (2011). The participation of calponin in the cross talk between 20-hydroxyecdysone and juvenile hormone signaling pathways by phosphorylation variation. *PloS One*, 6(5), e19776.

LÖSEL, R. M., Falkenstein, E., Feuring, M., Schultz, A., Tillmann, H. C., Rossol-Haseroth, K., & Wehling, M. (2003). Nongenomic steroid action: controversies, questions, and answers. *Physiological Reviews*, 83(3), 965-1016.

Ludewig, A. H., & Schroeder, F. C. (2013). Ascaroside signaling in C. elegans. *WormBook: the online review of C. elegans biology*, 1-22.

Luo, S., Kleemann, G. A., Ashraf, J. M., Shaw, W. M., & Murphy, C. T. (2010). TGF- β and insulin signaling regulate reproductive aging via oocyte and germline quality maintenance. *Cell*, *143*(2), 299-312.

Luo, S., Shaw, W. M., Ashraf, J., & Murphy, C. T. (2009). TGF-ß Sma/Mab signaling mutations uncouple reproductive aging from somatic aging. *PLoS Genet*, *5*(12), e1000789.

Macosko, E. Z., Pokala, N., Feinberg, E. H., Chalasani, S. H., Butcher, R. A., Clardy, J., & Bargmann, C. I. (2009). A hub-and-spoke circuit drives pheromone attraction and social behaviour in *C. elegans. Nature*, *458*(7242), 1171-1175.

Maggiolini, M., & Picard, D. (2010). The unfolding stories of GPR30, a new membrane-bound estrogen receptor. *Journal of Endocrinology*, 204(2), 105-114.

Mahanti, P., Bose, N., Bethke, A., Judkins, J.C., Wollam, J., Dumas, K.J., Zimmerman, A.M., Campbell, S.L., Hu, P.J., Antebi, A. and Schroeder, F.C. (2014). Comparative metabolomics reveals endogenous ligands of DAF-12, a nuclear hormone receptor, regulating *C. elegans* development and lifespan. *Cell metabolism*, 19(1), 73-83.

Maine, E. M., Hauth, J., Ratliff, T., Vought, V. E., She, X., & Kelly, W. G. (2005). EGO-1, a putative RNA-dependent RNA polymerase, is required for heterochromatin assembly on unpaired DNA during *C. elegans* meiosis. *Current biology*, *15*(21), 1972-1978.

Mak, H. Y., & Ruvkun, G. (2004). Intercellular signaling of reproductive development by the *C. elegans* DAF-9 cytochrome P450. *Development*, *131*(8), 1777-1786.

Maleszka, R. (2014). The social honey bee in biomedical research: realities and expectations. *Drug Discovery Today: Disease Models*, *12*, 7-13.

Malone, E. A., & Thomas, J. H. (1994). A screen for nonconditional dauerconstitutive mutations in *Caenorhabditis elegans. Genetics*, *136*(3), 879-886.

Malone, E. A., Inoue, T., & Thomas, J. H. (1996). Genetic analysis of the roles of daf28 and age-1 in regulating *Caenorhabditis elegans* dauer formation. *Genetics*, *143*(3), 1193-1205.

Mao, W., Schuler, M. A., & Berenbaum, M. R. (2015). A dietary phytochemical alters caste-associated gene expression in honey bees. *Science Advances*, *1*(7), e1500795.

Marshall, S. D., & McGhee, J. D. (2001). Coordination of ges-1 expression between the *Caenorhabditis* pharynx and intestine. *Developmental Biology*, 239(2), 350-363.

Massagué, J. (2000). How cells read TGF-β signals. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology*, 1(3), 169-178.

Massagué, J. (2008). TGFβ in cancer. *Cell*, 134(2), 215-230.

Massagué, J., Seoane, J., & Wotton, D. (2005). Smad transcription factors. *Genes & Development*, *19*(23), 2783-2810.

Matranga, C., & Zamore, P. D. (2007). Small silencing RNAs. *Current Biology*, 17(18), R789-R793.

Mayr, E. (1963). Animal species and evolution. Animal species and evolution.

Mazzoni, E. O., Desplan, C., & Çelik, A. (2005). 'One receptor'rules in sensory neurons. *Developmental Neuroscience*, 26(5-6), 388-395.

McElwee, J., Bubb, K., & Thomas, J. H. (2003). Transcriptional outputs of the *Caenorhabditis elegans* forkhead protein DAF-16. *Aging Cell*, 2(2), 111-121.

McGowan, P. O., Suderman, M., Sasaki, A., Huang, T. C., Hallett, M., Meaney, M. J., & Szyf, M. (2011). Broad epigenetic signature of maternal care in the brain of adult rats. *PloS One*, *6*(2), e14739.

McGrath, P. T., Xu, Y., Ailion, M., Garrison, J. L., Butcher, R. A., & Bargmann, C. I. (2011). Parallel evolution of domesticated *Caenorhabditis species* targets pheromone receptor genes. *Nature*, *477*(7364), 321-325.

Meaney, M. J. (2009). Epigenetic regulation of the glucocorticoid receptor in human brain associates with childhood abuse. *Nature neuroscience*, *12*(3), 342-348.

Meisel, J. D., Panda, O., Mahanti, P., Schroeder, F. C., & Kim, D. H. (2014). Chemosensation of bacterial secondary metabolites modulates neuroendocrine signaling and behavior of *C. elegans*. *Cell*, 159(2), 267-280.

Mellon, S. H., & Griffin, L. D. (2002). Neurosteroids: biochemistry and clinical significance. *Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism*, *13*(1), 35-43.

Michener, C. D. (1961). Social polymorphism in *Hymenoptera*. *Insect Polymorphism, 1*, 115.

Miller, W. L. (2002). Androgen biosynthesis from cholesterol to DHEA. *Molecular* and *Cellular Endocrinology*, *198*(1), 7-14.

Miranda-Vizuete, A., González, J. C. F., Gahmon, G., Burghoorn, J., Navas, P., & Swoboda, P. (2006). Lifespan decrease in a *Caenorhabditis elegans* mutant lacking TRX-1, a thioredoxin expressed in ASJ sensory neurons. *FEBS Letters, 580*(2), 484-490.

Miura, A., Yonebayashi, S., Watanabe, K., Toyama, T., Shimada, H., & Kakutani, T. (2001). Mobilization of transposons by a mutation abolishing full DNA methylation in *Arabidopsis*. Nature, 411(6834), 212-214.

Miura, A., Yonebayashi, S., Watanabe, K., Toyama, T., Shimada, H., & Kakutani, T. (2001). Mobilization of transposons by a mutation abolishing full DNA methylation in *Arabidopsis*. *Nature*, 411(6834), 212-214.

Moczek, A. P., & Snell-Rood, E. C. (2008). The basis of bee-ing different: The role of gene silencing in plasticity. *Evolution and Development, 10*(5), 511-513.

Mohri, A., Kodama, E., Kimura, K. D., Koike, M., Mizuno, T., & Mori, I. (2005). Genetic control of temperature preference in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genetics*, *169*(3), 1437-1450.

Mori, I., & Ohshima, Y. (1995). Neural regulation of thermotaxis in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature*, 376(6538), 344.

Morris, J. Z., Tissenbaum, H. A., & Ruvkun, G. (1996). A phosphatidylinositol-3-OH kinase family member regulating longevity and diapause in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature*, 382(6591), 536.

Motola, D. L., Cummins, C. L., Rottiers, V., Sharma, K. K., Li, T., Li, Y., ... & Mangelsdorf, D. J. (2006). Identification of ligands for DAF-12 that govern dauer formation and reproduction in *C. elegans. Cell*, *124*(6), 1209-1223.

Müller, C. B., Williams, I. S., & Hardie, J. (2001). The role of nutrition, crowding and interspecific interactions in the development of winged aphids. *Ecological Entomology*, 26(3), 330-340.

Murakami, M., Koga, M., & Ohshima, Y. (2001). DAF-7/TGF- β expression required for the normal larval development in *C. elegans* is controlled by a presumed guanylyl cyclase DAF-11. *Mechanisms of development*, *109*(1), 27-35.

Murgatroyd, C., Patchev, A. V., Wu, Y., Micale, V., Bockmühl, Y., Fischer, D., ... & Spengler, D. (2009). Dynamic DNA methylation programs persistent adverse effects of early-life stress. *Nature neuroscience*, *12*(12), 1559-1566.

Murphy, C. T., McCarroll, S. A., Bargmann, C. I., Fraser, A., Kamath, R. S., Ahringer, J., ... & Kenyon, C. (2003). Genes that act downstream of DAF-16 to influence the lifespan of *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature*, *424*(6946), 277-283.

Nakamura, M., Ando, R., Nakazawa, T., Yudazono, T., Tsutsumi, N., Hatanaka, N., ... & Eki, T. (2007). Dicer-related *drh-3* gene functions in germ-line development by maintenance of chromosomal integrity in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genes to Cells*, *12*(9), 997-1010.

Neal, S. J., Kim, K., & Sengupta, P. (2013). Quantitative assessment of pheromoneinduced dauer formation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Methods in Molecular Biology*, *1068*, 273-283.

Neal, S. J., Park, J., DiTirro, D., Yoon, J., Shibuya, M., Choi, W., Schroeder, F. C., Butcher, R. A., Kim, K. & Sengupta, P. (2016). A Forward Genetic Screen for Molecules Involved in Pheromone-Induced Dauer Formation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *G3: Genes*| *Genomes*| *Genetics*, *6*(5), 1475-1487.

Neal, S. J., Takeishi, A., O'Donnell, M. P., Park, J., Hong, M., Butcher, R. A., Kim, K. & Sengupta, P. (2015). Feeding state-dependent regulation of developmental plasticity via CaMKI and neuroendocrine signaling. *eLife*, *4*, p.e10110.

Nelson, D. R. (1998). Metazoan cytochrome P450 evolution. *Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part C: Pharmacology, Toxicology and Endocrinology, 121*(1), 15-22.

Nestler, E. J. (2001). Molecular basis of long-term plasticity underlying addiction. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, *2*(2), 119-128.

Nijhout, H. F. (1998). Insect hormones. Princeton University Press.

Nijhout, H. F. (1999). Control Mechanisms of Polyphenic Development in Insects In polyphenic development, environmental factors alter some aspects of development in an orderly and predictable way. *Bioscience*, *49*(3), 181-192.

Nika, L., Gibson, T., Konkus, R., & Karp, X. (2016). Fluorescent Beads Are a Versatile Tool for Staging *Caenorhabditis elegans* in Different Life Histories.*G3: Genes*| *Genomes*| *Genetics*, g3-116.

Nonet, M. L., Staunton, J. E., Kilgard, M. P., Fergestad, T., Hartweig, E., Horvitz, H. R., Jorgensen, E. M., & Meyer, B. J. (1997). *Caenorhabditis elegans rab-3* mutant synapses exhibit impaired function and are partially depleted of vesicles. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *17*(21), 8061-8073.

Nuttley, W. M., Atkinson-Leadbeater, K. P., & van der Kooy, D. (2002). Serotonin mediates food-odor associative learning in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 99(19), 12449-12454.

Obbard, D. J., Gordon, K. H., Buck, A. H., & Jiggins, F. M. (2009). The evolution of RNAi as a defence against viruses and transposable elements. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London B: Biological Sciences*, 364(1513), 99-

115.

Ogawa, A., Bento, G., Bartelmes, G., Dieterich, C., & Sommer, R. J. (2011). Pristionchus pacificus *daf-16* is essential for dauer formation but dispensable for mouth form dimorphism. *Development*, *138*(7), 1281-1284.

Ogg, S., Paradis, S., Gottlieb, S., Patterson, G. I., Lee, L., Tissenbaum, H. A., & Ruvkun, G. (1997). The Fork head transcription factor DAF-16 transduces insulinlike metabolic and longevity signals in C. elegans. *Nature*, *389*(6654), 994-999.

Ohkura, K., Suzuki, N., Ishihara, T., & Katsura, I. (2003). SDF-9, a protein tyrosine phosphatase-like molecule, regulates the L3/dauer developmental decision through hormonal signaling in *C. elegans. Development*, *130*(14), 3237-3248.

Okochi, Y., Kimura, K. D., Ohta, A., & Mori, I. (2005). Diverse regulation of sensory signaling by *C. elegans* nPKC-epsilon/eta TTX-4. *The EMBO journal*, *24*(12), 2127-2137.

Oster, G. F., & Wilson, E. O. (1978). *Caste and ecology in the social insects*. Princeton University Press.

Özdinler, P. H., & Macklis, J. D. (2006). IGF-I specifically enhances axon outgrowth of corticospinal motor neurons. *Nature Neuroscience*, 9(11), 1371-1381.

Özdinler, P. H., & Macklis, J. D. (2006). IGF-I specifically enhances axon outgrowth of corticospinal motor neurons. *Nature Neuroscience*, 9(11), 1371-1381.

Padgett, R. W., St Johnston, R. D., & Gelbart, W. M. (1987). A transcript from a Drosophila pattern gene predicts a protein. *Nature*, *325*, 81-84.

Padua, D., & Massagué, J. (2009). Roles of TGFβ in metastasis. *Cell Research*, *19*(1), 89-102.

Pak, J., & Fire, A. (2007). Distinct populations of primary and secondary effectors during RNAi in *C. elegans*. *Science*, *315*(5809), 241-244.

Pak, J., Maniar, J. M., Mello, C. C., & Fire, A. (2012). Protection from feed-forward amplification in an amplified RNAi mechanism. *Cell*, *151*(4), 885-899.

Paradis, S., & Ruvkun, G. (1998). *Caenorhabditis elegans* Akt/PKB transduces insulin receptor-like signals from AGE-1 PI3 kinase to the DAF-16 transcription factor. *Genes & Development*, *12*(16), 2488-2498.

Paradis, S., Ailion, M., Toker, A., Thomas, J. H., & Ruvkun, G. (1999). A PDK1 homolog is necessary and sufficient to transduce AGE-1 PI3 kinase signals that regulate diapause in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genes & Development*, 13(11), 1438-1452.

Park, D., Estevez, A., & Riddle, D. L. (2010). Antagonistic Smad transcription factors control the dauer/non-dauer switch in *C. elegans. Development*, *137*(3), 477-485.

Park, D., O'Doherty, I., Somvanshi, R. K., Bethke, A., Schroeder, F. C., Kumar, U., & Riddle, D. L. (2012). Interaction of structure-specific and promiscuous G-protein– coupled receptors mediates small-molecule signaling in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *109*(25), 9917-9922.

Park, J. H., Stoffers, D. A., Nicholls, R. D., & Simmons, R. A. (2008). Development of type 2 diabetes following intrauterine growth retardation in rats is associated with progressive epigenetic silencing of Pdx1. *The Journal of clinical investigation*, *118*(6), 2316-2324.

Patel, A., Fondrk, M. K., Kaftanoglu, O., Emore, C., Hunt, G., Frederick, K., & Amdam, G. V. (2007). The making of a queen: TOR pathway is a key player in diphenic caste development. *PloS One*, *2*(6), e509.

Patel, D. S., Fang, L. L., Svy, D. K., Ruvkun, G., & Li, W. (2008). Genetic identification of HSD-1, a conserved steroidogenic enzyme that directs larval development in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Development*, *135*(13), 2239-2249.

Patterson, G. I., & Padgett, R. W. (2000). TGFβ-related pathways: roles in *Caenorhabditis elegans* development. *Trends in Genetics*, *16*(1), 27-33.

Patterson, G. I., Koweek, A., Wong, A., Liu, Y., & Ruvkun, G. (1997). The DAF-3 Smad protein antagonizes TGF-β-related receptor signaling in the *Caenorhabditis elegans* dauer pathway. *Genes & Development*, *11*(20), 2679-2690.

Pavelec, D. M., Lachowiec, J., Duchaine, T. F., Smith, H. E., & Kennedy, S. (2009). Requirement for the ERI/DICER complex in endogenous RNA interference and sperm development in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genetics*, *183*(4), 1283-1295. Perkins, L. A., Hedgecock, E. M., Thomson, J. N., & Culotti, J. G. (1986). Mutant sensory cilia in the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Developmental Biology*, *117*(2), 456-487.

Phillips, C. M., Montgomery, T. A., Breen, P. C., & Ruvkun, G. (2012). MUT-16 promotes formation of perinuclear Mutator foci required for RNA silencing in the *C. elegans* germline. *Genes and Development, 26*(13), 1433-1444.

Pierce, S.B., Costa, M., Wisotzkey, R., Devadhar, S., Homburger, S.A., Buchman, A.R., Ferguson, K.C., Heller, J., Platt, D.M., Pasquinelli, A.A. and Liu, L.X. (2001). Regulation of DAF-2 receptor signaling by human insulin and *ins-1*, a member of the unusually large and diverse *C. elegans* insulin gene family. *Genes & development*, *15*(6), 672-686.

Popham, J. D., & Webster, C. M. (1979). Aspects of the fine structure of the dauer larva of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans. Canada Journal of Zoology, 57*(I), 794-800.

Potter, L. R. (2011). Guanylyl cyclase structure, function and regulation. *Cellular Signalling*, *23*(12), 1921-1926.

Pungaliya, C., Srinivasan, J., Fox, B. W., Malik, R. U., Ludewig, A. H., Sternberg, P. W., & Schroeder, F. C. (2009). A shortcut to identifying small molecule signals that regulate behavior and development in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *106*(19), 7708-7713.

Qiao, L., Lissemore, J. L., Shu, P., Smardon, A., Gelber, M. B., & Maine, E. M. (1995). Enhancers of glp-1, a gene required for cell-signaling in *Caenorhabditis elegans*, define a set of genes required for germline development. *Genetics*, *141*(2), 551-569.

Raftery, L. A., Twombly, V., Wharton, K., & Gelbart, W. M. (1995). Genetic screens to identify elements of the decapentaplegic signaling pathway in *Drosophila. Genetics*, *139*(1), 241-254.

Rainey, W. E., Carr, B. R., Sasano, H., Suzuki, T., & Mason, J. I. (2002). Dissecting human adrenal androgen production. *Trends in Endocrinology & Metabolism*, *13*(6), 234-239.

Ramot, D., MacInnis, B. L., & Goodman, M. B. (2008). Bidirectional temperaturesensing by a single thermosensory neuron in *C. elegans*. *Nature neuroscience*, *11*(8), 908-915. Ranta, E., Bengtsson, J., & McManus, J. (1993, January). Growth, size and shape of *Daphnia longispina*, *D. magna* and *D. pulex*. In *Annales Zoologici Fennici* (pp. 299-311). Finnish Zoological Publishing Board, formed by the Finnish Academy of Sciences, Societas Biologica Fennica Vanamo, Societas pro Fauna et Flora Fennica, and Societas Scientiarum Fennica.

Reddy, D. S. (2010). Neurosteroids: Endogenous role in the human brain and therapeutic potentials. *Progress in Brain Research*, 186, 113.

Reinders, J., Wulff, B.B., Mirouze, M., Marí-Ordóñez, A., Dapp, M., Rozhon, W., Bucher, E., Theiler, G. and Paszkowski, J. (2009). Compromised stability of DNA methylation and transposon immobilization in mosaic *Arabidopsis* epigenomes. *Genes & Development*, 23(8), 939-950.

Ren, P., Lim, C.-S., Johnsen, R., Albert, P. S., Pilgrim, D., & Riddle, D. L. (1996). Control of *C. elegans* larval development by neuronal expression of a TGF-ß homolog. *Science*, 274(5291), 1389-1391.

Rice, C. J., Sandman, C. A., Lenjavi, M. R., & Baram, T. Z. (2008). A novel mouse model for acute and long-lasting consequences of early life stress. *Endocrinology*, *149*(10), 4892-4900.

Riddiford, L. M., Hiruma, K., Zhou, X., & Nelson, C. A. (2003). Insights into the molecular basis of the hormonal control of molting and metamorphosis from *Manduca sexta* and *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Insect Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 33(12), 1327-1338.

Riddle, D. L., Swanson, M. M., & Albert, P. S. (1981). Interacting genes in nematode dauer larva formation. *Nature, 290*, 668-671.

Riddle, D., & Albert, P. (1997). Genetic and environmental regulation of dauer larva development. *C.elegans* II, 739-768.

Robert, V. J., Sijen, T., van Wolfswinkel, J., & Plasterk, R. H. (2005). Chromatin and RNAi factors protect the *C. elegans* germline against repetitive sequences. *Genes & development*, 19(7), 782-787.

Rocheleau, C. E., Cullison, K., Huang, K., Bernstein, Y., Spilker, A. C., & Sundaram, M. V. (2008). The *Caenorhabditis elegans ekl* (enhancer of *ksr-1* lethality) genes include putative components of a germline small RNA pathway. *Genetics*, 178(3), 1431-1443.

Rocheleau, C. E., Downs, W. D., Lin, R., Wittmann, C., Bei, Y., Cha, Y. H., ... & Mello, C. C. (1997). Wnt signaling and an APC-related gene specify endoderm in early *C. elegans* embryos. *Cell*, *90*(4), 707-716.

Rodbell, M. (1995). Signal transduction: evolution of an idea (Nobel lecture). *Angewandte Chemie International Edition in English*, 34(13-14), 1420-1428.

Rottiers, V., Motola, D. L., Gerisch, B., Cummins, C. L., Nishiwaki, K., Mangelsdorf, D. J., & Antebi, A. (2006). Hormonal control of C. elegans dauer formation and life span by a Rieske-like oxygenase. *Developmental Cell*, 10(4), 473-482.

Ruiz-Cortés, Z. T. (2012). Gonadal sex steroids: production, action and interactions in mammals. *INTECH Open Access Publisher*.

Sagasti, A., Hobert, O., Troemel, E. R., Ruvkun, G., & Bargmann, C. I. (1999). Alternative olfactory neuron fates are specified by the LIM homeobox gene *lim- 4. Genes & Development, 13*(14), 1794-1806.

Sandler, B. H., Nikonova, L., Leal, W. S., & Clardy, J. (2000). Sexual attraction in the silkworm moth: structure of the pheromone-binding-protein–bombykol complex. *Chemistry & Biology*, 7(2), 143-151.

Sarafi-Reinach, T. R., & Sengupta, P. (2000). The forkhead domain gene *unc-130* generates chemosensory neuron diversity in *C. elegans. Genes & Development, 14*(19), 2472-2485.

Savage-Dunn, C. (2005). TGF-beta signaling. WormBook, 9(1), 12.

Savage, C., Das, P., Finelli, A. L., Townsend, S. R., Sun, C. Y., Baird, S. E., & Padgett, R. W. (1996). *Caenorhabditis elegans* genes *sma-2, sma-3,* and *sma-4* define a conserved family of transforming growth factor beta pathway components. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *93*(2), 790-794.

Schackwitz, W. S., Inoue, T., & Thomas, J. H. (1996). Chemosensory neurons function in parallel to mediate a pheromone response in *C. elegans*. *Neuron*, *17*(4), 719-728.

Schroeder, F. C. (2006). Small molecule signaling in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. ACS *Chemical Biology*, *1*(4), 198-200.

Sekelsky, J. J., Newfeld, S. J., Raftery, L. A., Chartoff, E. H., & Gelbart, W. M. (1995). Genetic characterization and cloning of mothers against dpp, a gene required for decapentaplegic function in *Drosophila melanogaster*. *Genetics*, *139*(3), 1347-1358.

Sengupta, P., Chou, J. H., & Bargmann, C. I. (1996). *odr-10* encodes a seven transmembrane domain olfactory receptor required for responses to the odorant diacetyl. *Cell*, *84*(6), 899-909.

Seth, M., Shirayama, M., Gu, W., Ishidate, T., Conte, D., & Mello, C. (2013). The *C. elegans* CSR-1 argonaute pathway counteracts epigenetic silencing to promote germline gene expression. *Developmental Cell, 27*(6), 656-663.

Shaham, S. (2006). Methods in cell biology, *WormBook*, ed. The *C. elegans* Research Community. *WormBook*, doi/10.1895/wormbook. 1.49. 1.

Shapiro, A. M. (1976). Seasonal polyphenism. In *Evolutionary Biology* (pp. 259-333). *Springer US*.

She, X., Xu, X., Fedotov, A., Kelly, W. G., & Maine, E. M. (2009). Regulation of heterochromatin assembly on unpaired chromosomes during *Caenorhabditis elegans* meiosis by components of a small RNA-mediated pathway. *PLoS Genet*, *5*(8), e1000624.

Shim, S., Shuman, M., & Duncan, E. (2016). An emerging role of cGMP in the treatment of schizophrenia: A review. *Schizophrenia Research*, 170(1), 226-231.

Silva, S. S., Lopes, C., Teixeira, A. L., de Sousa, M. C., & Medeiros, R. (2015). Forensic miRNA: potential biomarker for body fluids? *Forensic Science International: Genetics*, *14*, 1-10.

Simmer, F., Tijsterman, M., Parrish, S., Koushika, S. P., Nonet, M. L., Fire, A., ... & Plasterk, R. H. (2002). Loss of the putative RNA-directed RNA polymerase RRF-3 makes C. elegans hypersensitive to RNAi. *Current biology*, *12*(15), 1317-1319.

Sims, J. R., Ow, M. C., Nishiguchi, M. A., Kim, K., Sengupta, P., & Hall, S. E. (2016). Developmental programming modulates olfactory behavior in C. *elegans* via endogenous RNAi pathways. *eLife*, *5*, e11642.

Smardon, A., Spoerke, J. M., Stacey, S. C., Klein, M. E., Mackin, N., & Maine, E. M. (2000). EGO-1 is related to RNA-directed RNA polymerase and functions in germ-

line development and RNA interference in *C. elegans*. *Current Biology*, *10*(4), 169-178.

Snow, M. I., & Larsen, P. L. (2000). Structure and expression of daf-12: a nuclear hormone receptor with three isoforms that are involved in development and aging in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-Gene Structure and Expression*, *1494*(1), 104-116.

Sommer, R. J., & Ogawa, A. (2011). Hormone signaling and phenotypic plasticity in nematode development and evolution. *Current Biology*, *21*(18), R758-R766.

Srinivasan, J., Kaplan, F., Ajredini, R., Zachariah, C., Alborn, H. T., Teal, P. E., Malik, R. U., Edison, A. S., Sternberg, P. W. & Schroeder, F. C. (2008). A blend of small molecules regulates both mating and development in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature*, *454*(7208), 1115-1118.

Srivastava, D. P., Esther, J. Y., Kennedy, K., Chatwin, H., Reale, V., Hamon, M., ... & Evans, P. D. (2005). Rapid, nongenomic responses to ecdysteroids and catecholamines mediated by a novel *Drosophila* G-protein-coupled receptor. The *Journal of Neuroscience*, 25(26), 6145-6155.

Stearns, S. C. (1989). Trade-offs in life-history evolution. *Functional Ecology*, *3*(3), 259-268.

Sterling, P., & Eyer, J. (1988). Allostasis: A New Paradigm to Explain Arousal Pathology. *Handbook of Life Stress, Cognition and Health*, 629–639.

Stiernagle, T. (2006). Maintenance of *C. elegans*, *WormBook*, ed. The *C. elegans* Research Community, *WormBook*, doi/10.1895/wormbook. 1.101. 1.

Story, G. M., Peier, A. M., Reeve, A. J., Eid, S. R., Mosbacher, J., Hricik, T. R., ... & McIntyre, P. (2003). ANKTM1, a TRP-like channel expressed in nociceptive neurons, is activated by cold temperatures. *Cell*, *112*(6), 819-829.

Succinate, O. (1996). A phosphatidylinositol-3-OH kinase family member regulating longevity and diapause in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Nature*, *382*, 8.

Sutherland, Earl W. "Studies on the mechanism of hormone action." American Association for the Advancement of Science, 1972.

Swanson, M. M., & Riddle, D. L. (1981). Critical periods in the development of the *Caenorhabditis elegans* dauer larva. *Developmental Biology*, *84*(1), 27-40.

Szyf, M. (2009). The early life environment and the epigenome. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA)-General Subjects*, *1790*(9), 878-885.

Tabara, H., Grishok, A., & Mello, C. C. (1998). RNAi in *C. elegans*: soaking in the genome sequence. *Science*, *282*(5388), 430-431.

Tabara, H., Yigit, E., Siomi, H., & Mello, C. C. (2002). The dsRNA binding protein RDE-4 interacts with RDE-1, DCR-1, and a DExH-box helicase to direct RNAi in *C. elegans*. *Cell*, *109*(7), 861-871.

Tatar, M., Kopelman, A., Epstein, D., Tu, M. P., Yin, C. M., & Garofalo, R. S. (2001). A mutant Drosophila insulin receptor homolog that extends life-span and impairs neuroendocrine function. *Science*, *292*(5514), 107-110.

Tavernarakis, N., Wang, S. L., Dorovkov, M., Ryazanov, A., & Driscoll, M. (2000). Heritable and inducible genetic interference by double-stranded RNA encoded by transgenes. *Nature Genetics*, *24*(2), 180-183.

Tennessen, J. M., Opperman, K. J., & Rougvie, A. E. (2010). The C. elegans developmental timing protein LIN-42 regulates diapause in response to environmental cues. *Development*, *137*(20), 3501-3511.

Tewari, M., Hu, P. J., Ahn, J. S., Ayivi-Guedehoussou, N., Vidalain, P. O., Li, S., ... & Busiguina, S. (2004). Systematic interactome mapping and genetic perturbation analysis of a C. elegans TGF- β signaling network. *Molecular Cell*, *13*(4), 469-482.

Thatcher, J. D., Haun, C., & Okkema, P. G. (1999). The DAF-3 Smad binds DNA and represses gene expression in the *Caenorhabditis elegans* pharynx. *Development*, *126*(1), 97-107.

Thomas, J. H., & Robertson, H. M. (2008). The *Caenorhabditis* chemoreceptor gene families. *BMC Biology*, *6*(1), 1.

Thomas, J. H., Birnby, D. A., & Vowels, J. J. (1993). Evidence for parallel processing of sensory information controlling dauer formation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genetics*, *134*(4), 1105-1117.

Timmons, L., & Fire, A. (1998). Specific interference by ingested dsRNA. *Nature*, *395*(6705), 854-854.

Timmons, L., Court, D. L., & Fire, A. (2001). Ingestion of bacterially expressed dsRNAs can produce specific and potent genetic interference in *Caenorhabditis*

elegans. Gene, 263(1-2), 103-112.

Tobin, D. M., Madsen, D. M., Kahn-Kirby, A., Peckol, E. L., Moulder, G., Barstead, R., ... & Bargmann, C. I. (2002). Combinatorial expression of TRPV channel proteins defines their sensory functions and subcellular localization in *C. elegans* neurons. *Neuron*, *35*(2), 307-318.

Torres-Aleman, I., Pons, S., & Arevalo, M. A. (1994). The insulin-like growth factor I system in the rat cerebellum: Developmental regulation and role in neuronal survival and differentiation. *Journal of Neuroscience Research*, 39(2), 117-126.

Troemel, E. R., Chou, J. H., Dwyer, N. D., Colbert, H. A., & Bargmann, C. I. (1995). Divergent seven transmembrane receptors are candidate chemosensory receptors in *C. elegans. Cell*, *83*(2), 207-218.

Troemel, E. R., Kimmel, B. E., & Bargmann, C. I. (1997). Reprogramming chemotaxis responses: sensory neurons define olfactory preferences in C. elegans. *Cell*, *91*(2), 161-169.

Tsukahara, S., Kobayashi, A., Kawabe, A., Mathieu, O., Miura, A., & Kakutani, T. (2009). Bursts of retrotransposition reproduced in *Arabidopsis*. *Nature*, 461(7262), 423-426.

Tu, S., Wu, M. Z., Wang, J., Cutter, A. D., Weng, Z., & Claycomb, J. M. (2014). Comparative functional characterization of the CSR-1 22G-RNA pathway in *Caenorhabditis nematodes*. *Nucleic Acids Research*, gku1308.

Vasale, J.J., Gu, W., Thivierge, C., Batista, P.J., Claycomb, J.M., Youngman, E.M., Duchaine, T.F., Mello, C.C. and Conte, D. (2010). Sequential rounds of RNAdependent RNA transcription drive endogenous small-RNA biogenesis in the ERGO-1/Argonaute pathway. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *107*(8), 3582-3587.

Vastenhouw, N. L., Fischer, S. E., Robert, V. J., Thijssen, K. L., Fraser, A. G., Kamath, R. S., ... & Plasterk, R. H. (2003). A genome-wide screen identifies 27 genes involved in transposon silencing in *C. elegans*. *Current Biology*, *13*(15), 1311-1316.

Vought, V. E., Ohmachi, M., Lee, M. H., & Maine, E. M. (2005). EGO-1, a putative RNA-directed RNA polymerase, promotes germline proliferation in parallel with GLP-1/notch signaling and regulates the spatial organization of nuclear pore complexes and germline P granules in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genetics*, *170*(3), 1121-1132.
Vowels, J. J., & Thomas, J. H. (1992). Genetic analysis of chemosensory control of dauer formation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Genetics*, *130*(1), 105-123.

Walsh, T. K., Brisson, J. A., Robertson, H. M., Gordon, K., Jaubert-Possamai, S., Tagu, D., & Edwards, O. R. (2010). A functional DNA methylation system in the pea aphid, *Acyrthosiphon pisum. Insect Molecular Biology, 19* (S2), 215-228.

Wan, Y. Y., & Flavell, R. A. (2008). TGF-β and regulatory T cell in immunity and autoimmunity. *Journal of Clinical Immunology*, 28(6), 647-659.

Wang, D., Zhao, W. L., Cai, M. J., Wang, J. X., & Zhao, X. F. (2015). G-proteincoupled receptor controls steroid hormone signaling in cell membrane. *Scientific reports*, 5.

Wang, J., Mohler, W. A., & Savage-Dunn, C. (2005). C-terminal mutants of C. elegans Smads reveal tissue-specific requirements for protein activation by TGF-β signaling. *Development*, *132*(15), 3505-3513.

Wang, M. C., Bohmann, D., & Jasper, H. (2005). JNK extends life span and limits growth by antagonizing cellular and organism-wide responses to insulin signaling. *Cell*, *121*(1), 115-125.

Wang, Y., Jorda, M., Jones, P. L., Maleszka, R., Ling, X., Robertson, H. M., Mizzen, C. A., Peinado, M. A., & Robinson, G. E. (2006). Functional CpG methylation system in a social insect. *Science*, *314*(5799), 645-647.

Wang, Z. Y., & Chory, J. (2000). Chapter Thirteen Recent advances in molecular genetic studies of the functions of brassinolide, a steroid hormone in plants. *Recent Advances in Phytochemistry*, 34, 409-431.

Ward, S., Thomson, N., White, J. G., & Brenner, S. (1975). Electron microscopical reconstruction of the anterior sensory anatomy of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, *160*(3), 313-337.

Ware, R. W., Clark, D., Crossland, K., & Russell, R. L. (1975). The nerve ring of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*: sensory input and motor output. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, *162*(1), 71-110.

Wasserman, S. M., Beverly, M., Bell, H. W., & Sengupta, P. (2011). Regulation of response properties and operating range of the AFD thermosensory neurons by cGMP signaling. *Current Biology*, 21(5), 353-362.

Waterston, R. (1998). Genome sequence of the nematode C. elegans: a platform for investigating biology. The *C. elegans* Sequencing Consortium. *Science*, *282*(5396), 2012-2018.

WEAVER, I. C., DIORIO, J., SECKL, J. R., SZYF, M., & MEANEY, M. J. (2004). Early environmental regulation of hippocampal glucocorticoid receptor gene expression: characterization of intracellular mediators and potential genomic target sites. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, *1024*(1), 182-212.

Wedeles, C. J., Wu, M. Z., & Claycomb, J. M. (2013). Protection of germline gene expression by the *C. elegans* Argonaute CSR-1. *Developmental Cell*, *27*(6), 664-671.

Wei, Y., Chen, S., Yang, P., Ma, Z., & Kang, L. (2009). Characterization and comparative profiling of the small RNA transcriptomes in two phases of locust. *Genome Biology*, *10*(1), 1.

Weinstein, C. L., Fischer, A., & Yeo, C. J. (1996). DPC4, A candidate tumor suppressor gene at human chromosome 18q21. I. *Science*, *271*, 19.

Weismann, A. (1882). *Studies in the Theory of Descent: On the seasonal dimorphism of butterflies* (Vol. 1). R. Meldola (Ed.). S. Low, Marston, Searle, & Rivington.

Weiss, L., Laforsch, C., & Tollrian, R. (2012). The taste of predation and the defences of prey. *Chemical Ecology in Aquatic Systems*, 111-126.

West-Eberhard, M. J. (2003). *Developmental plasticity and evolution*. Oxford *University Press.*

Wheeler, D. E., Buck, N., & Evans, J. D. (2006). Expression of insulin pathway genes during the period of caste determination in the honey bee, *Apis mellifera*. *Insect Molecular Biology*, *15*(5), 597-602.

White, J. G., Southgate, E., Thomson, J. N., & Brenner, S. (1986). The structure of the nervous system of the nematode *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci*, 314(1165), 1-340.

Wilcox, G. (2005). Insulin and insulin resistance. Clin Biochem Rev, 26(2), 19-39.

Williams, T. W., Dumas, K. J., & Hu, P. J. (2010). EAK proteins: novel conserved regulators of *C. elegans* lifespan. *Aging*, *2*(10), 742-747.

Wilson, E. O., & Regnier Jr, F. E. (1971). The evolution of the alarm-defense system in the formicine ants. American Naturalist, 279-289.

Windham, P. F., & Tinsley, H. N. (2015, April). cGMP signaling as a target for the prevention and treatment of breast cancer. In Seminars in cancer biology(Vol. 31, pp. 106-110). *Academic Press*.

Winston, W. M., Molodowitch, C., & Hunter, C. P. (2002). Systemic RNAi in *C. elegans* requires the putative transmembrane protein SID-1. *Science, 295*(5564), 2456-2459.

Wisotzkey, R.G., Mehra, A., Sutherland, D.J., Dobens, L.L., Liu, X., Dohrmann, C., Attisano, L. and Raftery, L.A. (1998). Medea is a Drosophila Smad4 homolog that is differentially required to potentiate DPP responses. *Development*, *125*(8), 1433-1445.

Wollam, J., Magner, D.B., Magomedova, L., Rass, E., Shen, Y., Rottiers, V., Habermann, B., Cummins, C.L. and Antebi, A. (2012). A novel 3-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase that regulates reproductive development and longevity. *PLoS Biol*, *10*(4), e1001305.

Wolschin, F., Mutti, N. S., & Amdam, G. V. (2011). Insulin receptor substrate influences female caste development in honeybees. *Biology letters*, 7(1), 112-115.

Woods, S. C., Chavez, M., Park, C. R., Riedy, C., Kaiyala, K., Richardson, R. D., ... & Seeley, R. J. (1996). The evaluation of insulin as a metabolic signal influencing behavior via the brain. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 20(1), 139-144.

World Health Organization. (2000). Obesity: preventing and managing the global epidemic (No. 894). World Health Organization.

Wu, M. Y., & Hill, C. S. (2009). TGF-β superfamily signaling in embryonic development and homeostasis. *Developmental Cell*, *16*(3), 329-343.

Wyatt, T. D. (2003). Pheromones and animal behaviour: communication by smell and taste. Cambridge University Press.

Yigit, E., Batista, P. J., Bei, Y., Pang, K. M., Chen, C. C. G., Tolia, N. H., Joshua-Tor, L., Mitani, S., Simard, M. J. & Mello, C. C. (2006). Analysis of the *C. elegans* Argonaute family reveals that distinct Argonautes act sequentially during RNAi. *Cell*, *127*(4), 747-757.

Yoshida, K., Hirotsu, T., Tagawa, T., Oda, S., Wakabayashi, T., Iino, Y., & Ishihara, T. (2012). Odour concentration-dependent olfactory preference change in *C. elegans. Nature Communications, 3*, 739.

Youngman, E. M., & Claycomb, J. M. (2013). From early lessons to new frontiers: the worm as a treasure trove of small RNA biology. *Frontiers in Genetics*, *5*, 416-416.

Yu, R., & Moazed, D. (2016). CSR-1 Slices a Balance. Cell, 165(2), 267-269.

Zhang, C., Montgomery, T. A., Gabel, H. W., Fischer, S. E., Phillips, C. M., Fahlgren, N., Sullivan, C. M., Carrington, J. C., & Ruvkun, G. (2011). *mut-16* and other mutator class genes modulate 22G and 26G siRNA pathways in *Caenorhabditis elegans*. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *108*(4), 1201-1208.

Zhang, X., Noguez, J. H., Zhou, Y., & Butcher, R. A. (2013). Analysis of ascarosides from *Caenorhabditis elegans* using mass spectrometry and NMR spectroscopy. *Methods in Molecular Biology, 1068*, 71-92.

Zwaal, R. R., Mendel, J. E., Sternberg, P. W., & Plasterk, R. H. (1997). Two neuronal G proteins are involved in chemosensation of the *Caenorhabditis elegans* Dauer- inducing pheromone. *Genetics*, 145(3), 715-727.

PALLAVI BHARADWAJ

Addr: 4516 Salem Dr, Vestal, NY 13850 Ph: (404) 394-5508 Email: pbharadw@syr.edu

EDUCATION

Ph.D., Spring 2017 — Department of Biology, Syracuse University, NY. Advisor: Dr. Sarah Hall.
M.S., Summer 2010 — Department of Biological Sciences, University of Alabama in Huntsville, AL. Advisor: Dr. Gopi Podila.

B.E., Spring 2007 — Biotechnology, New Horizon College of Engineering (VTU), Bangalore, India.

PEER REVIEWED PUBLICATIONS

Bharadwaj, Pallavi S., and Sarah E. Hall. "Endogenous RNAi Pathways Are Required in Neurons for Dauer Formation in *Caenorhabditis elegans*." Genetics (2017): genetics-116. PMID: 28122825

POSTERS

- 1. Poster: "Endogenous RNAi Pathways Regulate Dauer Formation in *C.elegans*", Pallavi Bharadwaj and Sarah Hall. In Aging, Metabolism, Stress, Pathogenesis and Small RNAs in *C.elegans* Conference at University of Wisconsin, Madison, WI, Jul 2016.
- Poster: "Endogenous RNAi Pathways Regulate Dauer Formation in *C.elegans*", Pallavi Bharadwaj and Sarah Hall. In CNY *C.elegans* Meeting, Syracuse, NY, Apr 2015 and Apr 2014.
- 3. Poster: "Analysis of Methylation Patterns and Chromatin Modifications in Different Genotypes of Poplar Trees.", Pallavi Bharadwaj, Leland Cseke and Gopi Podilla. In HudsonAlpha Institute of Biotechnology, Spring Symposium at Huntsville, AL, Mar 2010.

AWARDS & RECOGNITION

- 1. GSO travel grant from Graduate Student Organization at Syracuse University, Apr 2016.
- Graduate Summer Fellowship from Department of Biology at Syracuse University, Summer 2014.
- 3. University Peak of Excellence, Graduate Research Fellowship at Auburn University, Aug 2011 to May 2012.
- 4. Academic recognition for securing First Class with Distinction in B.E., Jul 2007.

TEACHING EXPERIENCE

Teaching Assistant, Department of Biology, Syracuse University, NY — Fall 2011 to Fall 2016

- Genetics Lab (BIO 435), Fall 2014, Fall 2015 and Fall 2016.
- Integrative Biology Lab (BIO 305), Spring 2014, Spring 2015 and Spring 2016.
- General Biology I (BIO 121), Fall 2011 and Fall 2013.
- Molecular Biology Lab (BIO 465), Spring 2012, Fall 2012, Spring 2013.

Teaching Assistant, Department of Biological Sciences, University of Alabama in Huntsville, AL — Fall 2008 to Summer 2010

- Principles of Biology (BYS 119), Fall 2008 to Summer 2010.
- Tutor for UG Students, Department of Biological Sciences, University of Alabama in Huntsville, Summer 2009.

PROFESSIONAL SOCIETIES

• Genetics Society of America

ORGANIZATIONAL ACTIVITIES

• Student Volunteer, CNY C.elegans meeting, Syracuse, NY, 2014 and 2016.

MENTORING EXPERIENCE

- 1. Austin Hager, UG trainee in Dept. of Biology at Syracuse University. Fall 2015 to Spring 2016. Now a medical student at Lake Erie College of Osteopathic Medicine.
- 2. Mailyn Nishiguchi, UG trainee in Dept. of Biology at Syracuse University. Summer 2014. Now a PhD student in the Dept. of Biology, University of Pennsylvania.
- 3. Nicole Darling, High school student trainee in Dept. of Biology at Syracuse University, Fall 2014 to Summer 2015.
- 4. Biruk Kassu, ULSAMP program trainee in Dept. of Biology at Syracuse University, Summer 2014.
- 5. Karen Vellacott-Ford, UG trainee in Dept. of Biology at University of Alabama in Huntsville. Fall 2009 to Summer 2010.

REFERENCES

- Dr. Sarah Hall, Assistant Professor, Dept. of Biology, Syracuse University. Email: shall@syr.edu. Ph: 1-315-443-2964. Website: http://wormlab.syr.edu/
- Dr. Eleanor Maine, Professor, Dept. of Biology, Syracuse University. Email: emmaine@syr.edu. Ph: 1-315-443-9169. Website: http://mainelab.syr.edu/